

 $\begin{array}{c} \mbox{Doctoral Dissertation} \\ \mbox{Doctoral Program in Electronic Engineering (30^{th} cycle)} \end{array} \end{array}$

Variability analysis of FinFET AC/RF performances through efficient physics-based simulations for the optimization of RF CMOS stages

Ahsin Murtaza Bughio

Supervisors

Prof. Simona Guerrieri Donati, Supervisor Prof. Fabrizio Bonani. Co-supervisor

Doctoral Examination Committee:

Prof. Limiti E., Università Roma Tor Vergata Prof. Crupi.G., Università degli Studi di Messina Prof. Piccinini G., Politecnico di Torino Prof. Bertazzi F., Politecnico di Torino Prof. Debernardi P., CNR Ieiit

> Politecnico di Torino June 05, 2018

This thesis is licensed under a Creative Commons License, Attribution - Noncommercial-NoDerivative Works 4.0 International: see www.creativecommons.org. The text may be reproduced for non-commercial purposes, provided that credit is given to the original author.

I hereby declare that, the contents and organisation of this dissertation constitute my own original work and does not compromise in any way the rights of third parties, including those relating to the security of personal data.

Ahsin Murtaza Bughio Turin, June 05, 2018

Summary

A nearly insatiable appetite for the latest electronic device enables the electronic technology sector to maintain research momentum. The necessity for advancement with miniaturization of electronic devices is the need of the day. Aggressive down-scaling of electronic devices face some fundamental limits and thus, buoy up the change in device geometry. MOSFETs have been the leading contender in the electronics industry for years, but the dire need for miniaturization is forcing MOSFET to be scaled to nano-scale and in sub-50 nm scale. Short channel effects (SCE) become dominant and adversely affect the performance of the MOSFET. So, the need for a novel structure was felt to suppress SCE to an acceptable level. Among the proposed devices, FinFETs (Fin Field Effect Transistors) were found to be most effective to counter-act SCE in electronic devices. Today, many industries are working on electronic circuits with FinFETs as their primary element. One of limitation which FinFET faces is device variability.

The purpose of this work was to study the effect that different sources of parameter fluctuations have on the behavior and characteristics of FinFETs. With deep literature review, we have gained insight into key sources of variability. Different sources of variations, like random dopant fluctuation, line edge roughness, fin variations, workfunction variations, oxide thickness variation, and source/drain doping variations, were studied and their impact on the performance of the device was studied as well. The adverse effect of these variations fosters the great amount of research towards variability modeling.

A proper modeling of these variations is required to address the device performance metric before the fabrication of any new generation of the device on the commercial scale. The conventional methods to address the characteristics of a device under variability are Monte-Carlo-like techniques. In Monte Carlo analysis, all process parameters can be varied individually or simultaneously in a more realistic approach. The Monte Carlo algorithm takes a random value within the range of each process parameter and performs circuit simulations repeatedly. The statistical characteristics are estimated from the responses. This technique is accurate but requires high computational resources and time. Thus, efforts are being put by different research groups to find alternative tools. If the variations are small, Green's Function (GF) approach can be seen as a breakthrough methodology. One of the most open research fields regards "Variability of FinFET AC performances". One reason for the limited AC variability investigations is the lack of commercially available efficient simulation tools, especially those based on accurate physics-based analysis: in fact, the only way to perform AC variability analysis through commercial TCAD tools like Synopsys Sentaurus is through the so-called Monte Carlo approach, that when variations are deterministic, is more properly referred to as incremental analysis, i.e., repeated solutions of the device model with varying physical parameters. For each selected parameter, the model must be solved first in DC operating condition (working point, WP) and then linearized around the WP, hence increasing severely the simulation time. In this work, instead, we used GF approach, using our in-house Simulator "POLITO", to perform AC variability analysis, provided that variations are small, alleviating the requirement of double linearization and reducing the simulation time significantly with a slight trade-off in accuracy. Using this tool we have, for the first time addressed the dependency of FinFET AC parameters on the most relevant process variations, opening the way to its application to RF circuits.

In this thesis, Chapters 2 and 3 are oriented towards developing the literature about FinFETs and the variability issues affecting the device performance. Chapter 4 embodies the novel Green's Function approach for AC sensitivity analysis of FinFET device. Chapter 5 focuses on the AC sensitivity analysis of a single and a double fin shorted-gate FinFET in response to the variations, with the help of the efficient GFs approach validation with the conventional incremental approach. In Chapter 6, we studied the behavior of the Local Variability Sources (LVSs) inside the device regions to understand the source of variations from different device regions. LVS provides more direct insight into device regions, i.e., pinpoint regions of the device sensitive to the respective variation in process parameters. Chapter 7 is dedicated to the AC sensitivity analysis of Independent Gate (IG) FinFET using the concept of sensitivity charts. Chapter 8 is oriented towards the optimization of a mixer conversion gain along-with variability minimization using sensitivity charts. Finally, Chapter 9 includes concluding remarks and future recommendations.

This work is ultimately dedicated to the successful implementation of RF stages in commercial applications by incorporating variability effects and controlling the degradation of AC parameters due to variability. We exploited the POLITO (inhouse simulator) limited to 2D structures, but this work can be extended to the variability analysis of 3D FinFET structure. Also variability analysis of III-V Group structures can be addressed. There is also potentiality to carry out the sensitivity analysis for the other source of variations, e.g., thermal variations.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to express my deep and sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Dr Simona Guerrieri Donati, for her continuous support and encouragement throughout this research. Without her guidance as a great mentor, this work would not have been possible. I am also deeply grateful to her being patient with me throughout this research. She provided me with lots of good advice and clear guidance throughout my PhD. Her wide knowledge, understanding and encouragement provided me with a good basis for the thesis. I am really indebted to her for the valuable knowledge that she gave me throughout this research. I will also like to mention her contribution during the write-up of this thesis and dedicating her time during write-up process to meet the deadlines.

I would also like to thank my father and mother for the continuous support they have given me throughout my life, from the day I was in secondary school to the graduate school.

I also want to thank my wife for her unconditional support for her constant presence in my life, during the good as well as tough days and also being supportive and understanding during my PhD. Without my wife, nothing of what I have done was ever possible. I would like to dedicate this thesis to my Son

List of Publications

Journals

- Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Multi-gate FinFET mixer variability assessment through physics-based simulation". In: IEEE Electron Device Letters 38.8 (2017), pp. 1004–1007.
- [2] Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Variability of FinFET AC parameters: A physics-based insight". In: International Journal of Numerical Modelling: Electronic Networks, Devices and Fields (2017).

Conferences

- Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Physics-based modeling of FinFET RF variability". In: Microwave Integrated Circuits Conference (EuMIC), 2016 11th European. IEEE, pp. 237–240. isbn: 2874870447.
- [2] Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Physics-based modeling of FinFET RF variability under Shorted-and Independent-Gates bias". In: Integrated Nonlinear Microwave and Millimetre-wave Circuits Workshop (INMMiC), 2017. IEEE. 2017, pp. 1–4.
- [3] Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "RF sensitivity analysis of independent-gates FinFETs for analog applications exploiting the back-gating effect". In: (2017), pp. 256–259. doi: 10.23919/EuMIC.2017.8230708.

Posters

 Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Physics-based analysis of FinFET RF variability including parasitics". In: Associazione Gruppo Italiano di Elettronica (2016).

Contents

	List	of Publications	x
		Conferences	\mathbf{x}
		Posters	x
Li	st of	Tables XI	II
Li	st of	Figures XI	V
1	Intr 1.1 1.2	oduction Statement of Problem Thesis Outline	$\begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 3 \\ 4 \end{array}$
2	Fin	FETs and Multi-Gate Devices	7
	2.1	Basic Concept of MOS devices	8
		2.1.1 Short Channel Effects	8
		2.1.2 Drain Induced Barrier Lowering	9
		2.1.3 Threshold roll-off	9
		2.1.4 Sub-threshold Swing	9
	2.2	ITRS perspective	0
	2.3	Multi-Gate Transistors	1
		2.3.1 Early idea: Double-Gate MOSFET and FinFET 1	1
		2.3.2 Multiple-Independent Gate FET (MIGFETs) 1	3
		2.3.3 Gate All around transistors (GAA) 1	3
	2.4	FinFET Device	4
		2.4.1 FinFET Device Structure	4
		2.4.2 FinFET's Principle of operation	6
		2.4.3 Small-signal equivalent circuit of FinFET	8
		2.4.4 FinFET Parasitics	20
	2.5	FinFET Configurations	21
	2.6	Summary	23

3	Par	ametric variability and sensitivity in FinFET devices	25
	3.1	DC variability	26
		3.1.1 Random Dopant Fluctuations	27
		3.1.2 Line Edge Roughness	29
		3.1.3 Fin width Variations	31
		3.1.4 Workfunction variations	38
		3.1.5 Oxide Variations	40
		3.1.6 Temperature Variations	42
		3.1.7 Source/Drain variations	43
	3.2	AC variability in FinFETs	44
	3.3	Summary	51
4	Mo	deling of Device Variability	53
	4.1	Modeling Background of FET devices	54
	4.2	Green's Function to Variability Modeling	54
	4.3	Drift Diffusion Modeling	56
		4.3.1 Greens Function approach to Drift Diffusion Model	57
		4.3.2 Advantages of Green's Function	58
	4.4	Application of Greens Function to Sensitivity of FinFET devices .	59
		4.4.1 Sensitivity to RDF using Green's Function approach	59
		4.4.2 Sensitivity to Geometric variations using Green's Function	co
		approach	60 C2
	45	4.4.3 AC sensitivity analysis using Greens function approach	03 69
	4.0	Summary	00
5	AC	variability analysis of DG FinFET	69
	5.1	Single Fin FinFET variability analysis and Green's Function validity	69
	5.2	Bias dependent sensitivity analysis of SF DG FinFET	76
	5.3	Double-Fin FinFET variability analysis and Green's Function validity	79
	5.4	Summary	86
6	The	e Local Variability Source and its application to SF DG	89
	6.1	Green Functions for Doping Variations	90
	6.2	LVS and its insight on internal device sensitivity	92
	6.3	Summary	97
7	Ind	ependent Gate DG FinFET simulation and sensitvity Analysis	99
	7.1	Independent Gate FinFET	99
	7.2	RF Sensitivity Analysis using Sensitivity Charts	106
		7.2.1 Concept of Sensitivity Charts	107
		7.2.2 Sensitivity chart analysis of IG DG FinFET	107
	7.3	Summary	112

8	RF mixer optimization exploiting Sensitivity Charts	115	
	8.1 Mixer design	115	
	8.2 Mixer variability-aware design	117	
	8.3 Summary	119	
9	Conclusion	121	
	9.1 Concluding Remarks	121	
	9.2 Future work	123	
A	Appendix A.1 POLITO in-house simulator	$125 \\ 125$	
р:		107	
DI	Dibilography 127		

List of Tables

Schematic definition of parameters shown in Fig. 2.8 and 2.9	18
Impact of RDF on threshold variation [57]	29
Structural Parameters of the DG FinFET [80]	37
Normalized on current and off current w.r.t. fin variations	37
Capacitances naming convention	45
Geometrical Parameters for DG FinFET device structure [8]	70
Geometrical parameters for double fin DG FinFET device structure	
[8]	81
Geometrical Parameters for IG FinFET device structure [33]	100
	Schematic definition of parameters shown in Fig. 2.8 and 2.9Impact of RDF on threshold variation [57]Structural Parameters of the DG FinFET [80]Normalized on current and off current w.r.t. fin variationsCapacitances naming conventionGeometrical Parameters for DG FinFET device structure [8]Geometrical parameters for double fin DG FinFET device structure[8]Geometrical Parameters for IG FinFET device structure [33]

List of Figures

2.1	Bulk MOSFET and SOI MOSFET [17]	8		
2.2	ITRS vision of emerging technology vectors and their applications.			
	Adapted from the 2003 edition of the ITRS, Emerging Research De-			
	vices section, page 3	10		
2.3	Example of MultiGate transistors [23]	12		
2.4	Delta Transistor "Fully DEpleted Lean-channel TrAnsistor" [25]	12		
2.5	Gate All around $[35]$	14		
2.6	Fabrication sequence of FinFET [36]	15		
2.7	3D structure of Triple Gate FinFET	17		
2.8	Schematic diagram of MultiFin FinFET structure: 3D view [43]	17		
2.9	Schematic diagram of MultiFin FinFET structure: 2D cross section			
	[43]	18		
2.10	Small-signal equivalent circuits. (a) Conventional equivalent circuit			
	for single gate FET. (b) Expansion of equivalent circuit to improve			
	high frequency fitting for FinFET. [44]	19		
2.11	FinFET Source/Drain resistance distribution [46]	20		
2.12	2 Fringe capacitances of the single FinFET			
2.13	3 Double Gate MOSFET			
2.14	SG FinFET device configuration.	22		
2.15	IG FinFET device configuration.	23		
3.1	Example of atomistic doping profiles in Bulk MOSFET. (b) Isometric			
	view of the RDF in Bulk MOSFET [52]	27		
3.2	Number of Dopants vs Technology node [53]	28		
3.3	Example of LER with Fin and Gate edge roughness[59]			
3.4	Threshold voltage distribution (a) GER effect on threshold voltage			
	shows that for smaller FinFET have prolonged tail due to SCE. (b)			
	FER effect on threshold voltage, it shows the deviation in 10 nm			
	FinFET from the normal distribution [59]	30		
3.5	(a) FinFET top-view showing gate misalignment causing lateral fin-			
	width variation. (b) DG FinFET ideal structure. (c) Structure with			
	fin-width variation characterized by tapering angle (θ) to x-axis [66]	32		

3.6	(a) Behavior of I_{on} and I_{off} with respect to fin width. (b) Behavior			
	of SS and DIBL according to the fin width [77]	34		
3.7	2D view of Larger source side FinFETs [80]	36		
3.8 Individual grains producing WKV[84]				
3.9	3.9 Threshold voltage versus gate work-function of DG FinFET [85]			
3.10	On-current versus gate work-function of DG FinFET[85]	39		
3.11	Off-current versus gate work-function of DG FinFET[85]	40		
3.12	I_{on} and I_{on}/I_{off} vs t_{ox} [88]	41		
3.13	Threshold voltage V_{th} response to Oxide variations t_{ox} [88]	42		
3.14	Drain current I_{on} versus gate source voltage for different tempera-			
	tures for FinFET and bulk MOSFET [90].	43		
3.15	FinFET Random Dopants in SD extensions [58]	44		
3.16	Simulated fin structure FinFET for (a) smaller fin width (b) larger			
	fin width [92]	45		
3.17	Three-fin FinFET structure [95]	46		
3.18	Cross-section of single fin(y-z plane) and multifin(x-y)plane[95]	47		
3.19	Cuttoff Frequency Variation f_t w.r.t. Channel Doping[97]	48		
3.20	f_t vs fin variations without volume inversion in FinFETs [92]	49		
3.21	f_t vs fin variations with volume inversion in FinFETs [92]	49		
3.22	f_t vs oxide variations in FinFETs [92]	50		
3.23	f_t vs workfunction variations in FinFETs [92]	50		
3.24	f_t vs Source Drain doping variations in FinFETs [92]	51		
4.1	Variation in mesh points w.r.t. variation in geometry of the device .	61		
4.2	Schematic representation of the variability modeling approach. $s(t)$			
	is a terminal applied voltage, $i(t)$ the terminal current, F the Fourier			
	transform [8]	64		
4.3	Schematic representation of the conversion Green's function (CGF)			
	approach for sensitivity analysis. (a) graphical interpretation of the			
	CGF operation. Local sources in equation α (Poisson, electron, or			
	hole continuity) and <i>l</i> th sideband are propagated resulting in short-			
	circuit variations of the terminal current at the k th sideband. (b)			
	graphical interpretation in the frequency domain. Dashed lines rep-			
	resent the unperturbed solution, solid lines perturbations. (c) AC			
	variability analysis obtained from B with $\omega = 0$. $k = 1$, and $l =$			
	$0.\pm 1$. The relevant CGFs are the $(1 - 1)$ $(1 0)$ and $(1 1)$ elements	66		
5.1	Single Fin DG FinFET structure and geometrical definitions Green	50		
	represents Si region the light blue is SiO_2 and vellow represents			
	ideal metal gate [8]	70		

5.2	Real part of drain-gate admittance for single fin SG DG FinFET device vs. 20% parameter variations. Colors: red represents fin vari- ations, black represents courses (drain extension length variations and	
	blue represents source/drain doping variations. GFs simulations are	
53	shown by solid lines and incremental approach is shown by symbols [8] Beal part of drain-drain admittance for single fin SG DG FinFET	71
0.0	device vs. 20% parameter variations. Colors: red represents fin	
	variations, black represents source/drain extension length variations	70
54	and blue represents source/drain doping variations [8]	72
0.1	device vs. 20% parameter variations [8].	73
5.5	Imaginary part of drain-gate element for single fin SG DG FinFET	
F C	device vs. 20% parameter variations [8].	74
5.0	Imaginary part of drain-drain element for single fin SG DG FInFE1 device vs. 20% parameter variations [8]	75
5.7	Cutoff frequency f_t of the single fin SG DG device vs parameter	10
	variations [8]	76
5.8	(a) Bias dependency of the Drain-Gate. (b) Drain-Drain admit-	
	tances percentage variation, resulting from a 5% variation of DOP (blue lines) WF (red lines) and LDE (black lines) Frequency is 60	
	GHz [124].	77
5.9	(a) Bias dependency of the Gate-Drain and Drain-Gate. (b) Gate-	
	Gate capacitance percentage variation, resulting from a 5% varia-	
	Frequency is 60 GHz [124]	78
5.10	Double fin DG device (3D cross section) [43].	80
5.11	2D cross section of multiFin DG FinFET structure and geometrical	
	definitions. Green represents Si region, the light blue is SiO_2 and	00
5.12	Gate-gate capacitance of the two fin DG device vs parameter variations	80 82
5.13	Drain-gate capacitance of the two fin DG device vs parameter vari-	02
	ations [8]	82
5.14	Drain-gate admittance of the two fin DG device vs parameter varia-	0.9
5 15	Drain-Drain admittance of the two fin DG device vs parameter vari-	83
0.10	ations.	84
5.16	Cutoff frequency of the two fin DG device vs parameter variations [8].	85
5.17	Comparison of Single Fin and Multi Fin FinFET's cutoff frequency	0.0
6.1	w.r.t. Fin variations [125]	86 00
0.1		50

6.2	Real parts of the $(1,0)$ element of the conversion Green's function (CGF) for the Poisson equation (A/cm). (1,0) elements relate DC	
	parameter variations to AC terminal current variations. Frequency is 60 GHz [124]	90
6.3	Imaginary parts of the $(1,0)$ element of the CGF for the Poisson equation (A/cm). $(1,0)$ elements relate DC parameter variations to	
	AC terminal current variations. Frequency is 60 GHz[124]. \ldots	91
6.4	Midfin cross sections of some $(1,0)$ elements of the conversion Green's function (CGF) for the Poisson equation (A/cm). Frequency is 60	
_	GHz [124]	92
6.5	LVS for the drain-gate element of the Y matrix. Left: real part (ad- mittance); right: imaginary part (capacitance). The cross sections	
	represent the midfin behavior. Black lines show the position of the gate contacts. The LVS is non null in the extensions and in 5 nm of	
	overlap region under the gate. Frequency is 60 GHz [124]	93
6.6	Midfin cross sections of some $(1,0)$ elements of the LVS for S/D dop-	
	ing variations, showing regions where the variations are correlated.	
	Red dashed lines: LVS for the gate-gate capacitance; blue lines: LVS	
	for the drain-gate capacitance; black lines: LVS for the gate-drain	0.4
67	capacitance. Frequency is 60 GHz [124].	94
0.7	Zoomed LVS view of fin for drain gate element of V matrix for double	94
0.0	fn FinFET	96
71	Single fin DG FinFET structure highlighting the two gate termi-	50
	nals. Green represents Si region, the light blue is SiO_2 and yellow	
	represents ideal metal gate [127, 33].	100
7.2	Drain-Gate (DG) admittance element of the Y matrix in response to	
	% parameter variations (black: LDE; red: WF; blue: DOP).Element	
	$(DG)_{SG}$ in SG bias: solid lines (GF) and circles (incremental). El-	
	ement $(D,GL)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dashed lines (GF) and diamonds (in-	
	cremental). Element $(D,GH)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dash-dot lines (GF) and	101
7 9	triangles (incremental) $[127]$.	101
1.5	% parameter variations (black: LDE: red: WF: blue: DOP) Element	
	$(DG)_{SC}$ in SG bias: solid lines (GF) and circles (incremental). Ele-	
	ment $(D, GL)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dashed lines (GF) and diamonds (incre-	
	mental). Element $(D, GH)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dash-dot lines (GF) and	
	triangles (incremental) [127].	102
7.4	Drain-Drain (DD) admittance in response to $\%$ parameter variations	
	(black: LDE; red: WF; blue: DOP) [127]	103

7.5	Diagonal element of the Gate-Gate (GG) capacitances in response	
	to % parameter variations (black: LDE; red: WF; blue: DOP).	
	Element $(GG)_{SG}$ in SG bias condition: solid lines (GF) and circles	
	(incremental). Element $(GL, GL)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dashed lines (GF)	
	and diamonds (incremental). Element $(GH, GH)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dash-	
	dot lines (GF) and triangles (incremental) [127].	104
7.6	Percentage variations of the diagonal GG capacitances. Left: WF	
	variations; middle: LDE variations; right: DOP variations. Solid	
	lines $(G, G)_{SG}$; dashed lines $(GH, GH)_{IG}$; dash-dot lines; $(GL, GL)_{IG}$	
	[127]	105
7.7	Off-diagonal elements of the GG capacitances in the IG case as a	
	function of parameter variations (black: LDE; red: WF; blue: DOP).	
	Element $((GH, GL)_{IG})$: dashed lines (GF) and diamonds (incremen-	
	tal). Element $(GL, GH)_{IG}$: dash-dot lines (GF) and triangles (in-	
	cremental) [127].	106
7.8	Drain current and transconductance versus V_{G1} . Solid: $VG2 = 0.2$	
	V. Dash: $VG2 = 0$: V. Dot: $VG2 = -0.2$ V. Dash-Dot: $VG2 = -0.4$	
	V. [33]	108
7.9	Sensitivity chart of the real part of the (D,G1) element of the admit-	
	tance matrix. The percentage variation of $Y_{D,G1}$ corresponding to a	
	unit (positive) percentage variation of each parameter P is plotted	
	against gate bias. Solid: $VG2 = 0.2 V$. Dash: $VG2 = 0 V$. Dot: $VG2$	
	= -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]	109
7.10	Sensitivity chart of the real part of the (D,D) element of the admit-	
	tance matrix. Solid: $VG2 = 0.2 V$. Dash: $VG2 = 0 V$. Dot: $VG2 =$	
	-0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]	110
7.11	Sensitivity chart of the imaginary part of the (G1,G1) element of the	
	admittance matrix. Solid: $VG2 = 0.2$ V. Dash: $VG2 = 0$ V. Dot:	
	VG2 = -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]	110
7.12	Sensitivity chart of the imaginary part of the (G2,G2) element of the	
	admittance matrix. Solid: $VG2 = 0.2 V$. Dash: $VG2 = 0 V$. Dot:	
	VG2 = -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]	111
7.13	Sensitivity chart of the imaginary part of the (D,D) element of the	
	admittance matrix. Solid: $VG2 = 0.2$ V. Dash: $VG2 = 0$ V. Dot:	
	VG2 = -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]	112
8.1	Mixer topology for a IG DG FinFET [128]	116
8.2	Real part of the (D,G1) i.e. quasi-static g_m element of the Y matrix.	
	Solid: $V_{G2} = 0.2$ V; Dash-dot: $V_{G2} = -0.4$ V [132].	117
8.3	Variation $S^+ y^+$ (solid) and $S^- y^-$ (dash-dot) for fin width variations	.119

Chapter 1 Introduction

The electronics technology is evolving dynamically in every sector of life. With the advancement in the technology, the industry has no longer remained homogeneous; the continuous quest for new knowledge, development, and innovation is surging. The semiconductor industry has experienced an expeditious development in the course of recent decades [1], which has enabled unrestrained scaling of micro/nano-electronic devices. Since the introduction, the cutting-edge manufacturing technologies and modernization of field-effect transistor (FET) design have improved performance, cost, and compactness in modern day chips. The devices which were sized 10 μ m in 1970 have shrunk to as low as 7 nm in 2017, e.g., by IBM, gate all around transistor using the extreme ultraviolet (EUV) technology [2]. The FET design has gone through some of the most spectacular changes within the past decade, including Ultra-Thin Body (UTB) or Silicon On Insulator (SOI) technologies [3], implementation of high-K gate stacks [4] and compressing silicon channels with strained-silicon channels [5] aiming at sub-0.1 μ m generations. This change in design is driven by issues regarding dissipation of standby power and speed limitations. The 22 nm node has recently seen commercial influx towards 3-D multi-gate (MG) FETs in 2011 [6]. This step was seen as a significant shift from the planar technologies since Moore's Law, proposed by Gordon Moore as a universal Industry driver. Despite over the years, there have been major advancements in spanning the life of silicon-based Complementary Metal-Oxide-Semiconductor (CMOS) technology, radical innovations are still required to continue scaling into the nanometer technologies. Improvements are needed in various aspects of FET designs including the operational control mechanism or the structural configuration, for which many innovative technologies have been proposed. These innovative technologies and enhancement in the structural configuration intends to improve the electrostatic control of the gate over the channel region to increase overall transistor performance (fast switching, low leakage, reliable), and may involve the use of quasi 1-D nanowires (NWs), carbon nanotubes (CNTs), or 2-D sheet materials such as graphene for the semiconducting channel. Whereas improvements in operational control mechanism intended to circumvent some physical limitation such as carrier velocities in silicon channel, the sub-threshold swing limit, or source/drain junctions in emerging CMOS devices as well as in novel silicon devices such as FinFETs. Academia and industry are currently involved in active research in investigating the performance of devices using technologies like tunnel FETs (TFETs), heterogeneous integration of Group IV/III-V FETs, junction-less FETs (JL-FETs) and nano-wire FinFETs.

Process variations, however, face the challenges associated with manufacturing and design features of incorporating new technologies. The reduction in sizes of devices makes variability, a significant concern for an integrated circuit (IC) at the nanometer scale. Sources of variability in transistors include line edge or width roughness (LER/LWR), random dopant fluctuation (RDF), oxide thickness variation (t_{ox}) , fin thickness variations (W_{fin}) , work function variation (WFV), and many others. The forms of variability when included in real designs, tend to demonstrate unpredictable behaviors and performance, merely due to the fluctuations in the performance of individual or supposedly identical devices. Although various researches have been conducted on the effects of variability in planar CMOS technology, the designers are still encountering issues which are getting worse for future generations. The most concerned vulnerability associated with the semiconductor industry now-a-days is deciding on innovative technology solutions that deem fit for future commercial adaptability. The performance of post-CMOS technologies (e.g., multi-gate FinFET) have witnessed a brisk rise in publications in recent years. Regardless of that, there is indecisiveness about whether or not certain technologies should value manufacturability outlook, particularly considering the ramifications of process variability found in present-day foundry instruments. The study of these devices and their behavior should be before their implementation addressed on a commercial scale. Monte-Carlo-like simulations are used to predict the device behavior based on the principle of repeated device simulations: Monte Carlo analysis takes random combinations of parameter values chosen from the range of each process parameter. The result is an ensemble of responses from which the statistical characteristics are estimated. Monte-Carlo requires a huge number of simulations/iterations to accurately predict the device characteristics, subject to process variations which are ultimately very time consuming and requires high computational resources. An alternative technique to estimate device variability is GF based [7]. These techniques come with the advantage of reduced computational resources and are very time efficient in comparison to Monte-Carlo method. GFs approach has also been recently demonstrated for AC variability [8].

1.1 Statement of Problem

The purpose of this thesis is to study, using numerical simulations, different sources of intrinsic parameter variations in a Double Gate(DG) FinFET as a 2D cross section of advanced FinFET technology, typically the sub-50 nm technology node. It will focus on the introduction of different sources of parameter variations into a device simulation and will study the effect that each source has on the behavior and performance of a FinFET focusing on the AC response. Further, to show the application of this analysis, we present the variability-aware optimization of a RF CMOS stage, i.e., CMOS Mixer.

This work focuses on the variability analysis for the most effective parameters of FinFET device. The AC parameters such as transconductance and output conductance are the basic parameters that are affected by the fundamental uncertainty of technological parameters, like the uncertainty in the lithography process and other device fabrication steps (e.g., the etching) and the doping uncertainty. The lithography and etching problem affects the precise definition of the device size and dimensions collectively named geometric variations. All those errors are inherently linked to the aggressive downscaling of the device volume and way out from these limitations of the current technology are not easy to foresee at the moment. Basic sources of variability are also work function variations, oxide thickness variations, fin width variations, source/drain doping variations etc. In this work, the effect of these sources of variations on the FinFETs is studied.

Despite the enormous amount of work dedicated to the fabrication, optimization, and modeling of these devices, comparably less effort has been dedicated to their AC characterization and modeling, although the interest towards analog Radio Frequency (RF) and microwave applications fosters research in this field. On the other hand, the peculiar 3D device structure brings along a considerable amount of parasitic capacitances and resistances, which may impair, in RF applications, the advantages brought by the gate length reduction. Since variability is known to significantly impact DC device behavior, the same is expected for AC performance, both at the active device and at the parasitics level. Some of the variations (geometrical) may have a mild effect on the DC performance of the device, but can affect, e.g., the capacitances related to the device, i.e., AC performance. It is therefore mandatory to assess reliable and efficient tools allowing for the evaluation of AC performance variations as a function of the most important physical parameters of the FinFET structure.

A detailed literature review in the area of process variations in FinFETs leads to the conclusion that in the current scenario, it is essential to take a look at the AC performance of the FinFET device through an improved approach. For accurate variability estimation, GF based techniques are widely used [7], especially for ultrascaled CMOS devices [9], since they retain the link to the physical device insight with extremely reduced simulation time and with an accuracy comparable to the more numerically intensive Monte Carlo approaches.

This work addresses the need for efficient tools to perform AC analysis of the FinFET and also present *sensitivity charts* as a tool to study the RF performance enabling the direct comparison of both parameter variations and Y parameters, in terms of relative variation in AC parameter in response to the percent variation in the parameter. Sensitivity charts are further exploited to optimize the RF mixer. In fact, like any other electronic device, mixers are also prone to variability. In this thesis, we will present sensitivity chart technique to circumvent the parameter variations and predict the device voltage which can offer least variance in conversion gain.

1.2 Thesis Outline

The structure of this thesis is divided into three parts. The first part chapter 2-4 address the problem of variability in FinFETs and reviews the modeling approach based on GF. Chapter 5-7 are dedicated to the analysis of AC variability in relevant Independent gate(IG) FinFET. Chapter 8 is finally dedicated to the application example, i.e., mixer design robust to process variations. More in detail:

- Chapter 2: In this chapter, the multigate devices will be reviewed with its background. The peculiarities of FinFET device structure and parasitics related to it are also presented.
- Chapter 3: This chapter is dedicated to the concept of variability and its sources. We categorized the variability into AC and DC variability. These variabilities are studied with respect to the variation in relevant technological parameters.
- Chapter 4: The idea of GF is discussed and its implementation into basic physical models is also under focus in this chapter.
- Chapter 5: This chapter is dedicated to AC analysis of Single Fin FinFETs and Double Fin FinFETs, with the focus on the verification of GFs.
- Chapter 6: This chapter focuses on the GFs ability to address the device regional sensitivities. LVS portray the internal sources of AC parameter variations and paves the way to true device optimization.
- Chapter 7: This chapter is dedicated to the AC variability analysis of IG DG FinFET. This chapter also introduces the concept of *sensitivity charts* for relative sensitivities of the device.

- **Chapter 8**: In this chapter, we will turn our focus to RF mixers, implemented with IG FinFETs. RF mixer optimization using the sensitivity charts is also discussed in this chapter.
- **Chapter 9**: This chapter provides the summary and conclusion of this thesis. This chapter also discusses the future recommendations.

Chapter 2 FinFETs and Multi-Gate Devices

An Italian scientist born in Como in 1745, Alessandro Volta, first discussed the term "semiconducting" in 1782 [10]. Michael Faraday, famous for his contributions in the field of electromagnetism, was the first person to observe a semiconductor effect in 1833 [11] [12]. In 1947, the first transistor was invented in Bell Labs [13]. So, by the passage of time, semiconductor technology evolved from the concept of diodes to transistors, and these devices can be found everywhere around us in the shape of computers, mobile phones, televisions, automotive systems, health and safety equipments.

The contribution of CMOS to the semiconductor industry cannot be ignored, the important element of CMOS technology being MOSFET, i.e., Metal Oxide Semicondutor Field Effect Transistor. In the start of 1980's, the issue of sub-micron dimension was resolved with the advent of the high resolution electron, X-ray, molecular and ion-beam lithographic techniques; this reduction in sizes is to keep in line with Moore's Law, i.e., after every three year, transistors linear dimensions are shrunk to the half of size. Currently, transistor technology has been reduced to 10 nm technology and recently even 7 nm and 5 nm transistors are proposed [14] [15]. Initially, transistors were manufactured on "mass" silicon wafers; however, a significant change was attained in 1990's by modifying to a novel kind of substrate called SOI. In SOI, semiconductor layer such as silicon is formed on an insulator layer which may be a buried oxide (BOX) layer formed on top of a semiconductor substrate. As SOI's devices have abridged parasitic capacitances and improved current drive, both switching speed of the circuit and power consumption/utilization will be improved with this technology. The downscaling of MOSFETs, below 50 nm is limited due to short channel effects (SCE), which degrades the overall performance of the device, see later. But, the never-ending need for downscaling of devices, forces the researchers to look for novel structures. FinFET can be seen as a possible alternative for MOSFETs, below 50 nm scale. FinFETs were first introduced in 2001 by Chenning Hu et al., where the channel of the device is surrounded by the gate to provide better control over the device, discussed in section 2.4 and hence, reduce SCE.

In this chapter, we will briefly review SCE. After understanding the need for alternative structures to suppress SCE, we will discuss different type of Multi-Gate FET devices. Then, we will turn our focus towards FinFETs and will discuss it in detail. We will discuss a brief history of FinFETs in section 2.4 and then will turn our focus towards the structure of Double Gate (DG) FinFET and it's two variants i) Short-circuited Gate Double-Gate FinFET and, ii) Independent Gate Double Gate FinFET.

2.1 Basic Concept of MOS devices

2.1.1 Short Channel Effects

The need for high speed transistors with reduced fabrication costs, is the main motivation behind transistor scaling. This reduction in transistor size, i.e., their length, makes the circuits smaller, which in turn increases the transistor count on the integrated circuits. However, as transistors are scaled below 50 nm, the reduced channel length becomes the same order of magnitude as the depletion layer widths of the source and drain junctions. With all their advantages, this scaling down of MOSFETs comes with their share of issues, called the SCE. SCE impacts the performance and the overall reliability of the device [16]. Due to SCE, the problem of fabricating more and more transistors on the chip would not be possible.



Figure 2.1: Bulk MOSFET and SOI MOSFET [17]

The electric field lines from drain to source reduces the gate control over the channel region: this effect of weakening control over the gate is SCE. Field lines propagate through the depleted junctions and affects the channel of the device. Their effect on the channel can be decreased, for instance, by increasing the doping concentration between source/drain regions. Nevertheless, the doping in scaled devices turns out to be extremely high (10^{19}) to allow proper functionality of devices. On the other hand, in Fig. 2.1, we have shown two different topologies of MOS-FETs, one is the bulk and the other one is SOI.In SOI MOSFETs, the introduction

of buried oxide (BOX) can reduce the effect of electrical field lines on the channel region, but it also comes with its own price. These SOI devices have two main drawbacks, one is self-heating, which is due to the introduction of BOX(good thermal insulator) and other is the fabrication of thin body SOI wafers. In comparison to SOI devices, FinFETs, see later, offer high drive current and are more robust to SCE.

2.1.2 Drain Induced Barrier Lowering

The combined charge in the depletion region of the device and that in the channel of the device is balanced by three electrostatic charges: the gate, the source and the drain. As the drain voltage is increased, the depletion region of the *pn*-junction between the drain and the body increases in size and extends under the gate. So, the drain takes a greater portion of the burden of balancing the depletion region charge, leaving a smaller burden for the gate, which results in the lowering of threshold voltage V_{th} .

The DIBL (Drain Induced Barrier Lowering) effect is defined as "the decrease in threshold voltage when the drain voltage is increased from a low value $V_{ds,low}$ to a high value $V_{ds,high}$. If the barrier between the source and the channel is decreased, electrons are more freely injected into the channel region. Therefore, the threshold voltage is lowered and the gate has less control on the channel. The DIBL can be expressed as:

$$DIBL = V_{th}(V_{ds,high}) - V_{th}(V_{ds,low})$$

$$(2.1)$$

2.1.3 Threshold roll-off

Among SCE, threshold roll-off is also very important parameter and is defined as: "as an effect where there is a decrease in threshold voltage with the decrease in channel length." At shorter channel length, the device turns on at lower gate voltage, which degrades the device performance, i.e., higher leakage current in comparison to a long-channel device. The voltage roll-off can be expressed by:

$$\Delta V_{th} = V_{th,longchannel} - V_{th,shortchannel} \tag{2.2}$$

2.1.4 Sub-threshold Swing

Another important factor is subthreshold swing, because it ultimately set the minimum values of power dissipation and power supply voltages. The sub-threshold swing is defined as the gate voltage required to change the sub-threshold drain current by one order of magnitude [decade]. The sub-threshold swing of the MOSFET

is proportional to $\frac{KT}{q}$ [18], i.e., 60 mV/decade at room temperature 300K. The subthreshold swing can be shown as:

$$SS = \left(\frac{\delta V_{GS}}{\delta log_{10}I_{DS}}\right) \tag{2.3}$$

With scaling, it has been seen that the sub-threshold swing increases which is a detrimental effect [19]. As the gate length deceases, the SS increases. The main approach is to optimize the value of the Sub-threshold slope to get the proper value of SS for which the device gives the better performance.

2.2 ITRS perspective



Figure 2.2: ITRS vision of emerging technology vectors and their applications. Adapted from the 2003 edition of the ITRS, Emerging Research Devices section, page 3.

The impact of downscaling on MOSFET devices fosters the need for the advancement in the electronic industry, like explained in 2.1.1.

This scaling of the electronic devices are limited by the challenges like SCE, tunneling through thin gate dielectrics, reduced sub threshold performance and the quantum effects. While the most aggressive scaling efforts have already produced sub-50 nm devices, it is already well understood that MOSFET's device performance is too limited at nano-scale and researchers have resorted to the novel device structures. In particular, as shown in Fig. 2.2, the International Technology Roadmap for Semiconductors (ITRS) in 2003, has identified several types of devices that could be the breakthrough technology replacing the classical CMOS devices.

Many devices have been proposed including UTB multigate FETs in Emerging Research devices in 2003 edition of 'ITRS' [20].

"Emerging Research Devices" chapter in ITRS documents [20], many devices were proposed, but most are actually a careful application of the idea of UTB multigate FET, where very thin transistor body is employed to ensure good electrostatic control of the channel by the gate in the "off" state [20].

2.3 Multi-Gate Transistors

Multi-Gate Transistors refer to a MOSFET incorporating more than a single gate in a single device. A single electrode may control more than one gates, depending on whether the surface of multiple gates operates by independent gate electrodes or as a single contact. Multi-Gate transistors depict a substitute to SOI MOSFETs that enhance the electric current and provide better control for SCE. DG transistors, Tri-gate transistors, Bulk FinFETs, Gate-All-Around transistors are few examples of Multi-Gate Transistors as shown in Fig. 2.3. The DG is basically a unique gate electrode present on opposite sides of a structure of device; same is the case in defining the "tri gate". For DG transistor, usually top side is hard masked, and the fin is controlled by the two gates from opposite sides, while in the triple gate, fin electrostatics are controlled by three gates. For "quadruple-gate", the gate is all around the rectangular fin. Whereas in Multiple-Independent Gate FET, usually two different gate electrodes can be influenced with different voltages across the gate terminals, also shown in Fig. 2.3. Bulk FinFETs, shown in Fig. 2.3 f, are built on bulk-Si wafers, which have less defect density and are cheaper than SOI wafers, and offers better heat transfer rate, but is limited in terms of power consumption, high parasitics capacitances, higher leakage currents in comparison to SOI technology [21] [22].

2.3.1 Early idea: Double-Gate MOSFET and FinFET

In 1984, Sekigawa and Hayashi published a pioneering paper on DG MOSFET [24]. The results showed that with the insertion of a Fully depleted (FD) SOI device between two gate electrodes, a huge reduction in SCE could be observed. This device cross-section's has resemblance with the Greek letter Ξ , hence the device is named as XMOS. Compared with the conventional SOI MOSFET, this configuration provides enhanced control in the depleted channel region; specifically, the effect of the electric field by the drain on the channel is less concentrated.

DELTA transistor was first invented, in 1989, formed with a thin and high silicon region known as "fin" [25]. Implementation of DELTA transistor is shown in Fig. 2.4. A FinFET is the modification of DELTA, having a similar structure to DELTA except for an oxide layer (hard masked) over silicon fin, allowing for a



Double-gate, tri-gate or quad-gate

Figure 2.3: Example of MultiGate transistors [23]



Figure 2.4: Delta Transistor "Fully DEpleted Lean-channel TrAnsistor" [25]

third channel on the fin top. In the high segments of the device, this hard mask, also averts the creation of parasitic channels in inversion corners of the device.

The researchers interest in the FinFET device, can be acknowledged from academia as well as from commercial manufacturers [26], Intel [27], and AMD [28] in the FinFETs. The interest in FinFETs is due to its capability of suppressing SCEs and having the high drive current. It is very important to note that most research of the DG FinFET structure points to a need for ultra-thin body devices to ensure full depletion, high performance, and suppression of SCE. More specifically, research from the inventors of the device [29, 30], suggests that the fin width must be smaller than the gate length for optimal device performance. These findings also suggest that the fin width can be as large as 70% of the gate length to effectively suppress SCE, while more aggressive estimates place the maximum fin width at $\frac{1}{2}$ and $\frac{1}{3}$ of the gate length.

The detailed discussion about FinFET structure and operating principle is discussed in section 2.4.

2.3.2 Multiple-Independent Gate FET (MIGFETs)

The MIGFET is a double-gate device whose gate electrodes are insulated and the gates can have different voltages applied at their terminals as shown in Fig. 2.3. This feature of MIGFET has driven the attention of the scientific community towards the possibility of developing novel circuit topologies, both for digital as well as analog applications exploiting the independent gates. MIGFET has a unique feature of threshold voltage adjustment by having different voltages at the gate terminals, and this threshold voltage can be tuned as desired by the voltage choice. This effect is called back gating effect. In this back-gating effect, one of the gate terminals is tuned to adjust the threshold voltage [31][32]. Having independent gates, though, requires very complicated and advanced technologies to keep the gate metallization apart[33]. Hence, this technology is nowadays at the research stage.

2.3.3 Gate All around transistors (GAA)

GAA has a inherent feature of suppressing SCE by having a gate all around its structure as shown in Fig. 2.5. By having the gate around the device it enables even better control over the device and best control on the channel. In this structure, the channel can be cylindrical as well as rectangular. Despite, it is not compatible with standard planar technology, it has perspective interest for nanotechnologies based on nanowires. Therefore, it is the objective of intense research [34].



Figure 2.5: Gate All around [35]

2.4 FinFET Device

In this section, we will focus on the detailed discussion on FinFETs.

2.4.1 FinFET Device Structure

In this thesis, we focus attention on the state of art FinFET devices, commercially introduced by INTEL in 2011 and later by other manufacturers. The main feature of the FinFET structure is that the front and back gates are inherently selfaligned and the channels are in the sidewall of the silicon fin. Also, the fin body is lightly/undoped. Understanding FinFET device structure is very important to understand device performance and its vulnerability to process variations, which will be discussed in the next section. First, we will discuss the fabrication steps of FinFET development.

The most important fabrication steps are:

- 1. Fin formation
- 2. Gate stack formation
- 3. Source and drain extension implants
- 4. Spacer formation
- 5. Epitaxial raised source/drain formation
- 6. Deep source/drain implantation and activation anneal



Starting from the SOI material; formation of the "fin" using the fin pattering and etching processes



Gate Stack deposition and planarization



Figure 2.6: Fabrication sequence of FinFET [36]

The formation of FinFET tri-gate structure on an SOI substrate can be seen in Fig 2.6. The H_{fin} is the fin height. While W_{fin} is the thickness of the fin. The dimensions of the fin width are quite critical and its formation is done by the use of optical lithography or by the use of spacer image transfer (SIT) [37] [38], followed by plasma etching.

Post etching process, the sidewalls are rough and the process of oxidation and H_2 annealing are performed for the smoothness of the sidewall surfaces[40, 39]. After that, the gate dielectric is grown and the metal gate is deposited. It is suitable to tune the threshold voltage of the device by using a gate material that has the appropriate effective workfunction rather than by doping the channel. This is because, in conventional MOSFETs, V_{th} is tuned by the use the channel doping. While in the case of FinFET, the channel is usually lightly doped to suppress SCE, hence, it is preferable to tune the V_{th} with the help of gate workfunction.

Next step is the gate stacking over the fin, while depositing the gate material. After this step, planarization of the Gate stack is required, so that, the gate etching can be performed. Significant over-etch of the gate material is required to clear the bottom of the fins. As a result, the gate etch must have a high selectivity to the gate dielectric on top of the fin, if one wants to avoid damage to the fin during gate etch. Source and drain (S/D) extensions are formed after gate patterning using low-energy and large-tilt angled implants [41, 42]. Next, S/D offset spacers are formed along the sidewalls of the gate and fin. The sidewall spacers on the fins are subsequently removed to expose the fin to grow raised source and drain using selective epitaxy [hang2006investigation, 41]. The raised source and drain structure helps to reduce the parasitic resistance associated with thin fins [41].

2.4.2 FinFET's Principle of operation

The main concept for the development of FinFET was to suppress SCEs, when the device is scaled below 50 nm. The idea behind the FinFET structure is to have the gate capacitance closer to the channel of FinFET. The fin body is usually very thin, so that the gate has better control over the channel. To achieve this, the silicon body is very thin so that, no leakage path is far from one of the gates reducing leakage current. As the channel is controlled by two or more gates, they offer more control throughout the channel. The area which is least influenced by the gate, is the center of the Fin. The resulting structure of the FinFET is 3D by nature as it can be seen in Fig. 2.7.



Figure 2.7: 3D structure of Triple Gate FinFET

The width/height of the channel controls the drive current of the FinFET. For example, increasing fin width W_{fin} , increases the current. Since, the current may turn out to be too low, it is conventional, especially in RF applications to enhance the drive current by increasing the number of fins. The multi-fin structure and cross-section can be seen in Figs. 2.8 and 2.9.



Figure 2.8: Schematic diagram of MultiFin FinFET structure: 3D view [43].

The parameters governing the structure are tabulated in table 2.1.



Figure 2.9: Schematic diagram of MultiFin FinFET structure: 2D cross section [43].

Table 2.1: Schematic definition of parameters shown in Fig. 2.8 and 2.9

Symbols shown in Fig.2.8 and 2.9	Parameter
L_g	Gate length
L _{ext}	Source/Drain extension length
L_p	Source/Drain pad width
G_{wing}	Gate extension Length for the fins located at the edge
S_{fin}	Spacing between the neighboring fins

2.4.3 Small-signal equivalent circuit of FinFET

In general, a definite advantage of physical simulations is that they don't require an equivalent circuit for RF characterization. Nontheless, a reference to possible small-signal equivalent circuits may be helpful to interpret the outcome of physical simulations.


Figure 2.10: Small-signal equivalent circuits. (a) Conventional equivalent circuit for single gate FET. (b) Expansion of equivalent circuit to improve high frequency fitting for FinFET. [44]

The conventional small-signal model for high frequency FET can be applied also for FinFETs, provided the two gates are used as a single electrode. Modifications of the conventional topology for FinFETs have been proposed in many papers, e.g., Ref. [44] proposed, the slightly modified version of small signal equivalent model for FET devices shown in Fig. 2.10 (b). Lederer et al. showed that the conventional equivalent circuit in Fig. 2.10 can be used to model single-gate devices but such simple topology fails to accurately represent the FinFET device behavior. As reported in Fig. 2.10 (b), a parasitic RC network (i.e., R_{g2} , C_{gs2} , C_{gd2}) has been added to improve the behavior up to 110 GHz. Further, it should be noted that this is simplified equivalent circuit for FinFET and many effects are not included in this model, e.g., time delay caused by the DIBL is not incorporated.

Ref. [45] discussed, a lumped equivalent circuit network for modeling both open and short test structures and included its contribution in the FinFET model. Crupi et al. in [45] also emphasized on FinFETs superior SCE performance and pronounced the fact that the microwave performance of the FinFET is degraded by the contributions from the 3D FinFET structure. They also pointed the need for significant research interest toward FinFET devices to enhance high-frequency performance.

2.4.4 **FinFET Parasitics**

In the previous sections, we discussed about the FinFET structure and it's operation. In this section, we will discuss and give the basic idea about the FinFET parasitic resistances and capacitances. In FinFETs, the parasitic resistances and capacitances are of paramount importance, because, its magnitude is comparable to the channel resistance in scaled devices. Due to the FinFETs inherent 3D structure, the parasitics are very difficult to model.

Parasitic Resistances

Source/drain resistances along with the gate resistance are included in the parasitic resistance of a FinFET. The gate resistance is less influential than the source/drain resistances on the overall performance of the device. This is due to the recent innovation in gate technologies, i.e., using highly conductive metal as a gate contact. The gate resistance is in any case, due to the finite conductivity of gate material along with the reduced metal thickness. It is more influential on the AC behavior than the DC behavior of the device. In small-signal equivalent circuit of Fig. 2.10, R_g refers to the gate parasitics, and R_s and R_d points to the source/drain resistances.

Similar to standard MOSFETs, the FinFETs source/drain resistance can be separated into three components [46], as shown in Fig 2.11:



Figure 2.11: FinFET Source/Drain resistance distribution [46]

- 1. Contact resistance (\mathbf{R}_{con}) : The combined resistance due to the raised source/drain region bulk resistivity and the silicon/silicide interface resistance.
- 2. Spreading resistance (\mathbf{R}_{sp}) : The resistance due to current spreading from the source/drain extension into the raised source/drain. When current flows from the source/drain extension region into the raised source/drain region, it

spreads out gradually. Modeling of the increased resistance to such spreading is required and is performed usually as a new component, the spreading resistance. This spreading phenomenon is also known as current crowding.

3. Extension resistance (\mathbf{R}_{ext}): The bias-dependent resistance in the thin source/drain extension region under the spacer. The modeling of extension resistance requires knowledge of the doping profile in the extension region, which is often not accurately known in reality. The profile shape varies depending on the process condition. In addition, surface accumulation due to the fringe field originating from the gate creates bias dependency.

Parasitic Capacitances

In addition to the standard capacitances like in CMOS, FinFET devices consist of additional parasitic contributions. These parasitic capacitances are divided in two different capacitances, i.e., overlap capacitance, C_{ov} , and the fringing capacitance, C_{fr} . We show how the fringe capacitance is separated into gate-to-fin, gate-to-contact components in the top and sides of the fin, as well as the corners. Each of these components are shown in Fig. 2.12



Figure 2.12: Fringe capacitances of the single FinFET

An analytical models for both the overlap and fringing capacitances are discussed in the later part of this chapter 3.2.

2.5 FinFET Configurations

Fig. 2.13 shows, the DG structure, as already mentioned, when introducing Multigate devices, we can select two relevant types of FinFET variants:



Figure 2.13: Double Gate MOSFET

1. Short-circuited Gate(SG) DG FinFET: In this type of topology, which is the most common and commercially developed, since, it represents the 2D cross-section of commercial tri-gate FinFETs, the gates are physically connected by unique metallization. In this configuration, we have the same voltage at both gates of the DG FinFET, as shown in Fig.2.14. The electrostatics of the devices in this configuration are controlled by both gates. This type of FinFET variant, offers higher on and off currents as compared to IG DG FinFETs, when having all the parameters same. They offer good transconductance and sub threshold performance as well.



Figure 2.14: SG FinFET device configuration.

2. Independent Gate(IG) Double Gate FinFET: The gates are isolated physically in this topology, hence named, Independent Gate DG FinFET. We can have different voltages at the gate, i.e., the front gate voltage will

not be equal to the back gate voltage. Keeping the gate metallization apart requires more sophisticated technology and resources. But, it provide us with wide possibilities for analog circuit applications, specially tuning the threshold voltage, with the help of back gate bias. IG FinFETs require more space area, due to separate gate terminals.



Figure 2.15: IG FinFET device configuration.

2.6 Summary

The ever increasing need for semiconductor electronic device downscaling and never ending approach to advancement motivates research towards Semiconductor industry. The need for development of novel FETs arouse from SCE, when the conventional devices were scaled below 50 nm. SCE take the toll on the device performance and affect the electrical parameters adversely, e.g., through threshold voltage, DIBL, SS, etc. The multigate transistors offer better control over channel and possess the inherent feature of suppressing SCE. Different multigate transistors are under study for commercial use. FinFETs have been widely accepted as the next generation transistors, offering scaling to sub-20 nm regime. But it also comes with different parasitics, which affects the performance of the FinFET. In this chapter, we have reviewed main FinFET concepts and operation, focusing in particular on two variants, the shorted gate and independent gate FinFETs. Both types have their own advantages. FinFET, like any other MOSFET device, are also prone to device variability. Due to the fabrication of FinFETs in nano-scale, many process variations occur and they cannot be avoided. In the next chapter, we will focus on these peculiarities of FinFET device.

Chapter 3

Parametric variability and sensitivity in FinFET devices

When semiconductor devices are fabricated in the nano-meter regime, they are prone to variability in physical parameters due to technological limitation. In chapter 2, we reviewed the literature about multigate device. This chapter discusses the variability issues faced by semiconductor devices with special focus on FinFET devices. This chapter is divided into two parts: one is for DC variability analysis, while, the other is for AC variability analysis. The major part of this chapter is dedicated to the different sources of variability, e.g., fin variations, oxide variations e.t.c. These sources of variations and their effects on DC variability are reported. While in AC variability Section 3.2, we will discuss parasitic capacitance model with respect to fin variations, both with single as well as multifin structure. We also discussed the cutoff frequency response to relevant variability parameters.

FinFETs offers better performance in comparison to the conventional CMOS transistors. Both these devices are prone to variability. However, FinFETs are superior in comparison to MOSFETs due to its capability of current flow through the undoped channel. FinFETs lightly doped channel makes the channel less susceptible to the random fluctuation of dopants. But, FinFET is affected by the variations and is vulnerable to other variability issues. The fabrication of FinFETs, in practice is very difficult, for example, it is quite hard to control the thickness of the fin along the channel length (gate length) due to the limitations in the fabrication technology [47]. FinFETs overall are also vulnerable to different sources of variability, as discussed in Section 3.1 for DC variability and Section 3.2 for AC variability. Usually the channel of FinFET is undoped, but, in the case of low power applications, the fin channel is still doped to control the threshold voltage, hence making RDF an important aspect in FinFET modeling. Also, if we consider the cumulative effects of all process variations, e.g., fin variations, doping fluctuations and workfunction variations, precise behavior of the device is affected by the strong statistical spread. Depending on the type of performance parameter under study,

the variability in FinFETs can be characterized in two ways:

- DC variability: addresses the spread of DC currents, e.g., I_{on} and I_{off} e.t.c. (see section 3.1)
- AC variability: addresses AC parameters like Y matrix. (see section 3.2)

The statistical or systematic imperfections in the process of manufacturing, that consequence in the non-deterministic performance of transistors are known as Process Variations. The process variation is further classified as statistical or systematic variation.

If the dimensions of a device are very small and etching, oxidation, ion implantation, diffusion e.t.c., schemes are used for fabrication, the statistical variations are very hard to control because of the development process; for example, the quantity of dopants in the channel will be extremely high if channel length is large, but, even if few atoms are not positioned ideally, the error in totality would be small. On the contrary, if the aggregate numbers of dopants are very small as well as the channel is also very short, an unavoidable error would be produced by every single atom that diverges from the projected outcome. These are total random variations and there is not any better solution than to pinpoint them statistically or eliminate doping dependence in the device. Hereafter, we will discuss DC and AC variability in detail.

3.1 DC variability

Due to FinFETs distinct gate shape, which is used to control the conducting channel, it is very important to maintain the gate immunity to process variations. Now, if there is any variability in the gate or the conducting channel, it will directly affect the DC performance of the device. It needs special consideration and needs to be studied properly. In this section, we present how process variations, adversely affect the device performance. For example, etched sidewalls influence the current flow in the channel, so if these sidewalls are not etched properly, then the current flow through the device will not be consistent with the expected current [48]. This etching problem can also be the case where the etching results in the trapezoidal fin shape which is not ideal for commercial applications because it results in the shape of corner effects which again affects the device current [49]. This peculiar case of trapezoidal fin shape is discussed in section 3.1.3. Hereafter, we discuss the main process variations influencing DC performance.

3.1.1 Random Dopant Fluctuations

In 1975, Keyes et al. studied the effects of random fluctuation in the number of impurity atoms [50], as one of the issues for continued transistor scaling. Experiments confirmed his theory, for a wide range of fabricated devices. A type of variation that is caused by errors in the process of dopant implantation ensuing by the random quantity of dopant atoms in the channel is called RDF. A variation in a device's threshold voltage is resulted by the quantity of dopants in the transistor channel [51]. The frameworks built on MOS based devices gets more receptive to device fluctuations when supply voltages are steadfastly brought down to curtail power consumption and also control the system reliability. Fig. 3.1 shows an example of the decreased number of dopants in the channel region of MOSFET, resulting in random position and a spread in average concentrations.



Figure 3.1: Example of atomistic doping profiles in Bulk MOSFET. (b) Isometric view of the RDF in Bulk MOSFET [52]

Fig 3.2 relates the technology node and average number of dopants. Fig 3.2

shows the decreasing the average number of dopant atoms in the channel as a function of the technology node. The major impact of random fluctuations and dopant arrangements in the channel, results in significant fluctuation on drive current and threshold voltage. Understanding and modeling RDF has been popular subject of research in recent past, since RDF is considered one of the main source of variability in FET devices.



Figure 3.2: Number of Dopants vs Technology node [53]

The random dopant atom fluctuations are discussed in detail, e.g., in [50] and [54]. The standard deviation of threshold voltage σV_{th} are attempted to be estimated by analytical models, which are based on variation in the dopant numbers of the transistor's channel zone, also known to follow Poisson distribution. There are different analytical models for threshold voltage variations, e.g., Stolk's formulations are known to characterize RDF in MOS transistors [55].

$$\sigma V_{th} = \left(\frac{\sqrt[4]{4q^3\epsilon_{si}\phi_B}}{2}\frac{EOT}{\epsilon_{ox}}\frac{\sqrt[4]{N_A}}{\sqrt{W_{eff}L_{eff}}}\right)$$
(3.1)

where $\phi_B = 2 \, k_B T \, \ln(N_A/n_i)$ (with k_B Boltzman's constant, T the absolute temperature, n_i the intrinsic carrier concentration, q the elementary charge, EOTis the equivalent oxide thickness, N_A is the channel doping, and ϵ_{Si} and ϵ_{ox} are the permittivity of silicon and oxide respectively. The effective channel length L_{eff} and width W_{eff} are used instead of the physical values in order to correct for offset in the active device area. Eq.3.1 also explains the inverse relation between σV_{th} and square root of the device active area. However, [56] shows that Eq. 3.1 doesn't completely incorporates the σV_{th} . The numerical simulation on full scale demonstrates that only dopant number fluctuations are inadequate to elucidate the real amount of threshold voltage fluctuation. The unpredictability in dopant arrangements within the devices consisting of the similar quantity of dopants in depletion region further adds to variability and causes adverse effects on the behavior of the devices which force the technologist for the evolution in FinFET technology, which is expected to be more immune to RDF. To maintain electrostatics in the channel, i.e., immunity to SCE, the increase in the channel doping is required, which in turn, according to eq. 3.1, would bring to large variability unless EOT is reduced. Further, the area reduction due to scaling of the devices also causes the increase in V_{th} variability, again according to eq. 3.1.

Ref. [57] studied in particular, the impact of RDF on threshold variation. The analytical models discussed in [57] provides us with essential information about the threshold voltage variations, explaining the inverse relation of oxide capacitance to threshold voltage, and it's direct proportionality to the square root of channel doping. [57] also discussed the RDF effects on the NMOS and PMOS type of transistors. Table 3.1 [57] gives us the idea of threshold voltage dependence on RDF, it concludes that σV_{th} is heavily dependent on RDF, but there are many other factors influencing the overall V_{th} .

Table 3.1: Impact of RDF on threshold variation [57]

Type	Node	σV_{th} due to RDF
PMOS	45 nm	60%
NMOS	65 nm	65%

3.1.2 Line Edge Roughness

Line Edge Roughness (LER) is described as imperfection in the device structure caused by the fabrication step. LER can cause significant variations as device scaling persists in nanometer regimes [58]. LER effects are caused by fabrication limitations, as we are compelled to use light sources with wavelengths higher than the minimum feature size. In FinFET technologies, LER can be termed as FER-Fin Edge Roughness and GER- Gate Edge Roughness. For example, Ref. [59] studied the statistical variability in 14 nm FinFET with respect to different sources of variability. Fig. 3.3 shows the 14 nm FinFET structure with GER and FER.



Figure 3.3: Example of LER with Fin and Gate edge roughness [59]

If we look at the Fig. 3.4, we can observe that GER produces skewed V_{th} distribution with a prolonged tail, specially with a 10 nm variant, in comparison to the FER, due to stronger SCE. However, for thin fin width, the FER can also produce a skewed distribution.



Figure 3.4: Threshold voltage distribution (a) GER effect on threshold voltage shows that for smaller FinFET have prolonged tail due to SCE. (b) FER effect on threshold voltage, it shows the deviation in 10 nm FinFET from the normal distribution [59]

As transistors are scaled down, the gate length is reduced to a level that a slight deviation from the nominal value can have a large effect on electrical performance. The threshold voltage variation is dominated by variation generated by LER for the sub-50 nm SOI FinFET technology.

Surface smoothing is required to reduce LER, for example, thermal annealing [39, 40], sacrificial oxidation [60], and resist trimming [61] are equipped for wiping out the larger part of fast varying surface roughness, leaving for the most part lower magnitude of surface roughness. Also, it has been demonstrated in [62] that low-recurrence unevenness is the more critical fluctuation with regards to LER.

The fabrication limitations results in LER, thus, statistical analysis of the system prone to these variations is required. Commonly, harsh line edge designs are depicted by two parameters: the root-mean-square (rms) roughness σLER and the correlation length λ . As a rule the $3\sigma LER$ esteem is inferred when one alludes to LER in the literature [63]; while in [64] 1 sigma rms value is used. On the outside chance, if the σLER on the two edges of a line design are equivalent, at that point the LWR is identified with LER and it can be expressed as:

$$\sigma_{LWR}^2 = 2\sigma_{LER}^2 (1 - \rho_x) \tag{3.2}$$

here ρ_x is the cross-correlation coefficient between the two edge patterns. Standard resist patterning normally creates uncorrelated edges, i.e., $\rho_x = 0$, while spacer patterning produces associated edges, i.e., $\rho_x = 1$ (in a perfect world) which yields $\sigma LWR = 0$. Defining these two points of confinement in the process technology enables us to cover the whole scope of LER-LWR cross-correlation, and licenses us to gauge the fluctuation for ρ_x by straightforward interpolation.

Ref. [64] suggests that FER is more important and more influential source of variability in comparison to GER, due to the fact that FinFETs V_{th} is more sensitive to fin variations than gate-length variations, causing larger FER variability than GER.

3.1.3 Fin width Variations

By expanding the volume of the channel, the thickness of fin is varied. At the point when the thickness of the film is sufficiently wide, depletion regions of the two gates stops interacting and the FinFET channel is transformed into two parallel transistors. With the continuous reduction in fin's thickness, there is a merger of depletion regions and we basically have a completely depleted channel. In the thin channel, a volume inversion occurs, which prompts increment in the quantity of charge carriers as energy bands in the channel travel in conformance with gate voltage. Hence the control of fin width is exceptionally important. In [65], authors discussed the effect of fin variations on the sensitivity of performance parameters such as V_{th} , on and off current. Fin variations can be categorized as:

• Uniform Fin thickness

• Non-uniform Fin thickness



Figure 3.5: (a) FinFET top-view showing gate misalignment causing lateral finwidth variation. (b) DG FinFET ideal structure. (c) Structure with fin-width variation characterized by tapering angle (θ) to x-axis [66]

From Fig. 3.5 (b) and (c), we can see the two different cases of fin variations. The fin variations shown in Fig. 3.5 (b) are the uniform fin variations and the one shown in Fig. 3.5 (c), represents the non-uniform fin thickness variations.

Uniform Fin variations

In FinFETs, keeping up uniform film thickness (fin-width) is challenging. Nonetheless, fin-width is known as one of the vital parameters that decide the response of the device, where lesser the size of the film the better. Some past work [67] and [68] incorporates the analysis about the lateral thickness fluctuations due to the fabrication limitations. Since, the created fin-width geometry is diverse from the drawn geometry, one approach to show the real device is to estimate the fin-width utilizing the average thickness, i.e., 3.5 (c), overlooking the way that the thickness fluctuates along the sidelong gate length. To explore the inaccuracy presented due to fabrication process, this examination depends on fluctuating the tapering angle θ along the horizontal way, yet keeping up the overall thickness. In [66], impacts of the non-consistency on performance parameters, for example, I_{on} , I_{off} , V_{th} , DIBL, and SS, are examined by matching with the nominal geometrical values of the structure. It is demonstrated that the thickness fluctuation influences subthreshold parameters significantly, with the results showing the adverse effect on the SCE. Cheng-Li Lin et al. [69] also work on the effect of dimensions and on how, fin height (H_{fin}) and width (W_{fin}) influence the device's performance and reliability. In addition, the carrier mobility of the device is correlated with the carrier scattering in the channel of the Si-fin. Hence, the fin designing deformities influence the carrier mobility [70], [71]. Moreover, fin width impacts the inversion carriers in the fin. If the fin width size is small, then it enables the inversion carrier to stream in the middle of fin body instead of the surface edges of the fin [58, 72]. But the reduced fin size increases the parasitic source/drain resistance, which ultimately reduces the driving current. Reduced fin improves the high-frequency FinFET performance [73]. Hot-carrier injection (HCI) stress [74] and negative-bias temperature [75] instability reduces the FinFET reliability, when the fin width is small.

Lee et al. [76], on the contrary, discusses fin width dependency its impact on the DC performance of device. For 14 nm technology node, the nominal value of the fin width was kept at 12 nm and then reduced down to 8 nm, keeping height of fin at 100 nm: 18% reduction in the on current I_{on} was observed while off-current I_{off} decreases by 100 times, as depicted by the Fig.3.6. Along these lines, the I_{off} is very sensitive to the fin body width, which ought to be controlled precisely to keep up a with I_{off} distribution. Since in FinFETs the effective channel width is defined as twice the height plus the width of FinFET.

$$Effective channel width = 2xH_{fin} + W_{fin}$$
(3.3)

 H_{fin} is the height of fin, when the W_{fin} is reduced, it also changes the effective channel width.

The explanation behind the reduction of I_{on} can for the most part be credited to the change in V_{th} and effective channel width with the change in W_{fin} . On the other hand, the lessening of I_{off} with reduction in W_{fin} can be clarified by the increment in SS with the fin width reduction. V_{th} values are lowered by 0.14 at I_D of 1 μ A/um at the W_{fin} of 8 nm. Fig.3.6 b, shows change of the SS and DIBL with the W_{fin} . At the lessened fin width, the SS decreases from 106 to 77 mV/dec, while the DIBL decreases to 80 from 183 mV/V. In this way, W_{fin} likewise significantly ameliorates the SS and DIBL. The W_{fin} of around 9 nm gives a DIBL of 100 mV/V at the given body doping of $2 \times 10^{17} / cm^3$. When doping is increased to $2.5-3 \times 10^{17} / cm^3$, the DIBL improves, and the W_{fin} required to give a DIBL of 100 mV/V will be around 10 nm.



Figure 3.6: (a) Behavior of I_{on} and I_{off} with respect to fin width. (b) Behavior of SS and DIBL according to the fin width [77].

More simple structure, i.e., DG MOSFET was also studied in [48] showing an increment in threshold voltage with reduction in device body thickness. This outcome is due to various physical phenomena. As the silicon body gets more slender, the two gates show signs of improved control over the channel, eradicating short channel effects and threshold roll-off. This is in line with more established model as well. The change in threshold voltage with fin variation can be also due to the quantum confinement: as the body thickness falls below 10 nm, a quantum well is shaped between the two gates. Electrons in the quantum well possess more energy in comparison to the other electrons present in bulk material, which ultimately increases the inversion charge energy. If the thickness is further reduced, then the energy states in the smaller quantum well are further increased, which increases the threshold voltage.

Non-Uniform Fin variations

In previous section, we discussed the case of uniform variation in fin thickness. The fin variations can result in the trapezoidal shape and they also affect the threshold voltage, output conductance, transconductance, gate capacitance and unit-gain frequency. Here, in this section, we will discuss the peculiar case of fin variations, where one end of fin is larger than the other. The test case implemented to study the DC variability w.r.t. fin variation can be seen in 3.7. Researchers are working to contemplate the impacts of non-uniform thickness in the vertical course, i.e., y-axis as shown in Fig. 3.5 (c) [78, 79]. But there are not many investigations concerning the horizontal course of the device, refer Fig. 3.5; despite the fact that this sort of thickness fluctuation is present in manufacturing process because of horizontal misalignment of the gate.

The FinFET shown in Fig.3.7 is the device with a larger source-side fin width compared with the nominal, namely, the larger source side (LSS) structure is showing a FinFETs trapezoidal structure with W_{fin} along the channel. The models are designed for four different fin thickness variation structures to investigate the effect of W_{fin} variations from the device properties: smaller source side (SSS), larger source side (LSS), larger drain side (LDS), and smaller drain side (SDS).



Figure 3.7: 2D view of Larger source side FinFETs [80]

Simulation of 32 nm FinFET was carried out on Sentaurus TCAD [81] and the Table 3.2 lists the nominal values of the simulated structure. The DC electrical characteristics (e.g., Id-Vg, Id-Vd) of the nominal FinFET are calibrated with BSIM FinFET models [82]. Further, the variations of 10-20% were applied to the nominal values on one side of either or drain or source to analyze the overall device performance , including the leakage and on current.

The normalized I_{on} and I_{off} values with 10% and 20% variations of the sourceand drain-side thicknesses are arranged in Table 3.2. In this table, for the sourceside W_{fin} of 9 nm (i.e., -10% with respect to the nominal, in the case of SSS), around 4% increment is observed in I_{on} while increment in the off current is twice of the nominal structure. Therefore, the structure with smaller source side, i.e., SSS has the advantage of improved operational speed; however, these results show the huge penalty in leakage power savings. For the larger source-side W_{fin} , I_{off} is reduced by 32%. As a result, the LSS fin body has the disadvantage of a slight reduction in the operation speed. For smaller drain side (SDS), I_{on} rises by 2% and I_{off} is two times greater than that of the nominal structure. For the increased silicon channel width near the drain terminal i.e. W_{fin} of 11 nm (LDS), there is no reduction in I_{on} and I_{off} decreases by 24%.

Table 3.3 summarizes that the FinFET of large- source or -drain (LSS or LDS) W_{fin} type achieves high leakage power savings while experiencing a slight reduction in the on current. In contrast, the FinFET of small- source or -drain (SSS or SDS) W_{fin} type achieves enhanced on-current consuming increased leakage power. Moreover, when W_{fin} variation increases, the variation in the currents increases. These analyses depicts that the effect of the source side is prominent then the drain side variation in fin width effects. In addition, it is quite interesting to note that I_{on} increases with a decrease in the drain-side thickness (SDS), while I_{off} decreases with an increase in the source-side thickness (LSS).

Symbol	Parameters	Values	
T _{si}	Fin body thickness	10 nm	
H _{fin}	Fin height	50 nm	
L _g	Gate channel length	32 nm	
T _{ox}	Oxide thickness	1 nm	
V _{DD}	Supply voltage	0.9 V	
N _{ch}	Channel doping	$1 \times 10^{19} \mathrm{cm}^{-3}$	
N _{S/D}	Source and Drain doping of nFinFET	$2 \times 10^{24} \text{cm}^{-3}$	
N _{S/D}	Source and Drain doping of pFinFET	$1 \times 10^{23} \text{cm}^{-3}$	

Table 3.2: Structural Parameters of the DG FinFET [80]

Table 3.3: Normalized on current and off current w.r.t. fin variations

	ΔW	Normalized I _{on}			Normalized I_{off}				
$\Delta \mathbf{v} \mathbf{v}_{fin}$	SSS	LSS	SDS	LDS	SSS	LSS	SDS	LDS	
	Nominal	1			1				
nFinFET	10%	1.04	1.00	1.02	1.00	1.91	0.68	2.00	0.76
	20%	1.16	0.99	1.07	1	3.42	0.53	2.95	0.65

As summarized in Table 3.3, when the LSS source side W_{fin} is 12 nm, 1% fall in I_{on} is observed while I_{off} is reduced by half of the nominal current. It can be concluded that whichever side (source or drain) is reduced, it results in the rise in both on and off current. While, both currents are reduced from its nominal values when the thickness of either side is increasing. From this analysis, we can expect that the structure of the FinFET with a large fin on the source side and a small fin on the drain side will achieve reduced I_{off} and increased I_{on} . However, practically, I_{off} is increasingly reduced while I_{on} does not increase, owing to the increasingly larger depletion area and V_{th} .

3.1.4 Workfunction variations

The workfunction variations (WFV) can be considered as one of the significant source of variability in the FinFET device, and more in general in metal gate technology. It is caused by the granularity and the crystal size of the metal gate material [83]. The material used for the gate and its granularity brings another type of variability in the FinFETs. The multiple grains of crystals possessing different grain orientations are combined to form polysilicon or metal gate electrodes [84]. Each grain can have a different work function, which causes a variation in the V_{th} . To alleviate this granularity, and hence variability, researchers have proposed different methods, e.g., using amorphous metal as the gate material [84]. Variability in work function can also be reduced by having smaller grain size.



Figure 3.8: Individual grains producing WKV[84]

Ref. [85] also studied the DC behavior of the DG MOSFET and its sensitivity to work function variations. This is an important research field, since different applications require different threshold voltages. Hence, we can tune the threshold voltage to achieve desired device response by using different metals as per our requirements for the gate terminal. Unfortunately, due to the WFV, we are unable to achieve precise values of threshold voltage. In [85] workfunction value was varied from 4.29 to 5.2 eV to examine the V_{th} variations. It can be depicted from the figure that the workfunction value and V_{th} has linear relation i.e., V_{th} is increasing with increment in workfunction values. These results were obtained with the device parameters set at: $L_g = 20$ nm, $W_{fin} = 12.5$ nm, EOT = 1.2 nm and $V_{dd} = 0.86$ V.



Figure 3.9: Threshold voltage versus gate work-function of DG FinFET [85]

Other DC parameters such as I_{on} and I_{off} have instead, inverse relation with the workfunction variations as shown in Fig. 3.10 and 3.11. This is due to the fact that, as at low values of workfuction, the threshold voltage is minimal and the channel is formed at the very low gate voltages, ultimately increasing the drain current. Also at lower values of workfunction, leakage current is higher, which is not acceptable for low power applications.



Figure 3.10: On-current versus gate work-function of DG FinFET[85]



Figure 3.11: Off-current versus gate work-function of DG FinFET[85]

3.1.5 Oxide Variations

The applied gate voltage influences the energy bands in channel which, are therefore, directly affected by thickness of the oxide. In a FET, the oxide operates as an insulating film. Above threshold voltage, the oxide thickness essentially determines the gate capacitance. As gate voltage is varied, the energy bands in the silicon moves along with the energy band in the metal, tied across the oxide. An extremely high electric field, however, can prompt leakage in thin oxide and can cause insulator to collapse.

The gate oxide can be precisely deposited i.e., with the accuracy of 1-2 inter atomic layers, with the method known as atomic layer deposition. On the contrary, threshold voltage variations are inflicted in the system, when traditional deposition techniques for oxide, i.e., thickness of up to 10's inter atomic layers, are used. In below 30 nm technology where thickness in oxide is about 1-3 nm i.e. 5–15 inter atomic layers, t_{ox} variations can add to uncertainty of threshold voltage significantly. In MOSFETs, this uncertainty becomes of the same order of magnitude to RDF effects [86].

Ref. [87] studies the effect of t_{ox} on FinFET devices, the nominal value of gate oxide was kept at 1 nm, while 20% variations variations were applied. Since the monolayer for depositing the oxide on the silicon surface for fabricating SiO₂ dielectric is around 2 Å, 20% percent variations seem the minimum logical value for analysis of oxide variations on FinFETs. In [87], they observed the increase in oncurrent with decreasing oxide thickness. The threshold voltage, in fact, decreases with increase in oxide thickness and I_{off} increases with decreasing t_{ox} . But, for smaller t_{ox} the accumulation of charges across the FinFET corners will increase, thereby, the threshold voltage increases. It is also apparent from Fig.3.13, that as t_{ox} contracts, V_{th} is rising because of the leakage charges collecting at silicon body and oxide interface. The threshold voltage is increasing with lower values of t_{ox} because the charges are accumulated over the edges. As expected, DIBL is shown to reduce with reduction in oxide thickness. Furthermore, as t_{ox} decreases, sub threshold swing decreases. But electric field across the t_{ox} layer is high, as a result tunneling of charges from gate to channel will increase, which may lead to failure of device. Even though the results for SS are good for lower t_{ox} , scaling is not advisable below 1.5 nm. Fig.3.12 shows I_{on} and I_{on}/I_{off} variation with respect to gate oxide thickness variation. I_{on} increases as gate oxide decreases, due to large electric field in the channel. I_{on}/I_{off} shows good gate controllability only at higher t_{ox} , while at lower t_{ox} , leakage current increases.

In [88], a FinFET is considered with W_{fin} and H_{fin} of 3 nm and 7 nm separately. The oxide thickness is changed from 1 nm to 3 nm. Gate oxide and I_{on} has inverse relation as depicted in the Fig. 3.12.



Figure 3.12: I_{on} and I_{on}/I_{off} vs t_{ox} [88]



Figure 3.13: Threshold voltage V_{th} response to Oxide variations t_{ox} [88]

Ref. [48] also discusses the effect of t_{ox} on the threshold voltage and DIBL. The dimensions, they used for their analysis are: $L_g = 20 \text{ nm}$, $V_{dd} = 0.8 \text{ V}$, $t_{ox} = 1 \text{ nm}$, N_A at 10^{15} cm^3 and S/D doping at $2 \times 10^{20}/\text{cm}^3$. They used ideal metal for the gate contact for their work. As the gate dielectric gets thinner, the gate voltage controls the channel more effectively and DIBL reduces. As a result, the threshold voltage increases with decreasing oxide thickness. [48] establishes that around 5 mV fluctuation can be observed for every 1 Å of oxide thickness variation for both nMOS and pMOS devices.

3.1.6 Temperature Variations

In mass CMOS technology, the heat generated is spread via silicon substrate and wires. In the SOI technology, instead the heat is drained, primarily, along the wires due to the poor thermal conductivity of buried oxides causing temperature to rise rapidly in the channel. The spatial temperature variation is also determined by actual application on the system. Selective sections of an IC, can be consistently utilized as a part of few workloads to keep temperature under control. In multicore processors, for example, few of cores are kept idle, and cool down for a certain amount of time. This requires reliance upon the system's capacity to progressively deal with the workload, while, periodically rolling out jobs to dissimilar cores or moving operations from a core to another one. The variation of temperature firmly impacts static energy utilization. The issue of leakages and dynamic energy consumption have become important constituent with the rising innovation of high density of devices on die. In the chip design, the impact of temperature should, therefore, be considered carefully.

In [89] discussed, for example, the importance of temperature variations of the device on overall system. In their work they studied the impact of process variations on temperature and leakage power. They performed about 1000 Monte Carlo simulations for each activity conditions and concluded the inter-dependency of leakage current and temperature. Due to the dependency of temperature on the leakage power, high activity circuits are more prone to temperature variations. Their work shows that the thermal runaway can occur in 15% more chips at the nominal activity level, if the variability parameters elevating the temperature are not optimized properly.

Ref. [90] focuses on drain current dependence in response to temperature variations and compares the results of Bulk MOSFETs and FinFETs. Varying the temperature from -40 C to 125 C. As shown, T variation in bulk CMOS affects both on-current (I_{on}) and the leakage power consumption (I_{off}), while in FinFET, it more significantly changes I_{off} . However, off current variation in FinFET is more severe. Another feature that is affected by temperature variation is the threshold voltage. Increasing the temperature from -40 C to 125 C decreases the threshold voltage by 10% and 16% for bulk CMOS and FinFET respectively. Hence, the threshold voltage dependency to the temperature is higher in FinFETs [90].



Figure 3.14: Drain current I_{on} versus gate source voltage for different temperatures for FinFET and bulk MOSFET [90].

3.1.7 Source/Drain variations

In FinFETs, the volume of source and drain is usually increased adequately through Source and Drain extension (SDE) due to improved transconductance g_m ,

reduction in drain conductance g_{ds} and reduction in parasitic capacitances, due to optimal gate underlap regions. Source/drain extension in result turns to higher current and reduced resistance. Further, the parasitics related to the source/drain extensions in FinFET are further discussed in section 2.4.4. The source/drain thin fin extension regions are highly resistive, so, it is essential to minimize their length. In the context of minimizing the parasitic resistances of this region, [91] uses selective Germanium growth technique to introduce the raised source/drain regions. Lot of work has been already presented on reduction of source/drain resistances, e.g., dopant segregation, co-implantation, and selective epitaxy growth on the source/drain extensions. Another important parameter, that must be considered for source/drain variations is the doping of the source/drain extensions. Fig 3.15, e.g., demonstrates the effects of the random dopant placements in source/drain extensions. Every tiny dot represents one dopant atom and their effects are studied in [58] to highlight the importance of source/drain variations.



Figure 3.15: FinFET Random Dopants in SD extensions [58]

3.2 AC variability in FinFETs

As seen from the previous sections, lot of work has been devoted to the DC variability of FinFETs in terms of V_{th} , SS, I_{on} and I_{off} . On the other hand, the AC variability requires higher computational resources, especially in the case of 3D device simulations and is, therefore, less investigated, mostly in terms of sensitivity and dependency on technological parameters. Ref. [92] (see Fig. 3.16) studied

FinFETs with two structures, one with smaller fin width (3 nm) and the other with larger(10 nm), showing the effect of fin variations on the cutoff frequency, discussed later in this section.



Figure 3.16: Simulated fin structure FinFET for (a) smaller fin width (b) larger fin width [92]

In [92], capacitances are taken as primary factor for AC analysis. C_{gg} is described as:

$$C_{gg} = \frac{C_{ox}C_{Si}}{C_{ox} + C_{Si}} + C_{ov} + C_{fringing}$$
(3.4)

where,

Capacitance	Symbol
Gate Capacitances	C_{gg}
Oxide Capacitance	C_{ox}
Overlap Capacitance	C_{ov}
Silicon body Capacitance	C_{Si}
Fringing Capacitance	$C_{fringing}$

TT 1 1 0 4	α ··	•	· ·
Table 3.4:	Capacitances	naming	convention

The overlap capacitance is given by:

$$C_{ov} = n(2W_{fin}.c_{ov}(T_{mask}) + 4H_{fin}.cov(T_{ox}))$$

$$(3.5)$$

The reason for overlap capacitance is the overlapping length (region of the source/drain extension under the gate electrode) which makes the doping process in source/drain extension area important as smaller overlapping length is needed. Also here T_{mask} refers to hard mask thickness.

 $C_{fringing}$ in turn taken from [93]:

$$C_{fringing} = \frac{WK\epsilon_{di}}{\pi} ln \frac{\pi W}{\sqrt{L_{un}^2 + T_{or}^2}} e^{\left|\frac{L_{un} - T_{ox}}{L_{un} + T_{ox}}\right|}$$
(3.6)

where K is the relative dielectric constant, dielectric permittivity is ϵ_{di} . When L_{un} (gate underap region) increases, current degrades and thereby g_m monotonically decreases. The combined behavior of g_m and C_{gg} is responsible for the f_t decrease as also shown in Fig. 3.20. The relation between g_m and C_{gg} can also be deduced from Eq. 3.7.

$$f_t = \frac{g_m}{2\pi C_{gg}} \tag{3.7}$$

For AC analysis, parasitics become the most significant source of concern with respect to DC. The importance of parasitic components in multiFin FinFETs are discussed, for example, in [94]. The gate resistance (introduced in Section 2.4.4), is of paramount important in FinFETs and is directly related to the device geometry. Hence, is prone to variability. In [95], the parasitic fringing capacitance is modeled for the multifin structure. The parasitic resistive or capacitive parts end up similar in extent to or even significantly bigger, if the fin width is reduced. Additionally, regular capacitance and resistance models can't be connected straight-forwardly to non-planar MOSFETs because of the 3-D device structure. Physical models need to be build up for the 3D design of FinFET. In the study of device parasitics, three important parameters to be taken into consideration are gate resistance (R_g), S/D series resistances, and gate parasitic capacitances. Gate parasitics (Rg and gate parasitic capacitances) are imperative factors in deciding gate RC delay and RF figure of merit f_{max}.



Figure 3.17: Three-fin FinFET structure [95]

Fringing capacitances are further analyzed in [95], separating various contributions, for AC characterization of FinFETs, as can be seen in Fig. 3.17.



Figure 3.18: Cross-section of single fin(y-z plane) and multifin(x-y)plane[95]

The lines emitting from the top of polysilicon gate surface to the top S/D extension area (xy plane) are linked with C1. The capacitances due to the electric field flux from gate side walls are regarded as C2. C3 is caused by the coupling between one surface (y-z plane) of the fins and one surface (z-x plane) of polysilicon gates. By analyzing the device geometries shown in Fig. 3.18, C1, C2 and C3 can be expressed as:

$$C_1 = 2n \frac{(W_{fin} + S_{fin})\epsilon_{ox}}{\pi} ln \left(1 + \frac{L}{T_{poly} + T_{mask}}\right)$$
(3.8)

$$C_{2} = \frac{2W_{C2}\epsilon_{ox}}{\pi} ln \left(\frac{T_{mask} + \eta T_{poly} + \sqrt{(\eta_{1}T_{poly})^{2} + 2T_{mask}\eta_{1}T_{poly}}}{T_{mask}} \right) + \frac{\eta_{2}e^{-1}W_{C2}\epsilon_{ox}}{\pi} ln \left(\frac{\pi W_{C2}}{T_{mask}} \right)$$
(3.9)

$$C_{3} = \frac{2W_{C3}\epsilon_{ox}}{\pi} ln \left(\frac{T_{ox} + \eta_{3}S_{fin}/2 + \sqrt{(\eta_{3}S_{fin}/2)^{2} + T_{ox}\eta_{3}S_{fin}}}{T_{ox}} \right) + \frac{\eta_{4}e^{-1}W_{C3}\epsilon_{ox}}{\pi} ln \left(\frac{\pi W_{C3}}{T_{ox}}\right)$$
(3.10)

In 3.9 and 3.10, W_{C2} and W_{C3} are equal to nW_{fin} and $2nH_{fin}$, respectively. The four geometry independent parameters, η_2 , τ_1 , η_4 , τ_2 are all constant to account

for different dielectric materials (such as nitride, oxide or high-k). The values for these constants are $\eta_2 = 7.9$, $\tau_1 = 15$, $\eta_2 = 5$ and $\tau_1 = 30$ [96].

When channel doping is fluctuating then it also effects the cutoff frequency f_t through the transconductance. From the plot of f_t we see the cutoff frequency as weakly sensitive to doping variations till $10^{17}/cm^3$ [48]. It can be concluded when the channel doping values are lower, f_t is insensitive to the fluctuations. At high doping levels, f_t degrades due to g_m degradation[97].



Figure 3.19: Cuttoff Frequency Variation f_t w.r.t. Channel Doping[97]

B. Lakshmi and R. Srinivasan [97] studied the effect of fin width variations to the cutoff frequency f_t . When W_{fin} is changed, we may either confront volume inversion or may not, contingent on the channel doping levels. At the point when the channel doping is $10^{16}/cm^3$ volume inversion isn't seen [98]. In this manner, the expansion in W_{fin} increases the current and thus increases g_m and f_t , this is due to the fact that mobility increases with increase in fin width. Figure 3.20 demonstrates this sort of conduct amongst f_t and W_{fin} . For the increased channel doping at around $1.5 \times 10^{18}/cm^3$, volume inversion impact is seen making first f_t reduce and then increase with increasing W_{fin} . This is portrayed in fig. 3.21



Figure 3.20: f_t vs fin variations without volume inversion in FinFETs [92]



Figure 3.21: f_t vs fin variations with volume inversion in FinFETs [92]

Ref. [97] also discussed the cutoff frequency f_t with respect to the t_{ox} variation. Initially, the cutoff frequency increases almost linearly. Transconductance and gate capacitances control the cutoff frequency together.



Figure 3.22: f_t vs oxide variations in FinFETs [92]

Workfunction variations are less influential on high frequency characteristics [16]. Therefore, f_t is expected to be, more or less, immune to gate electrode work function. Fig.3.23 shows f_t versus gate work function plot, and it can be noticed that f_t exhibits a flat behavior with respect to the work function.



Figure 3.23: f_t vs workfunction variations in FinFETs [92]

In FinFETs, source/drain doping variations are lot more influential than channel doping. This is due to the fact, that increased source/drain doping results in reduced parasitic resistances, thus, increasing both the current and g_m , and resulting in increase in f_t .

3.3 - Summary



Figure 3.24: f_t vs Source Drain doping variations in FinFETs [92]

 f_t sensitivity in response to different variations, was observed in this section. It is observed that W_{fin} , t_{ox} and source/drain doping variations are very sensitive parameters, whereas, channel doping and workfunction variations are less sensitive parameters.

3.3 Summary

This chapter is dedicated to the variability and sensitivity analysis of FinFET devices. In this chapter, we have addressed possible process variations and their effects. In particular:

- 1. **RDF**: RDF is major source of variability in MOSFETs, but in FinFET, due to undoped channel, its effects are quite limited.
- 2. **LER:** Of the two types of LER, i.e., GER and FER. FER is more dominant, as it affect the FinFETs V_{th} .
- 3. Fin width: Decreasing the fin width, results in the decrease in on and off current. This is due to the change in threshold voltage with fin variations.
- 4. Work Function variations: Increase in the work function variations, results in the decrease in on current. This is again due to the increase in threshold voltage.
- 5. Oxide thickness variations: Reduction in the gate oxide, results in increase in threshold voltage.

6. Source/Drain variations: There can be two variation in the S/D region, one is the doping variation and the other is geometrical variations in the SDE.

The performance of FinFET is studied under two domains: DC variability and AC variability. Significant work has already been done on the DC variability of FinFET, while work on AC variability is still limited. This may be due to complexity of AC variability computation, as it requires large amount of computation resources and time.

For DC variability analysis, significant drain current degradation with the decrease in fin width. The threshold voltage is also affected by the process parameters, like, decrease in gate workfunction will decrease threshold voltage, hence, increasing the leakage current and power consumption of the device.

For AC variability analysis, we reviewed different capacitances and their effects. We also presented the cutoff frequency response to different variability sources. For AC variability, fin variations and source/drain doping were found to be dominant source of variations. Overall, we can see that fin variation is an important variation source in FinFETs.

In the coming chapters, we will focus on the modeling of the variability and sensitivity of FinFET device. The process variation, which affect the device performance need to be addressed properly and we address in particular the problem of AC variations that affect the AC performance of the device through parasitic resistances and capacitances, e.g., the increased parasitic resistances can affect the transconductance of the device.

Chapter 4 Modeling of Device Variability

In the previous chapter, we discussed the importance and impact of the process parameters on the device performance. The modeling of these variations in an adequate manner is also very important to understand all the aspects of device variability. For example, if we are modeling the RDF in FETs, models provide us with the essential information about electrical parameter fluctuations. The downscaling of device dimensions, the necessity of having 3D accurate solvers for the coupled transport/Poisson equation and atomistic-based simulators have grown significantly. Technological growth and continuos development in the CAD tools for the semiconductor device design based on the physical models has enabled the TCAD simulators to perform device simulations accurately with high speed and reliability using advance computer architecture, improved computational power and high memory capabilities and development of fast numerical algorithms including conceptually new simulation tools [99]. But, now very less effort has been put on the AC sensitivity analysis.

For example, the key tools for TCAD variability analysis proposed so far, stems from the idea of atomistic like simulations. The drift-diffusion based "atomistic" simulations provide significantly accurate and timely statistical results for nanoscale 3D devices accounting for variability, including random dopant distribution. This extends the applicability of the drift-diffusion transport approach to nanometer scale, and statistically varying structures, proving it again to be amazingly efficient, even outside of its formal region of validity [99]. If we look into the example of RDF, the first and foremost point for RDF analysis is to locate the position of the discrete random dopant in the device. This location of dopant is important because it has an increasing effect on the device behavior at the nanometer scale. In the case of LER modeling, it is important to define the statistical description of the gate interface and edges. Also, variations in process parameters are 3D in nature, therefore, they require full scale 3D simulations for the variability analysis. Being statistical in nature, another important aspect for modeling these variations is that they require a large number of simulations of microscopically different devices. The idea is to simulate a statistically large enough set of device samples, with given statistical distribution, which provide us accurate results for the parameters characterizing the statistical distribution. This approach is exceedingly demanding from the computational standpoint. In [100], for RDF analysis, 5% accuracy in standard deviations was achieved for 200 MOSFET device samples but it required a huge amount of computational time. So an important requirement for simulation technique for process variation is such that it should be fast and efficient enough to handle a large number of devices. Furthermore, sensitivity or variability of AC parameters require even more simulation time and memory. Hence, the need for efficient tools is even increased.

This chapter is particularly dedicated to present a novel numerically efficient modeling of the device variability, understanding the device sensitivity arising from the variation in process variables.

First we will discuss the GF approach to variability modeling within conventional drift-diffusion model, including sensitivity of RDF and geometric variations. Then, the GFs approach to AC sensitivity modeling will be discussed in detail, since it represents the key methodology used throughout the present work.

4.1 Modeling Background of FET devices

The device modeling is of paramount interest for researchers around the world and many simulators have been established to efficiently model the device sensitivities. Turning to a statistical description of variations, in [101] and [102], the impact of RDF on the bulk MOSFETs was analyzed using the statistical fluctuation of the dopants. The approach used in [101] and [102] was also used for the simulations of the 3D structure in [103]. AdHoc "atomistic" simulation techniques were established in [104]. It is worth noting that, in this work, only 24 samples of the device were simulated due to the limited computational resources. Similar works were also carried out for 3D structures using atomistic approach, but with very limited number of randomizations in [105] and [100], to analyze variation in threshold voltage due to variations. In order to simulate a large set of device samples, computationally efficient simulators are required. The most efficient simulation technique is the GFs technique, which will be discussed in the next section.

4.2 Green's Function to Variability Modeling

In this thesis, we will be exploiting the GF method described in [106] and [107] to the impact of process variations and device sensitivity to possible technological parametric variations. Ref. [106] is focused on the noise based analysis of the bipolar devices through a physics-based device model by exploiting GFs approach.
GF is into the limelight for the noise analysis of electronic devices since 1966[108]. Recently used for sensitivity and variability analyses, GF based simulations [109] are broadly used particularly for ultra-scaled devices [9], since the simulation time of the system is reduced to a great extent especially when dealing with statistical variations. The GF based simulations were initially limited to DC variability of systems but recently have been extended for AC analysis from the group of Politecnico di Torino [110]. The Impedance Field Method (IFM), employed by commercial applications (Synopsis) to simulate the device fluctuations, is just an old-fashioned name for the same approach on the GF. It permits to assess the impact of physical parameter perturbations at the terminals of the device, but only for DC device analysis. The key advantage of GF is that they don't rely upon the source of variation, i.e., they can address any source of variations discussed in Chapter 3: GF must be computed once per bias, on the device with reference dimensions and doping.

Already in 1997, [111] proposed physics based model on the numerical solution of the Poisson and Continuity equations (drift diffusion model), which links the process variations and the DC response of the semiconductor device. In this context, two points have to be stressed concerning the expected outcome of physics-based models:

- An efficient use of physical models based on the semiconductor equations for the optimization of the device parameters with respect to process variations. The basic requirement for these models should not be limited to electrical device performance computation, but it should also compute the gradient variation in response to the technological parameter variations, thus enabling the use of gradient-based, powerful optimization techniques.
- 2. Within the framework of yield estimate for random variations, physics-based models should efficiently provide not only the expected values for electrical device parameters, but also the self and joint probability distributions of the deviations between actual and expected values.

The gradient variation in the physical models of semiconductor device is termed as the sensitivity of device and can be expressed in terms of small change in any device performance parameter P with respect to the process variations σ (discussed in Chapter 3)

$$S^P_{\sigma} = \frac{\delta P}{\delta \sigma} \tag{4.1}$$

Computation of the device sensitivity by numerical differentiation requires a large amount of time and are with questionable accuracy. Similarly, the electrical responses can be estimated with the randomly distributed data using the direct analysis, i.e., repeating the device simulation for randomized input data. If the variations are small, the statistical characterization of the electrical parameters could be obtained through the first-order approximation:

$$\Delta P = S^P_{\sigma} \Delta \sigma \tag{4.2}$$

where $\Delta \sigma$ is a random variable describing the small change in technological parameter with respect to its nominal value; ΔP is the slight change in device performance from P [111].

Donati et al. in [111] proposed an efficient technique exploiting the GFs ability for evaluation of monopolar device sensitivities. They estimated the overall sensitivity of the device as a volume integral of local sensitivities.

$$S^P_{\sigma} = \int_{\Omega} s^P_{\sigma}(\mathbf{r}) d\mathbf{r}$$
(4.3)

where Ω is the device volume. In [107], the local sensitivity $s_{\sigma}^{P}(\mathbf{r})$ is shown as the composition of the local perturbation source $f(\mathbf{r})$ and of a GF $G(\mathbf{r})$.

$$s^P_{\sigma}(\mathbf{r}) = G(\mathbf{r})f(\mathbf{r}) \tag{4.4}$$

What's more important is that the computation of this GF can be done with the *adjoint approach*, derived from the adjoint approach to sensitivity analyses of electrical systems [112]. To imply *adjoint technique* beyond monopolar devices, with the help of the application of *Branin's method*, the more *generalized adjoint approach* was introduced [113]. This *generalized adjoint approach* can be used to estimate the GF [110], avoiding the repeated analyses.

The computational advantages of a GF approach in the evaluation of the device sensitivity with respect to more than one technological or physical parameter will be discussed in later part of this chapter. We will start with discussion of Drift Diffusion modeling and how this novel GF approach can be exploited to drift diffusion model of semiconductor devices.

4.3 Drift Diffusion Modeling

Drift-diffusion model can yield an acceptable estimate of the device performances also in nano-scale devices, provided that equivalent transport parameters are suitably introduced into the model. The hole and electron current densities, Poisson equation and the continuity equation together forms the drift diffusion model. The Poisson equation of the system is given as:

$$\nabla^2 \phi = -\frac{q}{\varepsilon} (p - n + N^+) \tag{4.5}$$

Now, the continuity equations for the carriers can be written as:

$$\frac{\delta n}{\delta t} = \frac{1}{q} \nabla J_n - U_n \tag{4.6}$$

$$\frac{\delta p}{\delta t} = \frac{1}{q} \nabla J_p - U_p \tag{4.7}$$

Here, ϕ is the potential, q is the electron charge, ε is the dielectric constant. Hole and electron concentrations are given by p and n, while N⁺ is the ionized doping. Recombination rates are given as U_p and U_n for hole and electron respectively. J_p and J_n are the hole and electron current densities.

$$J_n = qn\mu_n \nabla_\varphi + qD_n \nabla n \tag{4.8}$$

$$J_p = qp\mu_p \nabla_\varphi + qD_p \nabla p \tag{4.9}$$

where μ_n and μ_p are the electron and hole mobilities. The diffusitivities for electron and hole are D_n and D_p .

4.3.1 Greens Function approach to Drift Diffusion Model

GF approach is applied here on the drift diffusion model already discussed above. The drift diffusion model is now converted into a compact form, highlighting boundary conditions as:

$$\mathbf{F}(\phi, n, p, \dot{n}, \dot{p}) = \mathbf{0} \tag{4.10}$$

$$\mathbf{b}(\phi, n, p, \dot{n}, \dot{p}, s_e) = \mathbf{0} \tag{4.11}$$

F and **b** represent the discretized equations representing discretized form of equations 4.5, 4.6 and 4.7. **F** is a nonlinear system of dimension $3 \times N$, where N are the number of discretization nodes. \dot{p} and \dot{n} are the first derivative of the carriers with respect to the time i.e., $\frac{\partial x}{\partial t}$, here $x = n, p, \phi$. Equation 4.11 shows the boundary conditions including the electrical sources external to the system. The set of discretized boundary condition of dimension $3 \times M$, where M is the number of device terminals and is denoted through the system $\mathbf{b}=0$.

Let's suppose this system is perturbed with very small variation: the variation is such that the system can be linearized around the working point. The working point solution can be represented as ϕ_0 , n_0 and p_0 . Similarly, the linear response (assuming small perturbations) to the external perturbation can be expressed in terms of $\delta\phi$, δn and δp . By aggregating the different perturbations s and the corresponding variations to the system, the system can be expressed by:

$$\mathbf{F}(\phi_0 + \delta\phi, n_0 + \delta n, p_0 + \delta p, \delta\dot{n}, \delta\dot{p}) = \mathbf{s}$$
(4.12)

$$\mathbf{b}(\phi_0 + \delta\phi, n_0 + \delta n, p_0 + \delta p, \delta \dot{n}, \delta \dot{p}, \mathbf{s}_{e0}) = 0 \tag{4.13}$$

where, \mathbf{s} represents the noise sources (due to parametric variations) exciting the system linearly.

It should be noted that the perturbation should be high enough to excite the device. But high perturbations, push the device beyond linearity. So, we have to keep the device perturbations small to excite the device linearly. The linearized system around the working point is:

$$\frac{\partial F}{\partial \phi}\Big|_{0} \delta \phi + \frac{\partial F}{\partial n}\Big|_{0} \delta n + \frac{\partial F}{\partial p}\Big|_{0} \delta p + \frac{\partial F}{\partial \dot{n}}\Big|_{0} \delta \dot{n} + \frac{\partial F}{\partial \dot{p}}\Big|_{0} \delta \dot{p} = \mathbf{s}$$
(4.14)

$$\frac{\partial b}{\partial \phi} \bigg|_{0} \delta \phi + \frac{\partial b}{\partial n} \bigg|_{0} \delta n + \frac{\partial b}{\partial p} \bigg|_{0} \delta p + \frac{\partial b}{\partial \dot{n}} \bigg|_{0} \delta \dot{n} + \frac{\partial b}{\partial \dot{p}} \bigg|_{0} \delta \dot{p} = 0$$
(4.15)

Systems defined by the equations 4.14 and 4.15 can be solved using a GF approach. The GFs can be expressed as $G_{\alpha,\beta}(r,r_1;t,t_1)(\alpha,\beta=\phi,n,p)$ for equation output α and input variable β , i.e., the response in the variable α to the unit source $\delta(r-r_1) \, \delta(t-t_1)$ injected in equation β . Here, we use the notation $\beta = (\phi, n, p)$ and $F_{\phi} = Poisson equation$, $F_n = electron continuity equation and <math>F_p = hole \ continuity \ equation$. Now, we can finally calculate the fluctuations $\delta\alpha$ induced by the vector source s as the spatial and temporal convolution integrals:

$$\delta\alpha(\mathbf{r},t) = \sum_{\beta=\phi,n,p} \int_{\Omega} \int_{-\infty}^{t} G_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathbf{r},r_1;t,t_1) \ s_{\beta}(r_1,t_1) dt_1 dr_1$$
(4.16)

where Ω is the system volume.

Hence, once all the GFs are computed, the sensitivities can be easily evaluated.

4.3.2 Advantages of Green's Function

The stand-out point of the proposed strategy in comparison to other approaches is that the allocation of the computational resources is very limited when using GF approach. For example, in [9], a full sensitivity analysis of an SRAM cell with around 1 million grid nodes was demonstrated. [9] analyzed the simulation time for 3D 6Transistor SRAM computing the sIFM (Statistical Impedance Field method exploiting GFs for device analysis). 1000 samples of randomly distributed doping with their total simulation time was estimated to be around 40 hours. It requires around 50% of 40 hours for the evaluation of DC solution and 46% was consumed for the evaluation of GF. The remaining 4% was consumed for computation of the linear responses to the 1000 deviations of doping from the nominal value. It can be concluded that this method becomes more and more efficient with the increase in the number of randomizations in comparison to other approaches, e.g, atomistic approach which would require 1000 simulations.

In the GF approach the device sensitivity with respect to a parameter is expressed as a volume integral (or, in discretized form, as a node summation), whose integrand can be interpreted as a distributed parametric sensitivity. The knowledge of the spatial behavior of the sensitivity clearly allows deeper insight into which regions of the device display high or low sensitivity with respect to a given parameter and is, therefore, a valuable design tool. This unique capability of GFs approach is discussed in Chapter 6.

4.4 Application of Greens Function to Sensitivity of FinFET devices

GFs approach has been studied in many works like [114], [115], and [116]. In this section, we will discuss two different variations taken as an example to understand the approach of GF to sensitivity of FinFET. The two variables under consideration here will be RDF and Geometric variations. Keeping them separate because of the fact that Geometric variation requires remeshing as discussed in 4.4.2.

4.4.1 Sensitivity to RDF using Green's Function approach

IFM employed by commercial softwares (Synopsis) exploits GF approach [109]. In the IFM, the local doping fluctuations are presumed to be very small to permit the linearization of the system around the working point. IFM techniques can be utilized to calculate the terminal characteristic's fluctuations in consequence of RDF and also identifies the contributions of the dominant fluctuating location within the semiconductor device. This technique can be considered for optimizing and model RDF devices robust towards RDF.

In Synopsis [117], a large quantity of randomized doping profiles are generated via this method from average doping profile. The concentrations of acceptors and donors are randomized autonomously, presuming dopants to be uncorrelated spatially using Poisson distribution function. Therefore, the probability to find kdopants in the box of vertex i is:

$$P_i(k) = \frac{(N_i V_i)^k}{k!} e^{(-N_i V_i)}$$
(4.17)

where *i* is the vertex's index with volume V_i , and N_i is the average doping concentration pertaining to the same node. Due to RDF, a fluctuation of current at short circuited terminals is observed, by keeping the voltage at terminals constant. The doping distribution of the nominal device is denoted by N_i and each of random doping realizations are denoted by N_v . If the fluctuations in doping profile $N_v(r) - N_i(r)$ is small, the current variation is found linearly, using equation as follows:

$$\delta I_c = \int_{\Omega} d^3 r G_{Ic}(r) [N_v(r) - N_i(r)]$$
(4.18)

where Ω is the device volume, the GF of current at terminal c is G_{Ic} . One device simulation is sufficient to acquire GF, and due to linearization, any change in terminal attributes for specified doping variation can be easily calculated from 4.18. This model has been adopted by [109]. It is also used by [118]. Wettstein et al. performed RDF analysis using the IFM employed by Synopsis and concluded that IFM technique is much faster, yet accurate, than conventional statistical methods.

4.4.2 Sensitivity to Geometric variations using Green's Function approach

In [119], Gnudi et al. introduced the sensitivity formulation for device design modeling using a linearized method. In their work they presented the variations in the electrical parameters with respect to geometrical fluctuations and proposed remeshing of the device for geometrical variations to conform to new device geometry. In [120], the idea was further developed and GF has been proposed and studied in detail for geometrical variations.

Contrary to dopant variations, for geometrical variations, it is important to remesh the device, due to change in the geometrical parameters. This remeshing results in the re-allocation of the node coordinates. First we re-write the discrete Drift-Diffusion like in 4.10 with explicit mode dependency:

$$F_{\phi}(\phi, n, p, x_i, y_i) = 0$$
 (4.19)

$$F_n(\phi, n, p, x_i, y_i) = 0$$
 (4.20)

$$F_p(\phi, n, p, x_i, y_i) = 0 (4.21)$$

where ϕ , n and p are the potential and carrier concentration in the device under study. Note, that $\{x_i, y_i\}$ are the node coordinates in a 2D device structure (3D generalization is straight-forward). Now, due to structural variations in device geometry, we force the proportional variations in the mesh of the device. This remeshing is possible for the small variations of the nodal coordinates. These new coordinates can be shown as:

$$x_i = x_i^0 + \delta x_i, \qquad y_i = y_i^0 + \delta y_i$$
 (4.22)

where δx_i and δy_i are minor variations of nodal points such that the grid on the



Figure 4.1: Variation in mesh points w.r.t. variation in geometry of the device

geometry stays valid. As an example, if there is fin width increment in a FinFET as parametric variation, then the nodes can be moved uniformly to mimic fin width variations. The resulting mesh is more stretched in the direction of geometry by varying the length of the region, recalculating the mesh keeping the connectivity of the old mesh intact. In response to the small geometric variations, the change in the physical parameters can be shown as:

$$\phi = \phi^0 + \delta\phi, \qquad n = n^0 + \delta n, \qquad p = p^0 + \delta p \tag{4.23}$$

here, $\delta \phi$, δn and δp shows the small change.

Now, we will rewrite the drift diffusion model with variations as:

$$F_{\phi}(\phi^{0} + \delta\phi, n^{0} + \delta n, p^{0} + \delta p, x_{i}^{0} + \delta x_{i}, y_{i}^{0} + \delta y_{i}) = 0$$
(4.24)

$$F_n(\phi^0 + \delta\phi, n^0 + \delta n, p^0 + \delta p, x_i^0 + \delta x_i, y_i^0 + \delta y_i) = 0$$
(4.25)

$$F_p(\phi^0 + \delta\phi, n^0 + \delta n, p^0 + \delta p, x_i^0 + \delta x_i, y_i^0 + \delta y_i) = 0$$
(4.26)

We will be focusing on the Poisson equation going forward, as it can be implemented easily in both the carrier continuity equations as well.

Here, we will use the same analysis carried out from Eq. 4.10-4.15 and will incorporate the variation source. Now, if we linearize the Poisson equation, we will get two terms:

$$F_{\phi}(\phi^{0}, n^{0}, p^{0}, x_{i}^{0}, y_{i}^{0}) + \dots \qquad 1^{st} term$$

$$\frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial \phi}\Big|_{0} \delta\phi + \left.\frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial n}\Big|_{0} \delta n + \left.\frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial p}\right|_{0} \delta p + \left.\frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial x_{i}}\Big|_{0} \delta x_{i} + \left.\frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial y_{i}}\Big|_{0} \delta y_{i} = 0 \qquad 2^{nd} term \qquad (4.27)$$

The first part in Eq. 4.27 is the equation of the system without any variation and is equals to zero for this case. While the second term is reassembled as:

$$\frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial \phi}\Big|_{0} \delta \phi + \frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial n}\Big|_{0} \delta n + \frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial p}\Big|_{0} \delta p = -\frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial x_{i}}\Big|_{0} \delta x_{i} + \frac{\partial F_{\phi}}{\partial y_{i}}\Big|_{0} \delta y_{i}$$
(4.28)

The left hand side of Eq. 4.28 is the Poisson equation computed with the nominal values of the geometrical parameters and without any remeshing of the grid. While RHS represents the variations in the nominal physical values corresponding to the change in the grid of the device structure.

The general algorithm to be considered for the evaluation of variations can be as follows:

- 1. The solution of the system should be evaluated at the nominal values. The residual of the system is zero here
- 2. calculate the geometrical variations
- 3. remesh the grid to minimize geometry variations
- 4. with the new mesh points the residual will be at non-zero value and this variation, due to the geometrical variations in the system, can be considered as the same variation source s of Eq. 4.12 and 4.13

Hence, we have established that the perturbation in the coordinates can induce variations and can be calculated with the help of residual variations. Now, we can evaluate the impact of geometric variations at device contacts with the help of GF G_{α} where $\alpha = \{ \phi, n, p \}$ is the terminal observable. At the working point, the GF is calculated, and then the same GF is used for the perturbed device.

$$\delta \alpha = -\int_{\Omega} G_{\alpha} F_{\phi} d\sigma = \sum_{i-node} G_{i,\alpha} F_{i,\alpha} A_i = G_{i,\alpha} \Delta RHS_i$$
(4.29)

akin to Eq. 4.16, here, Ω is the volume, A_i is the control area of the i_{th} node and ΔRHS_i is the residual of the node.

4.4.3 AC sensitivity analysis using Greens function approach

Enormous amount of efforts has been put on the optimization, modeling, fabrication and even on DC characterization of FinFET devices, but comparatively less efforts have been put on the AC characterization oriented to variability. Recently, GFs approach has been discussed in [121], where the GF methodology has been extended to the AC case. With inconsequential numerical effort with respect to the ordinary DC device simulation time, the sensitivity of the AC admittance martrix can be also evaluated. The test cases for this approach have already been reported in [121]. In this thesis work, we have exploited this methodology for the AC sensitivity analysis on the DG FinFET. Chapter 5 is also presenting the comparison of this approach to conventional incremental approach, where the variability analysis is performed by repeating the experiments, i.e., manually changing the parameter values, with emphasis on the comparison of single and multifin devices. Here in this section, we will review the modeling of AC sensitivity with the GFs approach. Furthermore, it can provide a viable tool to find and demonstrate possible correlations among various variations of various elements of the Y matrix. In this method, the small variations of the Y matrix elements are presented as a function of the process parameter fluctuations.

Preliminary background

The concept of GF approach to variability analysis, revolves around the concept that the physical parameter variations in the device should be small enough to excite the change in the terminal current and should not be large enough (for linearization). GF of the linearizaed model equations is used to provide the link between the internal device variations and the variations in the performance at the device terminals. The AC performance characterization is more complicated in comparison to the DC characterization. Due to the complexity of AC characterization in semiconductor devices, comparatively less efforts are being put on this topic. The complexity of AC variability is due to the fact that it comprises of three components:

- DC solution
- Small AC tone

• Small parameter variation

So, AC variability requires double linearization, one for the AC tone and the other for the parametric variation. The AC tone and the small parametric variation forces the perturbation in the system by a harmonic, small-amplitude input. In sensitivity analysis, the perturbation of the parameter $\Delta \sigma$ is time independent.

In the next section we will focus on AC sensitivity analysis and the GFs device modeling.

Numerical modeling of AC sensitivity analysis

The starting point for AC sensitivity analysis is the large-signal (LS) physicsbased model in [114] allowing for harmonic balance–based multitone device simulation of electron devices in periodic or quasi-periodic conditions, including efficient GFs analysis capability. To the best of our knowledge, there are not any commercially tools available for AC characterization using GF method. This technique is exploited in our in-house simulator POLITO (not available commercially). The physical model (PM) is solved with given external applied sources (DC bias + AC or LS tones), yielding the currents flowing in each terminal. Denoting with $i_n(t)$ the current in nth contact, it can be expressed in Fourier series as:

$$i_n(t) = \sum_k I_{n,k} e^{jw_k t},$$
(4.30)

where $I_{n,k}$ is the kth harmonic amplitude, $j=\sqrt{-1}$ and ω_k is the kth harmonic (angular) frequency.



Figure 4.2: Schematic representation of the variability modeling approach. s(t) is a terminal applied voltage, i(t) the terminal current, F the Fourier transform [8].

As shown in Fig. 4.2, current can be represented by a discrete spectrum made of tones. Here, the simpler case with a single AC tone is shown, without any harmonics. This is because the variations are time-independent; hence the displacement frequency is set to zero and the perturbed system is characterized by the same frequency as of the WP.

In the particular case of AC analysis, external sources include DC bias + a small AC voltage tone $V_{j,1}$ at frequency ω_1 recursively applied at each terminal j. The AC tone is so small that the analysis can be limited to k = 0 (DC) and $k = \pm 1$ (AC) with no harmonic generation. This corresponds to little numerical overhead with respect to the DC solution: the terminal currents 4.30, also limited to $k = 0,\pm 1$, are made of the DC component $I_{n,0}$ and of the AC amplitude $I_{n,1}$ ($I_{n,-1}$ is the $I_{n,+1}^*$). From this analysis, the (n,j) AC admittance matrix element is obtained, without any need of explicit model linearization:

$$Y_{n,j} = \frac{I_{n,1}}{V_{j,1}} \tag{4.31}$$

Turning to sensitivity analysis, a physical or technological parameter σ undergoes variations $\Delta \sigma$, while keeping the voltage sources at the terminals unchanged, i.e., terminals are effectively short circuited for variations. Short-circuit current variation $\Delta I_{n,1}$, induced by $\Delta \sigma$, is computed again from PM solution, following the GF approach in the LS case. Through the Harmoninc balance algorithm [110] [121]. The variation of the admittance matrix element $\Delta Y_{n,j}$ is simply

$$\Delta Y_{n,j} = \frac{\Delta I_{n,1}}{V_{j,1}} \tag{4.32}$$

Notice that the device, both the one with the nominal parameter σ and the one with variations, is solved with simultaneous DC and AC excitations: therefore, even if we are focused on the AC device response, it is worth noticing that the proposed GF approach allows for the simultaneous DC and AC variability analyses.

To calculate $\Delta I_{n,1}$, we review the perturbation analysis in the general harmonic case and then restrict to $k = 0,\pm 1$. When a small local perturbation characterized by frequency ω is applied to a system, described by PM with static or periodic solution as in 4.30, a linearized analysis can be exploited, e.g., following the so-called SS-LS approach [110]. All perturbations, e.g., local sources $s_{\alpha}(r, t)$ and the terminal current perturbation $\Delta i_n(t)$, can be expressed as a superposition of sideband components:

$$s_{\alpha}(r,t) = \sum_{k} S_{\alpha,k}^{+}(r) e^{j\omega_{k}^{+}t}; \quad \Delta i_{n}(t) = \sum_{k} \Delta I_{n,k}^{+} e^{j\omega_{k}^{+}t}, \quad (4.33)$$

where $\omega_k^+ = \omega_k + \omega$ is the *k*th upper sideband with sideband (angular) frequency ω . According to the GF analysis applied to the linearized PM, the sideband components of the terminal current variations are related to the internal perturbation sources by a convolution integral [122]

$$\Delta I_{n,k}^{+} = \sum_{\alpha} \sum_{l} \int_{\Omega} \left(G_{\alpha}^{(n)}(r) \right)_{(k,l)} S_{\alpha,l}^{+}(r) dr, \qquad (4.34)$$

where Ω is the device volume and $G_{\alpha}^{(n)}(r)$ is the conversion Green's function (CGF) corresponding to a unit source in position r and in the equation α of the PM. The pair (k, l) denotes conversion from a source at sideband l to the external current variation at sideband k. The graphical interpretation of the CGF method is presented in Fig. 4.3 (a) for a 3-terminal device example. Fig. 4.3 (b) shows the same, but in the frequency domain, highlighting the frequency conversion mechanism from a source at the l^{th} sideband to a terminal current variation at the kth sideband.

Turning to the particular case of the parametric sensitivity, notice that perturbations of physical or technological parameters are generally static; hence, we need to set $\omega = 0$. In this case, sidebands ω_k^+ collapse into the unperturbed spectrum ω_k , while sideband amplitudes $\Delta I_{n,k}^+$ collapse into variations of the phasors $\Delta I_{n,k}$. If we address in particular the AC sensitivity analysis, the harmonic indexes must be further limited to $k = 1, l = 0, \pm 1$, simplifying the frequency spectrum and leading to the representation of Fig 4.3 (c), where the relevant elements of the CGF contributing to $\Delta I_{n,1}$, are shown. The same concept is more simple shown in Fig. 4.2 on the right.

We are left with the problem of characterizing the local perturbation sources $s_{\alpha}(r,t)$, linking them to parameter variations $\Delta\sigma$. Obviously, $\Delta\sigma$ causes a spatially distributed perturbation in the discretized PM equations: for instance, a geometric perturbation causes a variation of the discretization mesh [122], a doping variation determines a perturbation on the right-hand side of the Poisson equation and, as



Figure 4.3: Schematic representation of the conversion Green's function (CGF) approach for sensitivity analysis. (a) graphical interpretation of the CGF operation. Local sources in equation α (Poisson, electron, or hole continuity) and *l*th sideband are propagated resulting in short-circuit variations of the terminal current at the *k*th sideband. (b) graphical interpretation in the frequency domain. Dashed lines represent the unperturbed solution, solid lines perturbations. (c) AC variability analysis obtained from B with $\omega = 0$, k = 1, and $l = 0,\pm 1$. The relevant CGFs are the (1,-1), (1,0) and (1,1) elements

a consequence, a perturbation on the carrier mobilities that, in turn, imply a perturbation of continuity equations, etc. In other words, $\Delta\sigma$ induces a perturbation source $\Delta\sigma(\mathbf{r}, t) \propto \Delta\sigma$ appearing in the linearized PM model equations F_{α} (e.g., in the drift-diffusion model, α refers to either Poisson, electron, or hole continuity equations). In general, if the discretized α equations of PM are collected in the system:

$$F_{\alpha}(n,\varphi,p,\sigma) = 0, \qquad (4.35)$$

the local source can be found by changing the only value of parameter σ without any variation in the internal solution or external applied sources:

$$s_{\alpha}(r,t) = F_{\alpha}(n_0,\varphi_0,p_0,\sigma_0+\Delta\sigma) - F_{\alpha}(n_0,\varphi_0,p_0,\sigma_0) \simeq F_{\alpha}(n_0,\varphi_0,p_0,\sigma_0+\Delta\sigma),$$
(4.36)

since $F_{\alpha}(n_0, \varphi_0, p_0, \sigma_0)$ is null when evaluated with the nominal internal solution n_0, φ_0 and p_0 and the nominal parameter σ_0 . Notice that while variations of the parameter σ are static by definition, the induced local variation $s_{\alpha}(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{t})$ is in general time varying. In fact, the function F is periodic when calculated with the periodic solution n_0, φ_0 , p_0 : hence, the local source $F_{\alpha}(n_0, \varphi_0, p_0, \sigma_0 + \Delta \sigma)$ is in general also periodic, characterized by both DC and AC components, as represented in Fig. 4.3 (c). A particular case occurs only when F can be decomposed as

$$F_{\alpha}(n_{0},\varphi_{0},p_{0},\sigma_{0}+\Delta\sigma) = F_{\alpha}^{(a)}(n_{0},\varphi_{0},p_{0}) + F_{\alpha}^{(b)}(\sigma_{0}+\Delta\sigma)$$
(4.37)

i.e., it does not contain mixed products or nonlinear functions of the physical parameter and of the electrical variables. Then, using the unperturbed solution $F_{\alpha}^{(a)}(n_0, \varphi_0, p_0) + F^{(b)}(\sigma_0) = 0$, it turns out that the local source $s_{\alpha}(r, t) = F^{(b)}(\sigma_0 + \Delta \sigma) - F^{(b)}(\sigma_0)$ contains only a DC component. This is a relevant case, which occurs, for example, when we consider the parameter σ to represent doping variations in the Poisson equation: since the net charge depends linearly on doping, the local source of the Poisson equation is purely static. For such variations, the only relevant term of the GF is the (1,0) element, converting DC local variations into AC terminal current variations (see again Fig. 4.3 (c)). On the contrary, geometric variations are usually taken into account by a deformation of the discretization mesh [122], i.e., $\Delta \sigma$ represents the variation of the nodal coordinates, see previous section 4.4.2. Nodal positions contribute in a nonlinear way to PM equations, usually discretized by means of the finite-boxes approach, hence leading to local sources that are in general fully periodic. Furthermore, in general, they are also mesh dependent.

4.5 Summary

This chapter is focused on the modeling of variability analysis. In the previous chapters, we focused on the understanding of the parametric variations, influencing the device performance. Proper modeling of the device is also very important to predict the device behavior before fabricating the devices commercially. In this chapter, we focused on modeling of device variability using GFs approach. We discussed the background of GFs and its application to DC sensitivity.

Following built-in examples of a commercial simulator (Synopsys), we described, how Gfs can be applied with success for variability analysis, e.g., in its application on the characterization of random dopant fluctuations and geometric variations. Although we presented the GF modeling approach, only for RDF and geometrical variations, it can be applied to all the variability sources described in chapter 3. GF is applicable to variability analysis of all parameters, with the condition that the effect of variations are small enough to be linearized.

In the last part of the chapter, we focused on the peculiar problem of AC sensitivity modeling which represents to core methodology of this work. We exploit the unique features of the POLITO in-house simulator for AC sensitivity analysis. This simulator circumvents the need of double linearization for AC variability analysis.

In the coming chapters, we will focus on AC variability analysis of FinFET device using POLITO in-house simulator. We also highlight the GFs validity and its comparison with conventional incremental, repeated AC analyses approach.

Chapter 5

AC variability analysis of DG FinFET

Device simulations can give physical insight for explaining the effects observed through measurements. As, we have developed the idea of variability impact on DC and AC performance of the device, in this chapter, we will use our in-house simulator to perform physics based variability analysis of DG FinFETs AC performance as the function of relevant variability sources. In previous chapters, we discussed different variability sources and their impact on the device performance and we also discussed modeling of device variability using GFs. We will now perform our analysis on the device performance. In addition to it, we will be using POLITO (presented in appendix A) exploiting the GFs approach and will compare the results of such an approach with an incremental approach both from POLITO, while all results have been also verified with Sentaurus Synopsys TCAD simulations.

In this chapter, we focus on the AC analysis of the single fin (hereafter SF) and double fin DG FinFET. For the validation of our GF approach, we performed AC performance simulations on Single fin DG FinFET and Double Fin DG FinFET.

5.1 Single Fin FinFET variability analysis and Green's Function validity

Importance of AC variability has already been well understood. In this section, we will focus on AC variability of SF DG FinFET and will also validate the GF approach. We compared the GF results with an incremental approach, where the variability analysis is performed by repeating the simulations, i.e., manually changing parameter values.

Physical simulations directly provide the Y matrix of the simulated device, including parasitics, intrinsic and dynamic elements. Despite simulations can be used as "virtual measurement" to extract and/or assess an equivalent circuit, in this thesis, we have focused just on the elements of the Y matrix and their variations. Detailed comparison with circuit in Fig. 2.10 may be then used to grasp the correspondence of the real and imaginary parts of the Y matrix to circuit elements.

The physics based AC sensitivity analysis from POLITO has been applied first to the DG structure, shown in Fig. 5.1 representing a 2D cross section of a nanometer scale tri-gate FinFET: here, two gates are considered as short-circuited. The process variations which we have selected are relevant to AC analysis, i.e., fin width (hereafter WF), the gate/source(drain) distance (LDE) and the S/D doping (DOP). The reason for selection of these parameters is their direct influence on the parasitics of the FinFET device, hence, these geometrical parameters play a very important role in the overall RF device performance. With the aim of a possible development of small-signal high gain or of a low noise amplifier for small-cell applications, 60GHz of operating frequency is considered and the bias condition is V_{GS} = 0.6 V and V_{DS} = 1 V to result in 0.4 mA/mm of drain current, corresponding to a possible bias for a power amplifier in class AB.



Figure 5.1: Single Fin DG FinFET structure and geometrical definitions. Green represents Si region, the light blue is SiO_2 and yellow represents ideal metal gate [8].

Table 5.1: Geometrical Parameters for DG FinFET device structure [8].

Parameter	Dimensions (nm)
Equivalent SiO_2 TOX	1
LG	54
LDE	54
WF	10

To study the impact of process parametric variations on the AC performance, we applied deterministic variations up to 20% of their nominal value, e.g., WF of 20% can result in device, with 8 nm or 12 nm of fin width. For the AC analysis of SG DG device, we will sum up the contributions of the two shorted gates in the Y parameters, e.g.,

$$Y_{G,D} = Y_{G1,D} + Y_{G2,D}$$

$$Y_{G,G} = Y_{G1,G1} + Y_{G1,G2} + Y_{G2,G1} + Y_{G2,G2}$$
(5.1)



Figure 5.2: Real part of drain-gate admittance for single fin SG DG FinFET device vs. 20% parameter variations. Colors: red represents fin variations, black represents source/drain extension length variations and blue represents source/drain doping variations. GFs simulations are shown by solid lines and incremental approach is shown by symbols [8]

In Fig. 5.2, GF simulations are shown by solid lines and incremental approach is shown by symbols. Fig. 5.2 shows the real part of the drain-gate(DG) element of the admittance matrix Y plotted against percentage parameter variations, i.e., summing contributions of both gates, see eq. 5.1. The GF approach is showing significant accuracy in comparison to the incremental approach despite the reduction of simulation time. The drain-gate element is related to the total transconductance. It is evident that nearly exact tracking of the WF and DOP variations is observed. Around 10% variations are observed, suggesting that transconductance, significantly depends on the parasitic resistance of the S/D region. Increasing either DOP or WF reduces the parasitic resistance: the admittance variations are linearly increasing with these variation parameters, with the near same slope. Opposite is observed for the LDE variations, i.e., with the increase in LDE variations, the transconductance is decreasing. This is due to the increase in the parasitic resistance of extensions. From Fig. 5.2, we can observe around 10% increase in DG element from its nominal value w.r.t. WF, which shows the significant sensitivity of device transconductance to the WF. The increasing effect on transconductance with the increase in doping is due to the availability of more carriers to constitute the flow of current.



Figure 5.3: Real part of drain-drain admittance for single fin SG DG FinFET device vs. 20% parameter variations. Colors: red represents fin variations, black represents source/drain extension length variations and blue represents source/drain doping variations [8]

Fig. 5.3 shows the drain-drain(DD) element of the admittance matrix. We observe, the significant impact of 20% variations in relevant parameters. Draingate and drain-drain element follow the similar trend for all parameters, except that the magnitude of DD admittance variation is less marked as a function of DOP variations. The milder effect of doping variations can be explained by the fact that, on one side, it reduces parasitic resistance, but on the other side it increases SCE. Also from Fig. 5.2, we observe that increasing WF results in lower parasitic resistance and higher on-current, while increasing LDE results in an increase in parasitic resistance. And these two, i.e., parasitic resistances and SCE have the opposite effect on the output conductance.

Turning to the capacitive components, we report the imaginary part of the Y matrix divided by the angular frequency, i.e., the capacitances. This is just the imaginary part of the Y matrix element normalized by ω and is not directly related to any of the capacitances of an equivalent circuit. Although, in a loose sense, GG capacitance is related to the C_{gs} of the equivalent circuit, they are not identical. In Fig. 5.4, the gate-gate GG capacitance is shown. The percent variation in response to 20% variations in the process parameters is limited to 3-4%. In-fact, the process variations considered here, mainly affect the parasitic capacitances, which are too small in comparison to the total gate capacitances. DOP and WF are closely related.



Figure 5.4: Imaginary part of gate-gate element for single fin SG DG FinFET device vs. 20% parameter variations [8].

Variations on drain-gate capacitances can be seen in the Fig. 5.2. The draingate element is less affected by the variations in comparison to the gate-gate capacitances.



Figure 5.5: Imaginary part of drain-gate element for single fin SG DG FinFET device vs. 20% parameter variations [8].

Finally, the DD element response to WF, DOP and LDE variation is shown in Fig. 5.6, we can see that, DD capacitance is smaller in comparison to the capacitive variations discussed above, but they are the most affected by the variations. Also, WF is seen to be the most dominant parameter in comparison to the other variations for all capacitances, i.e., GG, DG and DD.



Figure 5.6: Imaginary part of drain-drain element for single fin SG DG FinFET device vs. 20% parameter variations [8].

Finally, from the Y parameters we extract the variations on the cutoff frequency resulting from the process variations. For cutoff frequency analysis, we limit our parametric variations to 10%. Fig. 5.7 show results: the cutoff frequency of the single fin is quite high because in a single fin FinFET, many capacitive parasitics are not considered. It is common practice to use the parameter H_{21} to extract the cut-off frequency. Hence, a direct small signal analysis of complex structures can crucially ease device design and circuit development. For the device shown in Fig. 5.1, we calculated the short circuit current gain H_{21} in order to calculate the cutoff frequency found at the intersection of unity gain point. The fine tuning was made by linear interpolation on the simulation data, which were on a discrete set of frequencies. We can see from the Fig. 5.7, that the spread of cutoff frequency is around 6 GHz. This can be due to the fact that cutoff frequency is more or less directly proportional to transconductance and inversely proportional to the gate capacitance; since the impact of both these parameters is similar,notice that frequency spread is reduced.



Figure 5.7: Cutoff frequency f_t of the single fin SG DG device vs parameter variations [8].

5.2 Bias dependent sensitivity analysis of SF DG FinFET

Device sensitivity may strongly depend on bias. Figures 5.8 and 5.9 show the admittance and capacitance sensitivities with varying V_{GS} . Here, we show the results as a function of bias and with a fixed 5% parameter variation. Fig. 5.8 (a), shows the real part of the Y matrix drain-gate element. It is remarkable that the sensitivity to parameters that purely affect parasitics (LDE and DOP) is approximately null until the device turns on, roughly around the threshold voltage $V_{GS} = 0.4$ V. On the contrary, WF is a global parameter, affecting both the intrinsic and extrinsic device behavior. In particular, it is known that the drain current turns out to be proportional to WF in subthreshold [123], while milder dependency is expected above the threshold. This is reflected in Fig. 5.8, showing that WF sensitivity is very high in subthreshold, i.e., around 10% for the 5% parameter variations in process parameters, then decreases, and finally roughly tracks DOP variations above the threshold. This further confirms that the WF sensitivity above threshold is mainly via the parasitic resistances. LDE sensitivity is also increasing with V_{GS} , despite its percent variations remain smaller than the others.



Figure 5.8: (a) Bias dependency of the Drain-Gate. (b) Drain-Drain admittances percentage variation, resulting from a 5% variation of DOP (blue lines), WF (red lines) and LDE (black lines). Frequency is 60 GHz [124].



Figure 5.9: (a) Bias dependency of the Gate-Drain and Drain-Gate. (b) Gate-Gate capacitance percentage variation, resulting from a 5% variation of DOP (blue lines), WF (red lines) and LDE (black lines). Frequency is 60 GHz [124].

Turning to the drain output admittance shown in Fig. 5.8 (a), its variation

with respect to DOP is very similar to the drain-gate element, and the amount of variation is also the same; instead, the WF sensitivity here is extremely high, with a peak around the threshold. Interestingly, the sensitivity above threshold first decreases with V_{GS} and then increases again. Fig. 5.9 shows the capacitance percent variation vs the gate bias. Noticeably, below the threshold, the device is characterized by similar values of all capacitances, and their sensitivity towards each parameter is nearly the same. The WF sensitivity is roughly twice the DOP one, while LDE variations are negligible. Above the threshold, the drain-gate and gate-drain capacitances show markedly different behaviors: While C_{GD} sensitivity increases, the C_{DG} one roughly decreases, due to the fact that the charge in the drain depleted region tends to be "frozen" in saturated conditions, while at even higher gate bias, the spread due to the parasitic resistance is more significant.

5.3 Double-Fin FinFET variability analysis and Green's Function validity

AC performance of the device is heavily influenced by the fabrication of multiple FinFET devices together. In the previous section, we focused on the peculiar case of the SF FinFET device, stripped by pad oxides, for our analysis. Here, we focus on discussing the multifin FinFET, to have a more realistic view of FinFET AC performance. In multifin FinFETs, due to inter-fin capacitance, parasitics have higher influence on the device performance in comparison to the single-fin case. The capacitances in multifins, as compared to the single fin are expected to be higher, due to side-wall source and drain regions.

A double fin DG structure, 3D cross section is shown in Fig. 5.10, while, the cross-section in x-y plane shown in Fig. 5.11 was simulated in 2D for AC analysis. We will be manually (deterministic variations) varying: the fin width (WF), the gate/source(drain) distance (LDE) and the source/drain (S/D) doping (DOP), see Table. 5.1 for the exact definition and geometry. We will incorporate another important parameter fin separation hereafter (WS). Fin separation is the distance between the two fins fabricated together. This distance between the two fins should be carefully set to prevent inter fin coupling, which will deteriorate RF performance degradation.



Figure 5.10: Double fin DG device (3D cross section) [43].



Figure 5.11: 2D cross section of multiFin DG FinFET structure and geometrical definitions. Green represents Si region, the light blue is SiO_2 and yellow represents ideal metal gate [8].

Parameter	Dimensions (nm)
Equivalent SiO_2 TOX	1
LG	54
LDE	54
WF	10
WS	36
LP	54

Table 5.2: Geometrical parameters for double fin DG FinFET device structure [8].

Turning to the variability analysis of the device in Fig. 5.11, globally capacitances of the double fin device are found to be higher than the ones of the stripped single fin case due to the sidewall source and drain regions. Comparing the total gate-gate and gate-drain capacitances of the multifin DG FinFET with the previous stripped device (scaled by an ideal factor of two), a rough estimate of 0.5 pF/mm for each side of the gate (source/drain) can be made: this amount adds to the drain-gate capacitance and double of it (source+drain) to the total gate-gate capacitance. While this is just a rough estimation found by comparison of the two devices and supported by trivial geometric scaling, the AC variability analysis from the physical simulator is exact in reproducing all parasitics, including edge and corner effects. In Fig. 5.12, we can observe, capacitive variations. It includes all fringing effects and their (possibly complicated) dependency on geometry. The same is true for variation analysis.



Figure 5.12: Gate-gate capacitance of the two fin DG device vs parameter variations.



Figure 5.13: Drain-gate capacitance of the two fin DG device vs parameter variations [8].

Fig. 5.13, expresses the response of the drain-gate capacitances to the fin variations: unlike the case of the stripped device, it is evident that the two prominent parameters are fin separation and source-drain extensions in comparison to the single fin case.

Now, we will turn to variability response of real part of DG and DD element. Transconductance (drain-gate admittance) and output conductance (output conductance) are important parameters for device analog performance. From Fig. 5.14, we can see that transconductance is insensitive to fin separation. While, WF and DOP variations are more influential and around 5% variation in transconductance is observed for 10% parametric variation, also both WF and DOP follows the same trend, which again shows the dependency of transconductance on the parasitic resistances, i.e., increasing WF or DOP reduces parasitic resistances and the transconductance of the device increases. Opposite is true for the LDE, this is because increase in LDE results in the increase of parasitic resistance, therefore, transconductance decreases. It is also worth noting that the general trends for sensitivities is similar to SF FinFET.



Figure 5.14: Drain-gate admittance of the two fin DG device vs parameter variations.

Now we turn to Fig. 5.15, which shows the sensitivity of output conductance to different parametric variations. We again see that DD element of admittance matrix is insensitive to WS. Generally, we have observed that the multifin structures improves the admittance matrix parameters but increases the overall capacitive effects on the device. The general variability trend of all parameters is similar to real part of DG element. But, there is significant reduction in the magnitude of sensitivities to process parameters in comparison to the DG element. WF is the most dominant source of variation. The two opposite effects caused by DOP variations reduces the impact of DOP variation, i.e., increase in DOP reduces the parasitic resistances but increase the SCE effects (velocity saturation near drain side).



Figure 5.15: Drain-Drain admittance of the two fin DG device vs parameter variations.

Fig. 5.16 shows the cutoff frequency as a function of all parameters. Here the effect of WS is found to be close to that of WF and DOP, showing the complicated interconnection of the transconductance variations combined with the total gate capacitance, which increases with WF, WS and DOP and decreases with LDE.



Figure 5.16: Cutoff frequency of the two fin DG device vs parameter variations [8].

Finally, if we compare the cutoff frequencies in both single fin and double fin case of DG FinFET. As expected, there is a significant reduction in the cutoff frequency: this is due to the significant increase in the gate-gate capacitances. The cutoff frequency for the case of device of Figs. 5.1 and 5.11 exposed to deterministic fin variations, is reducing by 60 GHz from single to double fin case, as can be seen in Fig. 5.17.



Figure 5.17: Comparison of Single Fin and Multi Fin FinFET's cutoff frequency w.r.t. Fin variations [125].

5.4 Summary

In this chapter, we focused on the application of GF approach to the AC sensitivity analysis. Studying, the AC performance of the single fin FinFET and double fin FinFET, we can conclude the dependence of device performance on the parasitic capacitances and resistances. We studied the effects of parametric variations on the parasitics and how they are degrading the most relevant RF figure of merits.

The single fin FinFET is stripped by pad oxides and hence doesn't include effects of many capacitances(like interfin capacitances). For AC analysis of double fin FinFET, we also studied the effect of fin separation variations and found it to be one of the dominant parameter affecting the AC performance of the device. The overall capacitances are found to be higher than the stripped single fin, due to the sidewall source and drain regions. Further, in the double fin case, it is evident that the two prominent parameters are fin separation and source-drain extensions in comparison to the single fin case. So we can conclude that due to inter-fin capacitance, parasitics have higher influence on the device performance of multifin FinFETs in comparison to the single-fin case.

We also found GF to be more numerically efficient than the conventional approaches. The overall simulation time for the FinFET (~ 5700 nodes) analysis,

including 8 bias points and WF, DOP and LDE sampled over 11 values, is approximately 1 hour for a single frequency on a PC with 8 GB RAM and 2.9 GHz processor. The GF approach allows for a saving in simulation time around 5% to 10% with respect to the incremental simulations.

In the next chapter, we will turn our focus to the peculiar feature of our in-house simulator, which enables us to understand, study and pinpoint the regions of the device more sensitive to process variations.

Chapter 6

The Local Variability Source and its application to SF DG

In the previous chapter, we focused on the validation of GF and its application on the single and double fin FinFET. AC analysis of single fin FinFET was also performed in the previous chapter. In continuation to previous analysis, we will extend our AC investigation in single fin FinFET, with respect to the device region's sensitivity using GF and LVS techniques.

In this chapter, we will discuss the unique feature of GFs, which enables microscopic analysis of the device regions' most sensitive to the parameter variations. This capability of GF approach enables the identification of the parts of the device which contributes most to AC parameter variations. GF analysis is based on the convolution integral shown in Eq. 4.34, whose integrand function will be referred to as the LVS: such function ultimately provides the microscopic insight into the device regions most sensitive to parameter variations. These LVS are the product of CGF G_{α} and local variations s_{α} (α can be Poisson or hole/ electron continuity equation). Hence, we also discuss the behavior of GFs independently before turning to LVS. For geometric variations, s_{α} also depends on the mesh, remeshing of the mesh is required. So, we focus on the DOP variations which is relatively simple in comparison to geometric variations, since affect primarily Poisson equation only. For the understanding of FinFET device sensitivity, we consider the structure shown in Fig. 6.1.



Figure 6.1: Single Fin FinFET Structure [124]

Similar structure was used for the SF DG device for AC analysis. The dimensions of the device are shown in Table. 5.1.

6.1 Green Functions for Doping Variations

Starting from the analysis of the GFs, we focus attention on the (1,0) element of the Poisson equation CGF, relating the DC parameter variations to the AC terminal current variations. In-fact, these are the ones used for the calculation of the LVS for doping variations. For doping variations s_{α} corresponds to a variation of charge density in the Poisson equation, hence $\alpha \cong \psi$. Doping variations are DC, hence the (1,0) element relates DC variations of doping to AC variations of terminal currents.



Figure 6.2: Real parts of the (1,0) element of the conversion Green's function (CGF) for the Poisson equation (A/cm). (1,0) elements relate DC parameter variations to AC terminal current variations. Frequency is 60 GHz [124]
Fig. 6.2 shows the real part of the (1,0) Poisson CGFs, for various elements of the Y matrix and bias $V_{GS} = 0.6$ V. Since we have always considered a symmetric gate bias condition, all CGF turn out to be symmetric along the y axis with respect to the midfin cross section. First, we notice that the CGF for Y_{DG} (Fig. 6.2, middle) dominates over the other components, showing a high sensitivity in the region between the gates. Peaks are present in the depleted region, where the variations of the Poisson equation make the local charge to vary abruptly. The peak is broader at the drain, encompassing part of the velocity saturated area. Concerning the dependency along y, it is especially high (in absolute value) in the bulk region, i.e., along the midfin area. Notice that Poisson GFs is not limited to the silicon region, but extends also in the oxides, hence allowing, besides doping variations, for the investigation of oxide geometry or permittivity variations, not considered here. The GF for the output conductance (Fig. 6.2, right) shows a similar behavior, although the peak at the source junction is negligible. Finally, the real part of the gate-gate admittance is negligible.

Turning to imaginary parts, see Fig. 6.3, the depleted region at the source dominates the gate capacitance (left), while the drain capacitances are most sensitive in the drain region near the channel(right). The drain-gate element (middle) has the highest sensitivity in the channel region between the 2 gates.



Figure 6.3: Imaginary parts of the (1,0) element of the CGF for the Poisson equation (A/cm). (1,0) elements relate DC parameter variations to AC terminal current variations. Frequency is 60 GHz[124].

To better compare the various components, the midfin cross sections of these 3 CGFs are compared in Fig. 6.4. Notice that, while the highest variation is in the channel region, a significant plateau is also present for the Y_{DG} element in the source parasitic region, i.e., $-32 \leq x \leq -22$, thus confirming that in this bias conditions, doping variations in the source extension play a significant role. Notice, though, that the same is not present in the drain region, where the velocity is saturated. Therefore, the sensitivity to source extension doping is expected to dominate the parasitic resistance. The midfin cross sections, Fig. 6.4, left, shows the significant plateau for the DG element. This is due to the fact that doping variation of 5% resulted in the decrease of parasitic resistance, which results in

an increase of transconductance, that is why we see the significant dependence of transconductance on doping variations, while the other two element, i.e., DD and GG, are less influential due to the increase in SCE, which compensates the impact of reduced parasitic resistances. Fig. 6.4, right, show that the drain region is insensitive to DOP variations, while we also notice a significant plateau in the source extension, corresponding to the effect of the source parasitic resistance on the Y matrix imaginary parts. Such effect is negligible only for the output capacitance (red dotted line). Overall, from GF analysis on the device region, we found that the region near the source and channel junction is more sensitive to the DOP variations for both real and imaginary parts of drain-gate element.



Figure 6.4: Midfin cross sections of some (1,0) elements of the conversion Green's function (CGF) for the Poisson equation (A/cm). Frequency is 60 GHz [124].

6.2 LVS and its insight on internal device sensitivity

We now turn to LVS, which is integrand of Eq. 4.34. LVS provide a more direct insight for DOP variations, which in particular affect Poisson equation via the total charge. Here, we present selected results concerning the effect of 5% (positive) S/D DOP variations. The overall behavior on the drain-gate element of the Y matrix is presented in Fig. 6.5. Notice that the doping is varied only in the extensions so that the LVS is identically null in the regions between the 2 gates. The cross sections for the real (left) and imaginary (right) parts show that the main contributions come from the source, while peaks are present in the doped regions overlapping the gates, due to the variations of the depleted region charge.

To better highlight the importance of the LVS analysis, Fig. 6.6 shows the midfin

cross sections of the LVS for admittance and capacitance parameters at various bias conditions. Here, the S/D DOP variation is again fixed to 5%. Notice that the drain-gate admittance sensitivity is dominated by the source extension, increasing significantly with bias. On the contrary, the output conductance is less dependent on the source doping and is concentrated in the drain depleted region. This region broadens slightly with increasing gate voltage, yielding a mild bias dependency. The imaginary parts, represented in the same Fig. 6.6, left, show interesting behaviors. First of all, notice that below threshold all capacitances show exactly the same sensitivity in the drain region, while only the gate capacitance (red dotted curves in Fig. 6.6, right) is affected by the source junction charge. With increasing bias, the gate-drain capacitance is nearly unchanged, showing lowest sensitivity to doping variations, and always limited to the drain depleted region, while the drain-gate and gate-gate capacitance sensitivity increases: noticeably, they remain correlated in the drain region, while in the source extension, the sensitivity of the gate capacitance is higher and increases significantly with the gate bias. These results suggest that the sensitivity of the drain-gate capacitance is lower than the gate-gate one.



Figure 6.5: LVS for the drain-gate element of the Y matrix. Left: real part (admittance); right: imaginary part (capacitance). The cross sections represent the midfin behavior. Black lines show the position of the gate contacts. The LVS is non null in the extensions and in 5 nm of overlap region under the gate. Frequency is 60 GHz [124].



Figure 6.6: Midfin cross sections of some (1,0) elements of the LVS for S/D doping variations, showing regions where the variations are correlated. Red dashed lines: LVS for the gate-gate capacitance; blue lines: LVS for the drain-gate capacitance; black lines: LVS for the gate-drain capacitance. Frequency is 60 GHz [124].

To better understand the LVS ability to provide device insights, we are reporting the drain-gate element of Y matrix for double fin FinFET.



Figure 6.7: LVS for drain-gate element of Y-matrix for double fin FinFET.

In Fig. 6.8, we presented the zoomed view of two fins and interestingly, we observed that the two fins are not symmetrical. Although, the two fins are completely symmetrical geometrically and the gate contacts are ideal as well. While in

SF case, see Fig. 6.5, we can see the complete symmetrical behavior of two gates. This unwanted imbalance between the two gates can deteriorate the performance of the FinFET. It must be noted that in IG FinFETs, we intentionally apply different bias at gate terminals which is used to exploit backgating effect to tune the threshold voltage. Corner effects and sidewall capacitances can be the possible cause of the imbalanced between the two gates. This effect must be carefully studied, when fabricating multifin FinFET structures.



Figure 6.8: Zoomed LVS view of fin for drain-gate element of Y-matrix for double fin FinFET.

-46

-48

-20

-10

0

x, nm

10

20

30

-30

-20

-10

0

x, nm

10

20

30

-3

×10⁸

The GF approach yields a deep insight into the regions of the device most sensitive to the variations: In this section, both the GFs and the LVSs have been investigated and discussed. Apart from the depleted regions, the main source of variability is uniformly distributed in the source extension both for the drain-gate and gate-gate elements, while the drain extension is the region where variations of the feedback capacitance arise.

6.3 Summary

In this chapter, we extended our work about SF FinFET from previous chapter, discussing very unique physical insight of the device by the help GF based technique, which allows for a deeper understanding of the physical origin of variations, i.e., the regions of the device most sensitive to the uncertainty of various process variations (sources of variations). The variation of the Y matrix elements is presented as a function of the fin width, drain extension length, and source/drain doping. To achieve true understanding of the sources of variations, the behavior of the GFs and of the LVSs inside the device are also presented in this chapter. Apart form the depleted regions, the main source of variability is uniformly distributed in the source extension both for the drain-gate and gate-gate capacitive elements, especially below the threshold.

This analysis allows for a wide range of extensions and applications, including 3D and multifin device analysis at various bias condition, e.g., including the case of independently driven gates.

In the next chapter, we will turn our focus to IG DG FinFET, and will perform the sensitivity analysis on the AC parameters.

Chapter 7

Independent Gate DG FinFET simulation and sensitivity Analysis

In this chapter, we will focus on a different variant of FinFET, i.e., the IG FinFET. In Chapter 5, we were focused on the AC analysis of SG FinFET and it's response to the process variations, while in this chapter, the focus will be on IG DG FinFET and its response to variability. We will also introduce the concept of *sensitivity charts* and its application on the IG FinFET.

7.1 Independent Gate FinFET

In independent gate structures, the two gates are not physically connected by the same metalization, but are kept apart [126]. Hence, the two gates are considered independent contacts, hereafter denoted G1 and G2, see Fig. 7.1. This characterization can be exploited to implement circuits with fewer transistors, e.g., G2 can be used as input, instead of an additional MOSFET, to reduce the number of transistors needed to implement different logic functions. The independent handling of the gates enables the designer to enhance the performance of a front gate G1, i.e., if the device is in ON condition: the back gate G2 can be tuned to increase the drive current or, if the device is in OFF state, the back gate G2 can be tuned to increase threshold voltage, hence reducing the leakage current.

We performed AC simulations on single fin DG FinFET with independent gates and as in chapter 5, compare the GF with the incremental approach for validation. We will also compare the IG and SG cases to better understand the peculiarity of the AC performance of IG based FinFETs in response to the process variations.

We simulate the structure shown in Fig. 7.1 whose geometries are similar to the one defined in Table. 7.1.



Figure 7.1: Single fin DG FinFET structure highlighting the two gate terminals. Green represents Si region, the light blue is SiO_2 and yellow represents ideal metal gate [127, 33].

Table 7.1: Geometrical Parameters for IG FinFET device structure [33].

Parameter	Dimensions (nm)
Equivalent SiO_2 TOX	1
LG	54
LDE	54
WF	10

When reporting the results hereafter, solid lines represents the GF simulations of the SG FinFET and circle symbol represent the incremental simulations for SG FinFET. For the IG case, we consider first slight unbalance between the two gate voltages, while maintaining a similar overall drain current in both the SG and IG cases. In such a way, we can focus the attention on the mere effect of the unbalance of the two gates, while the drain DC current is kept unchanged. We chose the gate voltages as: $V_{GS} = 0.65$ V and will be hereafter denoted as the Higher voltage Gate (GH), whereas the other gate has $V_{GS} = 0.55$ V and will be denoted as the Lower-voltage Gate (GL). The bias conditions for SG case are similar to ones discussed in chapter 5, i.e., $V_{GS} = 0.6$ V. The color representation for variations are similar to the ones discussed in chapter 5, i.e., Black: LDE , Blue: DOP and Red: WF. The corresponding symbol representation for IG case will defined with the plots. GL and GH for the GF simulations are represented as: dashed lines and dashed-dot lines respectively. Similarly, for the incremental analysis, GL and GH are represented by symbols (diamonds and triangles respectively).

From Fig. 7.2, we can see the DG element of Y matrix and the response to different parametric variations for SG and IG case. We have already discussed the transconductance response to SG in chapter 5 and as expected, we find nearly same tracking for the WF and the DOP case for all cases. The trend for LDE is opposite to other variations as expected. Notice that the transconductance for the IG case is dissimilar for (D,GH) and (D,GL) elements. The difference in transconductance contribution shows its bias dependency. We obviously notice that the lower the gate bias, the lower the transconductance. Despite the absolute value is different, variations are not strongly affected by bias, since the slope of the curves is practically constant: in fact curves corresponding to each parameter variation are roughly parallel both in the IG and SG case; only a slight decrease in the sensitivity is observed in the (D,GL) element as a function of DOP and WF suggesting a bias dependency.



Figure 7.2: Drain-Gate (DG) admittance element of the Y matrix in response to % parameter variations (black: LDE; red: WF; blue: DOP).Element (DG)_{SG} in SG bias: solid lines (GF) and circles (incremental). Element (D,GL)_{IG} in IG bias: dashed lines (GF) and diamonds (incremental). Element (D,GH)_{IG} in IG bias: dash-dot lines (GF) and triangles (incremental) [127].

Fig. 7.3 depicts the sensitivities to process variations of the DG capacitance. The corresponding magnitude of DG capacitance for both (D,GH) and (D,GL) elements is different, thus, showing the bias dependency. Contrary to the previous case, though, the (D,GH) element exhibits a stronger sensitivity towards parameter variations with respect to the (D,GL) element, and similar to the SG case.



Figure 7.3: Drain-Gate (DG) capacitive element of the Y matrix in response to % parameter variations (black: LDE; red: WF; blue: DOP).Element $(DG)_{SG}$ in SG bias: solid lines (GF) and circles (incremental). Element $(D, GL)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dashed lines (GF) and diamonds (incremental). Element $(D, GH)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dash-dot lines (GF) and triangles (incremental) [127].

From the plot in Fig. 7.4, we can see that drain admittances are not changing with the change in bias and IG and SG exhibits more or less the same trend in response to parametric variations, which shows that drain admittances are independent of the gate biases and are dominated by parasitic elements rather than the gate biases.



Figure 7.4: Drain-Drain (DD) admittance in response to % parameter variations (black: LDE; red: WF; blue: DOP) [127].

Now, we will discuss the gate capacitances for both the devices. Fig. 7.5 shows the diagonal capacitive elements, i.e., for SG case (G,G) and for IG case (GL,GL) and (GH,GH). The response to parameter variations is complicated. Sensitivity to LDE is same for all cases. While for WF variations, we observed different response for (GL,GL) and (GH,GH) elements and both of these elements are different to gategate capacitances of the SG case. Variations with respect to DOP are similar for the (GH,GH) element in the IG case and (G,G) element in the SG case, while (GL,GL) differs. These results also show the bias dependency of gate-gate capacitances.



Figure 7.5: Diagonal element of the Gate-Gate (GG) capacitances in response to % parameter variations (black: LDE; red: WF; blue: DOP). Element $(GG)_{SG}$ in SG bias condition: solid lines (GF) and circles (incremental). Element $(GL, GL)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dashed lines (GF) and diamonds (incremental). Element $(GH, GH)_{IG}$ in IG bias: dash-dot lines (GF) and triangles (incremental) [127].

To present the clearer picture and a better idea about the complex behavior of the diagonal elements of the gate-gate capacitances, we present in Fig. 7.6, the percentage variation in GG capacitance with the individual parameters. If we look at the left most side of Fig. 7.6, we can see high percent sensitivity to lower gate bias, i.e., $(GL, GL)_{IG}$ element has higher sensitivity to parameter variations in comparison to the gate terminal with higher bias. While the LDE, as discussed above have similar sensitivity in all the three cases.



Figure 7.6: Percentage variations of the diagonal GG capacitances. Left: WF variations; middle: LDE variations; right: DOP variations. Solid lines $(G, G)_{SG}$; dashed lines $(GH, GH)_{IG}$; dash-dot lines; $(GL, GL)_{IG}$ [127].

It is important to notice that in independent gate cse an extra term of the Y matrix is represented by the mutual gate capacitances between the GL and GH contact. This element also plays a significant role, affecting the feedback capacitances of RF stages. Fig. 7.7 shows the sensitivity of such parameters. The off-diagonal capacitances are lower in magnitude in comparison to the diagonal gate-gate capacitances, but they are more sensitive to variations, i.e., they are varying from 20-50% of their nominal value with respect to process variations. So, it can be concluded that the designers of RF analog stages using IG FinFETs should be careful and keep the variation in mutual capacitances in check.



Figure 7.7: Off-diagonal elements of the GG capacitances in the IG case as a function of parameter variations (black: LDE; red: WF; blue: DOP). Element $((GH, GL)_{IG}$: dashed lines (GF) and diamonds (incremental). Element $(GL, GH)_{IG}$: dash-dot lines (GF) and triangles (incremental) [127].

The analysis carried out so far, enlightens the fact that parameters such as Drain-Drain admittances are immune to change in bias at terminals and are more susceptible to parasitics of the device. Other parameters, such as, diagonal GG elements show strong dependency on bias conditions. The transconductance may be more sensitive to gate oxide variations in the IG case, and this parameter is also influenced by the biasing voltage. In IG case, gate mutual capacitances have sensitivity of around 20-50% parameter variations. The GF approach shows a great amount of accuracy up 20% of variations and also for this case simulation time is reduced by 95%, in comparison to the incremental approach.

7.2 RF Sensitivity Analysis using Sensitivity Charts

After developing the background of RF variability in both IG and SG cases, in this section, we will introduce the concept of *sensitivity charts*. As, we have seen in the previous section, comparing results for different devices, structures and bias may become cumbersome, therefore, calling for a flexible tool for a global assessment of device variability. We will present *sensitivity charts* as a flexible tool to provide a global view of the device sensitivity in response to the variations in process parameters. *Sensitivity charts* enables the designer to directly compare the relative importance of different variability sources. It also allows the link from the stand-alone device uncertainties to the circuit parameter spread and may be helpful in the identification of compact device sensitivity models.

7.2.1 Concept of Sensitivity Charts

The variations in the Y matrix with respect to the parametric variations have been already developed in this thesis. The parameter variations influence the $Y_{i,j}$ matrix elements, thus degrading the performance of device and these two parameters can easily be related with the help of *relative sensitivities*. These *relative sensitivities* enables the direct comparison of both P and $Y_{i,j}$. More precisely the *relative sensitivities* $S_{Y_{i,j}}$ of the $Y_{i,j}$ with respect to the variations of the parameter P, is defined as:

$$S_{Y_{i,j}} = \frac{\partial Y_{i,j}}{\partial P} \cdot \frac{P_0}{Y_{0_{i,j}}} \approx \frac{\frac{\delta Y_{i,j} \cdot 100}{Y_{0_{i,j}}}}{\frac{\delta P \cdot 100}{P_0}}$$
(7.1)

where $Y_{i,j}$ is the (i,j)-th element of the AC admittance matrix. Without the influence of parameter variations, i.e., P_0 , $Y_{i,j}$ will be $Y_{0_{i,j}}$. We can see from equation 7.1, that the relative sensitivities of the device can be expressed in terms of percent variations in the Y parameters in response to the percent variations in the process parameters P. The advantage of $S_{Y_{i,j}}$ is that being a relative value, it can be compared to other variations directly. Furthermore, $S_{Y_{i,j}}$ can be plotted as a function of device bias, yielding sensitivity charts and maps, that can be directly used in circuit design. Notice also that in the general case of a polynomial dependency $Y_{i,j}$ $= kP^{\alpha}$, straightforward algebra from 7.1 yields $S_{Y_{i,j}} = \alpha$. Hence, sensitivities can also help in the identification of compact sensitivity models.

7.2.2 Sensitivity chart analysis of IG DG FinFET

After understanding the concept of sensitivity charts and their capability of providing the direct comparison of percent variations in both P and $Y_{i,j}$. We will turn our focus on extraction of the sensitivity charts.

Here in this section, we will use the similar structure and geometries discussed above in Fig. 5.1 and Table. 5.1. For our analysis, we now take WF, LDE, DOP, the gate length (LG) and the thickness of the front (OX1) and back (OX2) gate oxides, separately.

The front gate bias $V_{G1,S}$ has been varied from OFF state to full inversion of the front channel, i.e., from 0 to 1 V. The back-gate bias VG2 varies from = 0.2 V to -0.4 V: in fact, to avoid accumulation state, the VG2 values lower than -0.4 are avoided, while values higher than 0.2 V would drive the back channel in inversion state. Both these device states are avoided to exploit the VG2 for back-gating effects only. To keep the device in saturation, 1 V at drain voltage is applied and the frequency is set to 60 GHz.

In Fig. 7.8, FinFET's drain current and transconductance (real part of $Y_{D,G1}$) in response to bias variations at back gate terminals are shown. We notice from the results that the threshold voltage is varying from 0.4 to 0.6 V, which is also inline with an approximated estimation through the theoretical expression in [128]:

$$\Delta V_{th} = -r\Delta V_{G2,S}; r \approx \frac{\frac{\epsilon_{Si}}{\epsilon_{OX}}OX1}{\frac{\epsilon_{Si}}{\epsilon_{OX}}OX2 + WF} \approx \frac{3}{13}$$
(7.2)

where $\frac{\epsilon_{Si}}{\epsilon_{OX}} \approx 3$ (OX1 and OX2 are here equivalent oxide thickness for SiO_2 , define high K dielectrics are used for silicon).



Figure 7.8: Drain current and transconductance versus V_{G1} . Solid: VG2 = 0.2 V. Dash: VG2 = 0: V. Dot: VG2 = -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]

If we look at Fig. 7.9, as a general trend we can observe higher sensitivities near the threshold voltage. If we look at the plot, we can see a higher magnitude of percent sensitivity between 0.4 to 0.6 V. As it is in the case of the middle plot of Fig. 7.9. WF sensitivity is very strong in comparison to the other parameters. We can also observe that as the VG2 is decreasing, the sensitivity to VG1 bias is increasing. Overall for LG/DOP and LDE we can conclude that they are very less important in comparison to the other parameters. Also, we can clearly observe higher OX1 sensitivities and the highest sensitivity is near the threshold voltage. Larger OX1 will result in lower gate capacitances and the drain current will be reduced too, which can be seen here by negative OX1 sensitivities. While, if the OX2 will increase, it will reduce the back gating effect, hence the transconductance will increase which can be seen by positive sensitivities. While on the right side of Fig. 7.9, for both parameters, we can see sensitivities are not very effective below the threshold, while above threshold, sensitivities are more relevant and increase in VG1, which may be due to the combined effect of parasitics and SCE. Further, no dispersion of the variations is the key feature when the parameter is insensitive to VG2, i.e., backgating.



Figure 7.9: Sensitivity chart of the real part of the (D,G1) element of the admittance matrix. The percentage variation of $Y_{D,G1}$ corresponding to a unit (positive) percentage variation of each parameter P is plotted against gate bias. Solid: VG2 = 0.2 V. Dash: VG2 = 0 V. Dot: VG2 = -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]

The sensitivity chart for the real part of the DD element of Y matrix, related to the output conductance of the device, is reported. We can observe the higher sensitivities for fin variations from Fig. 7.10. Higher sensitivity to WF and OX1, can be seen as an effect of velocity saturation and feedback capacitances. This velocity saturation results from the increase of electric field near the drain side. For LDE sensitivities, we can observe, the sensitivity reducing from positive to negative values, while OX1 and OX2 shows similar trends of the DG1 sensitivity charts.



Figure 7.10: Sensitivity chart of the real part of the (D,D) element of the admittance matrix. Solid: VG2 = 0.2 V. Dash: VG2 = 0 V. Dot: VG2 = -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]

Now, lets have a look at imaginary parts of the GG elements, In Fig. 7.11, as a general trend we can observe that, sensitivities are independent of the back-gate voltage. This is due to the fact that, the sensitivities are changing in Fig. 7.11 in response to the change in VG2. LG sensitivity is most influential of all and WF is also effective in comparison to the other sensitivities. Dependency on LG is almost linear before and after the threshold. While WF sensitivity changes from negative to positive with an increase in VG2 bias and shows more or less the inverse square root of fin variations. DOP and LDE sensitivity shows more or less similar trends of sensitivities to that of DG1 sensitivities.



Figure 7.11: Sensitivity chart of the imaginary part of the (G1,G1) element of the admittance matrix. Solid: VG2 = 0.2 V. Dash: VG2 = 0 V. Dot: VG2 = -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]

Fig. 7.12 shows the sensitivities for the VG1 voltage and we can observe that LG sensitivity is very high in comparison to other parameters and dependency is almost linear for LG. These sensitivities are not much affected by VG2 bias, i.e., all lines are quite coincident. Even below the threshold, we can see very low dependency on the VG2 Overall the sensitivities are very small for all parameters in this case.



Figure 7.12: Sensitivity chart of the imaginary part of the (G2,G2) element of the admittance matrix. Solid: VG2 = 0.2 V. Dash: VG2 = 0 V. Dot: VG2 = -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]

In Fig. 7.13, we are showing the sensitivity of imaginary part of the DD element, and Fig. 7.13 depicts that the sensitivities are increasing above the threshold for all parameters. Below the threshold, sensitivities are linear with respect to WF and show square root dependency with respect to DOP. Also for the other four parameters, i.e., LG, OX1, OX2, and LDE show negligible sensitivities below the threshold and are also independent of back gating voltage.



Figure 7.13: Sensitivity chart of the imaginary part of the (D,D) element of the admittance matrix. Solid: VG2 = 0.2 V. Dash: VG2 = 0 V. Dot: VG2 = -0.2 V. Dash-Dot: VG2 = -0.4 V. [33]

Overall, we can conclude that, variations are more limited to real parts in comparison to the imaginary parts, and show less dependency on the back-gate voltage: this clearly reflects the fact that the capacitances are more tightly related to geometry. We can also conclude that the capacitances (imaginary part) are less sensitive below the threshold and the sensitivities increases above the threshold voltage. We also found that Y parameters dominated by parasitics are loosely affected by the gate bias, while the sensitivity of (D,G1) element is highly affected by the gate bias. We also found from our sensitivity charts that the sensitivity of (D,D) element is high in response to fin variations with varying bias. Overall, WF and oxide variations are the critical source of variations, when the DG FinFET is used as an IG FinFET exploiting the back gating effects.

7.3 Summary

This chapter was dedicated to the IG version of FinFETs, where the voltage applied at both the gate terminals is not symmetrical, i.e., the gates are isolated physically. This chapter is divided into two parts.

First, we have shown on the comparison of IG and SG devices, in terms of their AC performance to show their peculiarity in terms of sensitivity. IG and SG cases had different sensitivities of the AC parameters. We found that the DD elements have similar sensitivity to parameter variations, which shows that its dependence on parasitic elements rather than the bias applied at gate terminals. While, in the case of DG element (both admittance and capacitance), we see different sensitivities to parametric variations, thus, showing the bias dependency. While GG capacitance have very complicated behavior but is mainly dependent on gate bias. In the case of mutual gate capacitances, the element values are smaller than the diagonal case, their sensitivity to variations is extremely strong, i.e., from 20 to 50%. Fin variations are quite dominant in comparison to other parameters. The imbalance gate bias brings mutual capacitances into account which can affect the feedback capacitances.

In the second part of the chapter, we expressed the AC behavior of the IG Fin-FET in terms of the *sensitivity charts*. These results can be useful in successful design of analog stages of electronic circuits. We found *sensitivity chart* as an important tool for the AC characteristics with concurrent parametric variation and gate bias dependency. We showed the tuning of the threshold voltage capability of the back gate, i.e., reducing the back gate voltage results in the increase in threshold voltage. We also observed form the sensitivity charts that transconductance and output conductance are dependent on gate biases. While the capacitances are independent of the back gating effects. Generally, all parameters dominated by device parasitics (geometric dependency) are not influenced by the gate biases especially below the threshold. While we also observed that WF and OX variations are most critical in RF applications exploiting back-gating effects and they need to be carefully studied before the final stages of the device fabrication.

In the next chapter, we will show the application of sensitivity charts to mixers exploiting IG variants of DG FinFET.

Chapter 8

RF mixer optimization exploiting Sensitivity Charts

The gate terminals of an IG FinFET can be driven individually and independently, which adds to a dimension of applications. IG FinFET have been proposed for many applications, such as novel high speed circuit modules and implementation of different logic gates [129] [130]. In Ref. [131], Reddy et al. implemented different RF mixer topologies using MOSFETs, SG FinFET and IG FinFET for a power-area product comparison and conclude that IG FinFETs offers good performance above 40 GHz, while below 40 GHz, SG FinFETs can be seen as a better option. This opens up interesting possibilities for circuit applications using multigate technologies to mixers. In IG FinFETs, we can supply the RF and LO (Local Oscillator) signals selectively to each of the gates. These IG FinFETs also offer inherently the gate isolation and easier matching with respect to single gate devices. This feature of IG FinFETs has driven significant interest in developing mixer circuits. Commercial manufacturers of electronic devices, like Motorola, NXP Semiconductors, and Hitachi, have already used multigate devices for mixer and amplifiers. While, starting from analog applications based on III-V technologies, in multigate devices like HEMTs, the gates are in "series", i.e., the overall drain current is same, in IG FinFETs, the drain current can be modulated with the use of back gating effects. The mixer topology based on multigate FinFET is, therefore, different than the traditional ones.

8.1 Mixer design

We used the IG FinFET structure already introduced in Chapter 7. The mixer topology used here is shown in Fig. 8.1 [128]. The idea behind the mixer is following the usual CMOS mixer design where g_m time modulation is used to produce the desired mixing. The two gates of IG FinFET are biased such that the front gate

should be in inversion and the back gate should be strong enough to modulate the g_m of the front gate. An RF signal at the frequency of 60 GHz is applied to the front gate and the LO signal is applied to the back gate. This LO signal modulates the channel transconductance turning the device from ON to OFF condition to achieve the frequency conversion, while keeping the back gate channel off.

We used the GFs approach to investigate the mixer sensitivity. First, DC simulations are used to investigate the FinFET behavior subject to back-gating, showing that the LO signal must be a square wave limited between $V_{G2} = -0.4$ V (lower values would drive the backchannel into accumulation) and $V_{G2} = 0.2$ V (higher values would turn-on the back-channel). AC simulations are then used to extract the nominal value of the mixer gain with varying front gate bias. The LO frequency is supposed close enough to the RF one to neglect dispersion in the down-conversion.

Here, a preliminary analysis is carried out with a quasi-static approach like usually done for CMOS applications. This investigation may be considered as the preliminary step towards more accurate multi-frequency Harmonic Balance based analysis.



Figure 8.1: Mixer topology for a IG DG FinFET [128]

Defining the largest and the smallest values of the device transconductance with varying LO:

$$y^{+} = Re(Y_{D,G1}(V_{G1}, V_{G2} = 0.2, V_D))$$

$$y^{-} = Re(Y_{D,G1}(V_{G1}, V_{G2} = -0.4, V_D))$$
(8.1)

the conversion gain G_c of the mixer is given by [128]:

$$G_c = \frac{R_L}{4}(y^+ - y^-) = \frac{R_L}{4}\Delta y$$
(8.2)

where R_L is the mixer load, as shown in Fig. 8.1.

Now, as we can see from Eq. 8.2, we can maximize the conversion gain by maximizing the Δy . In Fig. 8.2, we plot the transconductance response for the different front gate voltages. We found that the Δy is largest between the front gate bias of 0.6 to 0.8 V. In the FinFET mixer stage, parallel fingers must be used to enhance the output power. Assuming a stage with 200 fingers, i.e. a total width of 10 μ m, and RL = 500 Ω [128], the conversion gain is found to be 1.3 dB for V_{G1} = 0.6 V, 5.8 dB for V_{G1} = 0.7 V and 1.85 dB for V_{G1} = 0.8 V.



Figure 8.2: Real part of the (D,G1) i.e. quasi-static g_m element of the Y matrix. Solid: $V_{G2} = 0.2$ V; Dash-dot: $V_{G2} = -0.4$ V [132].

8.2 Mixer variability-aware design

Like any other MOSFET devices, mixer is also prone to variability and in this section, we will focus on variability analysis of the mixer stage. We will study the impact of all relevant parameters already shown in the previous Chapter 5, i.e., WF, OX1, OX2, DOP, LG and LDE. We will exploit the *sensitivity charts* analysis presented in section 7.2.2, as a flexible tool to provide a global view of the mixer sensitivity in response to the variations in process parameters.

If a mixer stage is affected by any parametric variation, then the induced variation in conversion gain mixer is given by the expression:

$$\delta G_c = \frac{R_L}{4} (\delta y^+ - \delta y^-) \tag{8.3}$$

where δy^+ and δy^- are the variation in the transconductance of the device due to process parameter variations. The relative sensitivities of y^+ and y^- is given by:

$$S^{+} = S_{Re(Y_{D,G1})}(V_{G1}, V_{G2} = 0.2, V_{D})$$

$$S^{-} = S_{Re(Y_{D,G1})}(V_{G1}, V_{G2} = -0.4, V_{D})$$
(8.4)

these relative sensitivities were already reported in Fig. 7.9, we shall now take with the largest and lowest value of the LO signal i.e., $V_{G2,S} = V_{G2} = 0.2$ and -0.4 V. Converting the relative sensitivities into absolute variations:

$$\delta y^{+} = S^{+}y^{+}\frac{\delta P}{P_{0}}$$

$$\delta y^{-} = S^{-}y^{-}\frac{\delta P}{P_{0}}$$
(8.5)

the mixer conversion gain is shown to be affected by variability:

$$\delta G_c = \frac{R_L}{4} (S^+ y^+ - S^- y^-) \cdot \frac{\delta P}{P_0}$$
(8.6)

In realistic technologies, variations are random processes. Assuming random variations of a parameter P characterized by zero average and a normal distribution with variance σ_P^2 , the conversion gain also has a normal distribution, with variance.

$$\sigma_{GC}^2 = K_{G_c} \langle \delta G_c, \delta G_c \rangle = K_{G_c} \langle (S^+ y^+ - S^- y^-) \delta P, (S^+ y^+ - S^- y^-) \delta P \rangle$$

$$(8.7)$$

where, $K_{G_c} = \left(\frac{R_L}{(4P_0)}\right)^2$. Finally,

$$\sigma_{G_C}^2 = K_{G_c} (S^+ y^+ - S^- y^-)^2 \sigma_P^2$$
(8.8)

It is worth noting that the variations y^+ and y^- both corresponds to variations of the same parameter P. Since, they are fully correlated and as shown in Eq. 8.8, if the signs of the two sensitivities, i.e., S^+y^+ and S^-y^- are same, then the cancellation in $\sigma_{G_C}^2$ can occur. On the basis of this deduction, we can optimize the mixer conversion gain.



Figure 8.3: Variation $S^+ y^+$ (solid) and $S^- y^-$ (dash-dot) for fin width variations.

Looking back to the conclusions from section 7.2.2 and Fig. 7.9, the most dominant parameter, in IG device is WF. So, keeping in mind WF, we can use the sensitivity charts to extract S^+ and S^- performance of the mixer to optimize the mixer gain.

In the plot shown in Fig. 8.3, we can see the sensitivity chart for two back gate voltages, i.e., V_{G2} . At $V_{G2} = 0.7$ V, we can see that sesitivities are coincident,hence allowing for nearly exact cancellation in eq. 8.8. So at that point we can say the sensitivities to variation will be close to zero. While if we look at 0.6 and 0.8 V, the sensitivity to variations is large and we can only see partial cancellation, while, overall device performance will be more prone to process variations. For, 10% variations fin variations, at 0.6 V 14 % and at 0.8 V 16% conversion gain variance was observed, while approximately 0 variance was observed at 0.7 V.

Overall, we found that, at $V_{G1}=0.7$, we had minimum sensitivity to fin variations and maximum conversion gain. Hence, we can say that an optimum condition is identified both for conversion gain and for maximum immunity for variations.

8.3 Summary

In this chapter, we focused on the application on IG FinFETs. We discussed the application of IG FinFETs in mixers. We discussed, how mixers can be implemented with the help of individual and independently driven gate voltages. This mixer topology is found to be extremely attractive due to its compactness and high conversion gain. This mixer design concept, exploiting the dual gates operating individually, of FinFET need to be validated in terms of RF performances and their robustness toward technology variations. We have shown that the sensitivity towards physical parameters can impair the successful design of the stage, but a careful choice of the operating conditions leads instead to a concurrent maximization of the conversion gain and minimization of its variability. This immunity is achieved even when a non-balance technology is chosen. Notice also that in balanced mixers exploiting more than one device, variations from different devices are *not correlated*, hence variability is still a problem. This further demonstrates that IG mixers are extremely attractive for RF applications.

We exploit IG FinFETs capability of having two different biases at the gates and used it as a Mixer, by applying RF signal at the front gate and LO signal at the back gate. With fin variations as dominant source of RF variability, 10% WF deterministic variation were applied and we found that, at around 0.7 V at the front gate terminal, we get the maximum conversion gain and minimum sensitivity to process variations.

In the next chapter, we will conclude this thesis with the concluding remarks.

Chapter 9 Conclusion

This chapter is divided in two parts. In the first part we will conclude this work, while in the second part, we will discuss possible future works in this field.

9.1 Concluding Remarks

The presented research carried out as a part of doctoral dissertation thesis addresses the modeling aspects of FinFET variability. Unlike several on-going activities that mainly contribute to the modeling and thus the derivation of several variability parameters to better understand the DC electrical properties in FinFET devices; our contribution targets the AC sensitivity of FinFET devices towards variations of the main parameters, especially the ones affecting the device parasitics. We presented a model to estimate the device response to different process variations. We exploit an extremely efficient, yet accurate, simulation approach based on GFs, allowing for considerable simulation time saving with respect to the variability analysis based on incremental approach. The variations of Y admittance matrix has been shown as a function of all the relevant parameters. For validation, the results from the GF approach were compared to those from the much more computationally intensive incremental analysis, i.e., by repeatedly solving the DC + AC equations with varying parameters. It saves around 95% in simulation time for 20% parametric variations.

For the single fin FinFET, the role of the source resistance has been highlighted especially for the drain-gate and gate-gate elements, yielding a strong correlation between the variations of the fin width and of the doping. The contrary is true for the extensions' length. While the physical properties of the extensions are not significant, below the threshold, the fin width sensitivity is never negligible and is especially high in the subthreshold condition. The applicability of the proposed model to a double fin FinFET was also studied and validated. In the case of double fin, in addition to the variability impacts of the single fin case, the gatesource (drain) capacitances shows significant dependency on the LDE. In double fin case, fin width separation becomes another dominant source of variation related to inter fin coupling.

Moreover, the proposed model for simulating variations, i.e., GF approach, highlights the regions of the device most sensitive to the variations: hence LVSs have been investigated and discussed. Apart from the depleted regions, the main source of variability is uniformly distributed in the source extension both for the drain-gate and gate-gate elements, while the drain extension is the region where variations of the feedback capacitance arise.

Simulations were performed on the IG version of DG FinFET as well. Same inhouse simulator(POLITO) was used for this analysis, which results in a significant amount of reduction in simulation time and shows very good accuracy to around 20% of variations. The comparison of SG and IG variants in response to the parameters variations with asymmetrical gate voltages (for IG case), enlightens the fact that the parameters such as Drain-Drain admittances are more immune to change in bias at terminals and are more susceptible, while the capacitive elements, such as, GG elements (both *diagonal* and *off-diagonal*), shows a strong dependency on the gate biases.

POLITO in-house simulator was also used to extract the sensitivity charts for the IG FinFET. These sensitivity charts relate the percent variation in Y parameters to percent variation in physical parameter. We found that Y parameters prone to parasitics variations are immune to the varying gate bias, while the sensitivity of transconductance and output conductance is most affected by varying gate bias. FinFET parasitic capacitances are mostly geometrical, thus are immune to a difference in gate bias.

For RF applications, fin width and oxide thickness can be seen as critical parameters and are required to be addressed properly, when the backgating effect is used. Mixers can be seen as one of the possible application of IG version of FinFET. The sensitivity analysis of mixer, before its implementation, aids to the successful design of the mixer. With the help of *sensitivity charts*, we found that operating the mixer at the optimized front gate voltage can result in increased conversion gain and reduced variability. At the optimized bias, the net effect of parameter variations is canceled, due to correlated variations. For 10% fin variations, instead. gate front voltage different from the optimum one result in upto 16%, variance in conversion gain was observed. Hence, we can conclude that we can exploit sensitivity analysis for the optimization of RF stages in terms of robustness to process variations.

9.2 Future work

This thesis can be extended in the following directions:

- We limited our work to most relevant variations, but other sources of variations can also be incorporated to study the variations, e.g., thermal variations
- In this work, we analyzed the variations individually and studied their impact on the FinFET device, multiple parametric variations can be applied to collectively study the effect of variations and globally optimize the device performance.
- Other possible variants of FinFET transistors, such as novel materials III-V group (InGaAs) or GAA, can also be used for variability analysis for implementation of FinFETs.
- Enhancing the capabilities of our in-house simulator POLITO to implement the GF approach on 3D FinFET structure.

Appendix A Appendix

A.1 POLITO in-house simulator

There are many commercial software available for variability analysis of FET devices, e.g., Synopsis Sentaurus. These commercial applications are generalized tools to simulate the device. There are peculiar requirements, which are difficult to perform (require hectic efforts) with these commercial applications. For example, if I had to change the charge on a single node, it would be difficult to do in commercial application. This modification can be easily performed in our in-house simulator. Also, there are many other data, which we want to alter but we don't have access to these informations in commercial tools.

Independent simulation software provides us with complete access to the simulation files, which leads the research groups to the development of their own simulation software. With continuous efforts of the Microwave research group in Politecnico di Torino, a powerful tool for LS physical analysis, including variations have been developed. The development of tool started back in 2004 and continuous efforts has been put to improve the tool reliability and efficiency. The code is at present time restricted and not available as open-source. Hence, details of the implementations are not reported.

The main characteristics of this simulation tool is the implementation of a small and large signal solver using the Harmonic Balance (HB). The Harmonic Balance technique is applied to the discretized physics-based model to determine the LS steady-state solution, and a generalization of the circuit SS–LS HB analysis is exploited to determine, from physics-based models, the device conversion matrix. The present approach directly generalizes the classical Green's function approach and the related impedance field method (IFM). The evaluation of GF is carried out with the help of Branin's method, to avoid the heavy computational burden due to large number of back substitutions.

FEM graphical user interface (GUI) allows for domain geometry, mesh description, and computes mode to the Matlab workspace. Once the structure's geometry have been created, we can load them from the GUI and start the simulation.

The mesh generator *Rectmesh* is a simple 2D mesh-generator included in the in-house code *POLITO* which allows to create a triangular mesh after dividing the domain in rectangular elements. After dividing the total domain in rectangular region, the user must set a division number for the direction x and y for every region.

The in-house simulator implements the 2D Drift-Diffusion model, in Matlab, with a box discretization to ground the device. The solution of the system is evaluated through the iterative Newton method which allows to calculate an approximation of the non linear system solution only if it's possible to calculate the function and its Jacobian in all the domain.
Bibliography

- G Moore. Cramming more components onto integrated circuits', Electronics, vol. 38, no. 8. 1965.
- [2] SEBASTIAN ANTHONY. IBM unveils world's first 5nm chip. 2017.
- [3] Yang-Kyu Choi et al. "Ultra-thin body SOI MOSFET for deep-sub-tenth micron era". In: *Electron Devices Meeting*, 1999. IEDM'99. Technical Digest. International. IEEE. 1999, pp. 919–921.
- [4] Chris Auth et al. "45nm high-k+ metal gate strain-enhanced transistors". In: VLSI Technology, 2008 Symposium on. IEEE, pp. 128–129. ISBN: 142441802X.
- [5] Scott E Thompson et al. "A 90-nm logic technology featuring strainedsilicon". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 51.11 (2004), pp. 1790– 1797. ISSN: 0018-9383.
- [6] Intel Press Release. Intel 22nm 3-D Tri-Gate Transistor Technology. 2011.
- [7] "Sentaurus Device User Guide Synopsis Inc." In: Mountain View, CA, USA, pag. 573-574. ().
- [8] Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Physics-based modeling of FinFET RF variability". In: Microwave Integrated Circuits Conference (EuMIC), 2016 11th European. IEEE, pp. 237–240. ISBN: 2874870447.
- [9] Karim El Sayed et al. "Investigation of the statistical variability of static noise margins of SRAM cells using the statistical impedance field method". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 59.6 (2012), pp. 1738–1744.
- [10] Alessandro Volta. Of the Method of Rendering Very Sensible the Weakest Natural Or Artificial Electricity. By Mr. Alexander Volta,... Read at the Royal Society, March 14, 1782. J. Nichols, 1782.
- [11] Michael Faraday. On a New Law of Electric Conduction; On Conducting Power Generally. Royal Society, 1833.
- [12] K Takeuchi et al. "Understanding random threshold voltage fluctuation by comparing multiple fabs and technologies". In: *Electron Devices Meeting*, 2007. IEDM 2007. IEEE International. IEEE, pp. 467–470. ISBN: 1424415071.

- [13] W Shockley, J Bardeen, and W Brattain. "The first transistor". In: Bell Laboratories (Dec. 16, 1947) (1947).
- [14] Shien-Yang Wu et al. "A 7nm CMOS platform technology featuring 4 th generation FinFET transistors with a 0.027 um 2 high density 6-T SRAM cell for mobile SoC applications". In: *Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM)*, 2016 IEEE International. IEEE. 2016, pp. 2–6.
- [15] Fu-Liang Yang et al. "5nm-gate nanowire FinFET". In: VLSI Technology, 2004. Digest of Technical Papers. 2004 Symposium on. IEEE. 2004, pp. 196– 197.
- [16] Sang-Hyun Oh, Don Monroe, and JM Hergenrother. "Analytic description of short-channel effects in fully-depleted double-gate and cylindrical, surroundinggate MOSFETs". In: *IEEE electron device letters* 21.9 (2000), pp. 445–447. ISSN: 0741-3106.
- [17] Aleandro Antidormi. "Modelling and Simulation of Silicon Nanowire-Based Electron Devices for Computation and Sensing". PhD thesis. Politecnico di Torino, 2016.
- [18] Qin Zhang, Wei Zhao, and Alan Seabaugh. "Low-subthreshold-swing tunnel transistors". In: *IEEE Electron Device Letters* 27.4 (2006), pp. 297–300.
- [19] Qiang Chen, Bhavna Agrawal, and James D Meindl. "A comprehensive analytical subthreshold swing (S) model for double-gate MOSFETs". In: *IEEE Transactions on electron devices* 49.6 (2002), pp. 1086–1090.
- [20] ITRS. Emerging Research Devices. 2003. URL: http://www.itrs2.net/ itrs-reports.html.
- [21] Thomas Chiarella et al. "Benchmarking SOI and bulk FinFET alternatives for PLANAR CMOS scaling succession". In: Solid-State Electronics 54.9 (2010), pp. 855–860.
- [22] Mirko Poljak, Vladimir Jovanović, and Tomislav Suligoj. "Improving bulk FinFET DC performance in comparison to SOI FinFET". In: *Microelectronic Engineering* 86.10 (2009), pp. 2078–2085.
- [23] Daniel Payne. FinFET Modeling and Extraction at 16nm. 2012. URL: https: //www.semiwiki.com/forum/content/1908-finfet-modeling-extraction-16-nm.html.
- [24] Toshihiro Sekigawa and Yasuhiro Hayashi. "Calculated threshold-voltage characteristics of an XMOS transistor having an additional bottom gate".
 In: Solid-State Electronics 27.8-9 (1984), pp. 827–828. ISSN: 0038-1101.

- [25] Digh Hisamoto et al. "A fully depleted lean-channel transistor (DELTA)a novel vertical ultra thin SOI MOSFET". In: *Electron Devices Meeting*, 1989. IEDM'89. Technical Digest., International. IEEE, pp. 833–836. ISBN: 0780308174.
- [26] David M Fried et al. "A sub 40-nm body thickness n-type FinFET". In: Device Research Conference, 2001. IEEE. 2001, pp. 24–25.
- [27] Robert Chau et al. "Silicon nano-transistors and breaking the 10 nm physical gate length barrier". In: *Device Research Conference*, 2003. IEEE. 2003, pp. 123–126.
- [28] Bin Yu et al. "FinFET scaling to 10 nm gate length". In: Electron Devices Meeting, 2002. IEDM'02. International. IEEE. 2002, pp. 251–254.
- [29] Digh Hisamoto et al. "FinFET-a self-aligned double-gate MOSFET scalable to 20 nm". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 47.12 (2000), pp. 2320–2325.
- [30] Xuejue Huang et al. "Sub-50 nm P-channel FinFET". In: *IEEE Transactions* on Electron Devices 48.5 (2001), pp. 880–886.
- [31] Gen Pei and EC-C Kan. "Independently driven DG MOSFETs for mixedsignal circuits: Part I-quasi-static and nonquasi-static channel coupling". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 51.12 (2004), pp. 2086–2093. ISSN: 0018-9383.
- [32] Gen Pei and EC-C Kan. "Independently driven DG MOSFETs for mixedsignal circuits: part II-applications on cross-coupled feedback and harmonics generation". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 51.12 (2004), pp. 2094–2101. ISSN: 0018-9383.
- [33] A. M. Bughio et al. "RF sensitivity analysis of independent-gates FinFETs for analog applications exploiting the back-gating effect". In: (2017), pp. 256–259. DOI: 10.23919/EuMIC.2017.8230708.
- [34] Richard G Hobbs, Nikolay Petkov, and Justin D Holmes. "Semiconductor nanowire fabrication by bottom-up and top-down paradigms". In: *Chemistry* of Materials 24.11 (2012), pp. 1975–1991.
- [35] B Jena et al. "Conical surrounding gate MOSFET: a possibility in gate-allaround family". In: Advances in Natural Sciences: Nanoscience and Nanotechnology 7.1 (2016), p. 015009. URL: http://stacks.iop.org/2043-6262/7/i=1/a=015009.
- [36] Jean-Pierre Colinge et al. *FinFETs and other multi-gate transistors*. Vol. 73. Springer, 2008.

- [37] Yang-Kyu Choi, Tsu-Jae King, and Chenming Hu. "Nanoscale CMOS spacer FinFET for the terabit era". In: *IEEE Electron Device Letters* 23.1 (2002), pp. 25–27.
- [38] C Johnson et al. "Method for making submicron dimensions in structures using sidewall image transfer techniques". In: *IBM Technical Disclosure Bulletin* 26.9 (1984), pp. 4587–4589.
- [39] Weize Xiong et al. "Improvement of FinFET electrical characteristics by hydrogen annealing". In: *IEEE Electron Device Letters* 25.8 (2004), pp. 541– 543.
- [40] Yang-Kyu Choi et al. "FinFET process refinements for improved mobility and gate work function engineering". In: *Electron Devices Meeting*, 2002. *IEDM'02. International.* IEEE. 2002, pp. 259–262.
- [41] Jakub Kedzierski et al. "Extension and source/drain design for high-performance FinFET devices". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 50.4 (2003), pp. 952–958.
- [42] Abhisek Dixit et al. "Analysis of the parasitic S/D resistance in multiple-gate FETs". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 52.6 (2005), pp. 1132– 1140.
- [43] KwangWon Lee et al. "Modeling of parasitic fringing capacitance in multifin trigate FinFETs". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 60.5 (2013), pp. 1786–1789.
- [44] Dimitri Lederer et al. "FinFET analogue characterization from DC to 110 GHz". In: *Solid-State Electronics* 49.9 (2005), pp. 1488–1496.
- [45] Giovanni Crupi et al. "A comprehensive review on microwave FinFET modeling for progressing beyond the state of art". In: *Solid-State Electronics* 80 (2013), pp. 81–95.
- [46] Yogesh Singh Chauhan et al. FinFET Modeling for IC Simulation and Design: Using the BSIM-CMG Standard. Academic Press, 2015.
- [47] Yiming Li and Chih-Hong Hwang. "Effect of fin angle on electrical characteristics of nanoscale round-top-gate bulk FinFETs". In: *IEEE Transactions* on Electron Devices 54.12 (2007), pp. 3426–3429. ISSN: 0018-9383.
- [48] Shiying Xiong and Jeffrey Bokor. "Sensitivity of double-gate and FinFET-Devices to process variations". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 50.11 (2003), pp. 2255–2261.
- [49] Renato Giacomini and João Antonio Martino. "Trapezoidal cross-sectional influence on FinFET threshold voltage and corner effects". In: *Journal of* the Electrochemical Society 155.4 (2008), H213–H217.

- [50] Robert W Keyes. "The effect of randomness in the distribution of impurity atoms on FET thresholds". In: *Applied physics* 8.3 (1975), pp. 251–259. ISSN: 0340-3793.
- [51] Mohamed Abu Rahma and Mohab Anis. Nanometer Variation-Tolerant SRAM: Circuits and Statistical Design for Yield. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012. ISBN: 146141749X.
- [52] Changhwan Shin, Xin Sun, and Tsu-Jae King Liu. "Study of random-dopant-fluctuation (RDF) effects for the trigate bulk MOSFET". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 56.7 (2009), pp. 1538–1542.
- [53] Kelin Kuhn et al. "Managing Process Variation in Intel's 45nm CMOS Technology". In: *Intel Technology Journal* 12.2 (2008). ISSN: 1535-864X.
- [54] Bruce Hoeneisen and Carver A Mead. "Fundamental limitations in microelectronics—I. MOS technology". In: Solid-State Electronics 15.7 (1972), pp. 819–829. ISSN: 0038-1101.
- [55] Peter A Stolk, Frans P Widdershoven, and DBM Klaassen. "Modeling statistical dopant fluctuations in MOS transistors". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron devices* 45.9 (1998), pp. 1960–1971. ISSN: 0018-9383.
- [56] Hon-Sum Wong and Yuan Taur. "Three-dimensional" atomistic" simulation of discrete random dopant distribution effects in sub-0.1/spl mu/m MOS-FET's". In: *Electron Devices Meeting*, 1993. IEDM'93. Technical Digest., International. IEEE, pp. 705–708. ISBN: 0780314506.
- [57] Kelin J Kuhn. "Reducing variation in advanced logic technologies: Approaches to process and design for manufacturability of nanoscale CMOS". In: *Electron Devices Meeting*, 2007. IEDM 2007. IEEE International. IEEE, pp. 471– 474. ISBN: 1424415071.
- [58] Xingsheng Wang et al. "Statistical variability and reliability in nanoscale FinFETs". In: *Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM)*, 2011 IEEE International. IEEE. 2011, pp. 5–4.
- [59] X. Wang et al. "Interplay Between Process-Induced and Statistical Variability in 14-nm CMOS Technology Double-Gate SOI FinFETs". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 60.8 (2013), pp. 2485–2492. ISSN: 0018-9383. DOI: 10.1109/TED.2013.2267745.
- [60] Akihiro Yahata et al. "Smoothing of Si trench sidewall surface by chemical dry etching and sacrificial oxidation". In: Japanese journal of applied physics 37.7R (1998), p. 3954.

- [61] Shahid Rauf, Phillip J Stout, and Jonathan Cobb. "Modeling the impact of photoresist trim etch process on photoresist surface roughness". In: Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology B: Microelectronics and Nanometer Structures Processing, Measurement, and Phenomena 21.2 (2003), pp. 655– 659.
- [62] Emanuele Baravelli et al. "Impact of line-edge roughness on FinFET matching performance". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 54.9 (2007), pp. 2466–2474.
- [63] Nattapol Damrongplasit. "Study of variability in advanced transistor technologies". In: *Electrical Engineering and Computer Sciences* (2014).
- [64] Gregory Kwong-Wah Leung. "Variability and heterogeneous integration of emerging device technologies". PhD thesis. University of California, Los Angeles, 2015.
- [65] Rituraj Singh Rathore and Ashwani K Rana. "Impact of line edge roughness on the performance of 14-nm FinFET: Device-circuit Co-design". In: *Superlattices and Microstructures* (2017). ISSN: 0749-6036.
- [66] Clarissa C Prawoto, Muthupandian Cheralathan, and Mansun Chan. "Influence of fin-width lateral variations of a FinFET". In: VLSI Technology, Systems and Application (VLSI-TSA), Proceedings of Technical Program-2014 International Symposium on. IEEE. 2014, pp. 1–2.
- [67] T Schulz et al. "Fin thickness asymmetry effects in multiple-gate SOI FETs (MuGFETs)". In: SOI Conference, 2005. Proceedings. 2005 IEEE International. IEEE. 2005, pp. 154–156.
- [68] N Serra et al. "Multi-Subband Monte Carlo simulations of ION degradation due to fin thickness fluctuations in FinFETs". In: Solid-State Electronics 53.4 (2009), pp. 424–432.
- [69] Cheng-Li Lin et al. "Effects of fin width on device performance and reliability of double-gate n-type FinFETs". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 60.11 (2013), pp. 3639–3644.
- [70] K Bennamane et al. "DC and low frequency noise characterization of Fin-FET devices". In: *Solid-State Electronics* 53.12 (2009), pp. 1263–1267.
- [71] Nuo Xu et al. "MuGFET carrier mobility and velocity: Impacts of fin aspect ratio, orientation and stress". In: *Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM)*, 2010 *IEEE International*. IEEE. 2010, pp. 8–5.
- [72] Kelin J Kuhn et al. "Process technology variation". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 58.8 (2011), pp. 2197–2208.

- [73] Sergej Makovejev et al. "Improvement of high-frequency FinFET performance by fin width engineering". In: SOI Conference (SOI), 2012 IEEE International. IEEE. 2012, pp. 1–2.
- [74] S Chabukswar et al. "Implications of fin width scaling on variability and reliability of high-k metal gate FinFETs". In: *Microelectronic Engineering* 87.10 (2010), pp. 1963–1967.
- [75] Hyunjin Lee et al. "A study of negative-bias temperature instability of SOI and body-tied FinFETs". In: *IEEE Electron Device Letters* 26.5 (2005), pp. 326–328.
- [76] Jong-Ho Lee. "Bulk FinFETs: design at 14 nm node and key characteristics".
 In: Nano Devices and Circuit Techniques for Low-Energy Applications and Energy Harvesting. Springer, 2016, pp. 33–64.
- [77] Chong-Min Kyung. Nano Devices and Circuit Techniques for Low-Energy Applications and Energy Harvesting. Springer, 2015.
- [78] X Wu, PCH Chan, and M Chan. Proceedings of the IEEE International SOI Conference. 2003.
- [79] Rudolf Theoderich Bühler et al. "Fin Cross-Section Shape Influence on Short Channel Effects of MuGFETs". In: Journal Integrated Circuits and Systems 7.1 (2012), pp. 137–144.
- [80] Donghu Kim. "Simple and accurate modeling of the 3D structural variations in FinFETs". In: (2013).
- [81] Synopsys. Synopsys, Inc. Sentaurus Device. 2016. URL: http://www.synopsys. com/Tools/TCAD/DeviceSimulation/Pages/SentaurusDevice.aspx.
- [82] BSIM FinFET models. URL: http://ptm.asu.edu.
- [83] Yin-Nien Chen et al. "Impacts of Work Function Variation and Line-Edge Roughness on TFET and FinFET Devices and 32-Bit CLA Circuits". In: *Journal of Low Power Electronics and Applications* 5.2 (2015), pp. 101–115.
- [84] Takashi Matsukawa et al. "Suppressing V t and G m variability of FinFETs using amorphous metal gates for 14 nm and beyond". In: *Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2012 IEEE International.* IEEE. 2012, pp. 8–2.
- [85] M Mustafa, Tawseef A Bhat, and MR Beigh. "Threshold voltage sensitivity to metal gate work-function based performance evaluation of double-gate n-FinFET structures for LSTP technology". In: World Journal of Nano Science and Engineering 3.01 (2013), p. 17.
- [86] Martin Wirnshofe. Variation-aware adaptive voltage scaling for digital CMOS circuits. Springer, 2013. ISBN: 9400761953.

- [87] Hasanur R Khan, Denis Mamaluy, and Dragica Vasileska. "Simulation of the impact of process variation on the optimized 10-nm FinFET". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 55.8 (2008), pp. 2134–2141.
- [88] K Sivasankaran, PS Mallick, and TRK Kumar Chitroju. "Impact of device geometry and doping concentration variation on electrical characteristics of 22nm FinFET". In: *Emerging Trends in Computing, Communication and Nanotechnology (ICE-CCN), 2013 International Conference on.* IEEE. 2013, pp. 528–531.
- [89] Jung Hwan Choi, Jayathi Murthy, and Kaushik Roy. "The effect of process variation on device temperature in FinFET circuits". In: Proceedings of the 2007 IEEE/ACM international conference on Computer-aided design. IEEE Press. 2007, pp. 747–751.
- [90] Hooman Farkhani et al. "Comparative study of FinFETs versus 22nm bulk CMOS technologies: SRAM design perspective". In: System-on-Chip Conference (SOCC), 2014 27th IEEE International. IEEE. 2014, pp. 449–454.
- [91] N Lindert et al. "Quasi-planar FinFETs with selectively grown germanium raised source/drain". In: SOI Conference, 2001 IEEE International. IEEE. 2001, pp. 111–112.
- [92] B Lakshmi. "Investigation of ft NQS delay intrinsic gain and noise figure in FinFETs junctionless FinFETs and cylindrical FETs". In: (2013).
- [93] Ritu Shrivastava and Kelly Fitzpatrick. "A simple model for the overlap capacitance of a VLSI MOS device". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 29.12 (1982), pp. 1870–1875.
- [94] Sushant Mittal, Abhimanyu S Shekhawat, and Udayan Ganguly. "FinFET scaling rule based on variability considerations". In: *Device Research Conference (DRC)*, 2015 73rd Annual. IEEE. 2015, pp. 127–128.
- [95] Wen Wu and Mansun Chan. "Modeling the Geometry-Dependent Parasitics in Multi-Fin FinFETs". In: 2007 NSTI Nanotechnology Conference and Trade Show-NSTI Nanotech 2007, Technical Proceedings. Vol. 3. 2007, p. 590.
- [96] W. Wu and M. Chan. "Analysis of Geometry-Dependent Parasitics in Multifin Double-Gate FinFETs". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 54.4 (2007), pp. 692–698. ISSN: 0018-9383. DOI: 10.1109/TED.2007.891252.
- [97] B Lakshmi and R Srinivasan. "Statistical Modelling of ft to Process Parameters in 30 nm Gate Length Finfets". In: arXiv preprint arXiv:1010.0471 (2010).
- [98] Gilberto Curatola and Sebastien Nuttinck. "The role of volume inversion on the intrinsic RF performance of double-gate FinFETs". In: *IEEE Transactions On Electron Devices* 54.1 (2007), pp. 141–150.

- [99] Edmundo A Gutiérrez-D. Nano-scaled semiconductor devices: physics, modelling, characterisation, and societal impact. The Institution of Engineering and Technology, 2016.
- [100] Asen Asenov. "Random dopant induced threshold voltage lowering and fluctuations in sub-0.1/spl mu/m MOSFET's: A 3-D" atomistic" simulation study". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 45.12 (1998), pp. 2505– 2513.
- [101] PA Stolk and DBM Klaassen. "The effect of statistical dopant fluctuations on MOS device performance". In: *Electron Devices Meeting*, 1996. IEDM'96., International. IEEE. 1996, pp. 627–630.
- [102] Takaaki Hagiwara, Ken Yamaguchi, and Shojiro Asai. "Threshold voltage deviation in very small MOS transistors due to local impurity fluctuations". In: VLSI Technology, 1982. Digest of Technical Papers. Symposium on. IEEE. 1982, pp. 46–47.
- [103] Peter A Stolk, FP Widdershoven, and DBM Klaassen. "Device modeling of statistical dopant fluctuations in MOS transistors". In: Simulation of Semiconductor Processes and Devices, 1997. SISPAD'97., 1997 International Conference on. IEEE. 1997, pp. 153–156.
- [104] Hon-Sum Wong and Yuan Taur. "Three-dimensional" atomistic" simulation of discrete random dopant distribution effects in sub-0.1/spl mu/m MOS-FET's". In: *Electron Devices Meeting*, 1993. IEDM'93. Technical Digest., International. IEEE. 1993, pp. 705–708.
- [105] Dragica Vasileska, William J Gross, and David K Ferry. "Modeling of deepsubmicrometer MOSFETs: random impurity effects, threshold voltage shifts and gate capacitance attenuation". In: Computational Electronics, 1998. IWCE-6. Extended Abstracts of 1998 Sixth International Workshop on. IEEE. 1998, pp. 259–262.
- [106] Fabrizio Bonani et al. "An efficient approach to noise analysis through multidimensional physics-based models". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron De*vices 45.1 (1998), pp. 261–269.
- [107] Giovanni Ghione and Fabio Filicori. "A computationally efficient unified approach to the numerical analysis of the sensitivity and noise of semiconductor devices". In: *IEEE transactions on computer-aided design of integrated circuits and systems* 12.3 (1993), pp. 425–438.
- [108] W Shockley, John A Copeland, and RP James. "The impedance field method of noise calculation in active semiconductor devices". In: *Quantum Theory* of Atoms, Molecules, and the Solid State, A tribute to John C. Slater (1966), p. 537.

- [109] Sentaurus Device Manual TCAD. "Synopsys". In: Inc., Mountain View, CA, USA (2012).
- [110] Simona Donati Guerrieri et al. "A unified approach to the sensitivity and variability physics-based modeling of semiconductor devices operated in dynamic conditions—Part I: Large-signal sensitivity". In: *IEEE Transactions* on Electron Devices 63.3 (2016), pp. 1195–1201.
- [111] Simona Donati et al. "Sensitivity-based optimization and statistical analysis of microwave semiconductor devices through multidimensional physical simulation (invited article)". In: International Journal of RF and Microwave Computer-Aided Engineering 7.1 (1997), pp. 129–143.
- [112] Fabrizio Bonani and Giovanni Ghione. "Noise in semiconductor devices". In: Noise in Semiconductor Devices. Springer, 2001, pp. 1–38.
- [113] F Branin. "Network sensitivity and noise analysis simplified". In: *IEEE Transactions on circuit theory* 20.3 (1973), pp. 285–288.
- [114] Fabrizio Bonani et al. "A TCAD approach to the physics-based modeling of frequency conversion and noise in semiconductor devices under large-signal forced operation". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 48.5 (2001), pp. 966–977.
- [115] Simona Donati Guerrieri, Fabrizio Bonani, and Giovanni Ghione. "A novel approach to microwave circuit large-signal variability analysis through efficient device sensitivity-based physical modeling". In: *Microwave Symposium* (*IMS*), 2016 IEEE MTT-S International. IEEE. 2016, pp. 1–3.
- [116] Simona Donati Guerrieri, Marco Pirola, and Fabrizio Bonani. "Concurrent efficient evaluation of small-change parameters and Green's functions for TCAD device noise and variability analysis". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 64.3 (2017), pp. 1269–1275.
- [117] Inc. Synopsys. Modeling Random Variability Effects With the Statistical Impedance Field Method. Application Notes. 2015.
- [118] Andreas Wettstein et al. "Random dopant fluctuation modelling with the impedance field method". In: Simulation of Semiconductor Processes and Devices, 2003. SISPAD 2003. International Conference on. IEEE, pp. 91– 94. ISBN: 0780378261.
- [119] Antonio Gnudi et al. "Sensitivity analysis for device design". In: IEEE transactions on computer-aided design of integrated circuits and systems 6.5 (1987), pp. 879–885.
- [120] Riccardo Tisseur. "Development of simulation tools for the analysis of variability in advanced semiconductor electron devices". PhD thesis. Politecnico di Torino, 2013.

- [121] S. Donati Guerrieri et al. "A Unified Approach to the Sensitivity and Variability Physics-Based Modeling of Semiconductor Devices Operated in Dynamic Conditions. Part II". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 63.3 (2016), pp. 1202–1208. ISSN: 0018-9383. DOI: 10.1109/TED.2016.2517450.
- [122] Bo Fu et al. "General geometric fluctuation modeling for device variability analysis". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 62.11 (2015), pp. 3588– 3594.
- [123] Yuan Taur et al. "A continuous, analytic drain-current model for DG MOS-FETs". In: *IEEE Electron Device Letters* 25.2 (2004), pp. 107–109.
- [124] Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Variability of FinFET AC parameters: A physics-based insight". In: International Journal of Numerical Modelling: Electronic Networks, Devices and Fields (2017).
- [125] Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Physics-based analysis of FinFET RF variability including parasitics". In: (2016).
- [126] David M Fried, Jon S Duster, and Kevin T Kornegay. "Improved independent gate N-type FinFET fabrication and characterization". In: *IEEE Electron Device Letters* 24.9 (2003), pp. 592–594.
- [127] Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Physics-based modeling of FinFET RF variability under Shorted-and Independent-Gates bias". In: Integrated Nonlinear Microwave and Millimetre-wave Circuits Workshop (INMMiC), 2017. IEEE. 2017, pp. 1–4.
- [128] Weimin Zhang et al. "Physical insights regarding design and performance of independent-gate FinFETs". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 52.10 (2005), pp. 2198–2206. ISSN: 0018-9383.
- [129] Souvick MITRA et al. "LP/LV ratioed DG-SOI logic with (intrinsically on) symmetric DG-MOSFET load". In: *IEEE International SOI conference*. 2002, pp. 66–67.
- [130] Souvick Mitra et al. "Low voltage/low power sub 50 nm double gate SOI ratioed logic". In: Proceedings of the IEEE International SOI Conference. 2003, pp. 177–178.
- [131] MV Rammohan Reddy et al. "Power-area evaluation of various double-gate RF mixer topologies". In: *IEEE Electron Device Letters* 26.9 (2005), pp. 664– 666.
- [132] Ahsin Murtaza Bughio et al. "Multi-gate FinFET mixer variability assessment through physics-based simulation". In: *IEEE Electron Device Letters* 38.8 (2017), pp. 1004–1007.
- [133] "Simulation of Random Dopant Fluctuation Effects in NMOSFETs". In: Synopsis application note ().

- [134] Swarup Bhunia and Saibal Mukhopadhyay. Low-power variation-tolerant design in nanometer silicon. Springer, 2010. ISBN: 1441974180.
- [135] Fabrizio Bonani et al. "An efficient approach to noise analysis through multidimensional physics-based models". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron De*vices 45.1 (1998), pp. 261–269. ISSN: 0018-9383.
- [136] Jeff Bruner. "Intel 22nm 3-D Tri-Gate Transistor Technology". In: Intel Newsroom (2011).
- [137] Yang-Kyu Choi et al. "Ultra-thin body SOI MOSFET for deep-sub-tenth micron era". In: *Electron Devices Meeting*, 1999. IEDM'99. Technical Digest. International. IEEE, pp. 919–921. ISBN: 0780354109.
- [138] Giovanni Crupi et al. "A comprehensive review on microwave FinFET modeling for progressing beyond the state of art". In: *Solid-State Electronics* 80 (2013), pp. 81–95. ISSN: 0038-1101.
- [139] Shrikanth Ganapathy. "Reliability in the face of variability in nanometer embedded memories". In: (2014).
- [140] Kelin J Kuhn et al. "The ultimate CMOS device and beyond". In: *Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2012 IEEE International.* IEEE. 2012, pp. 8–1.
- [141] Darsen D Lu et al. "Compact modeling of variation in FinFET SRAM cells". In: *IEEE Design & Test of Computers* 27.2 (2010). ISSN: 0740-7475.
- [142] G Moore. Cramming more components onto integrated circuits', Electronics, vol. 38, no. 8. Generic. 1965.
- [143] Kazumi Nishinohara, Naoyuki Shigyo, and Tetsunori Wada. "Effects of microscopic fluctuations in dopant distributions on MOSFET threshold voltage". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 39.3 (1992), pp. 634–639. ISSN: 0018-9383.
- [144] Nobuyuki Sano et al. "On discrete random dopant modeling in drift-diffusion simulations: physical meaning of atomistic 'dopants". In: *Microelectronics Reliability* 42.2 (2002), pp. 189–199. ISSN: 0026-2714.
- [145] SEBASTIAN ANTHONY. IBM unveils world's first 5NM chip. Web Page. 2017. URL: https://arstechnica.com/gadgets/2017/06/ibm-5nmchip/.
- [146] OM Nayfeh and DA Antoniadis. "Calibrated hydrodynamic simulation of deeply-scaled well-tempered nanowire field effect transistors". In: Simulation of Semiconductor Processes and Devices 2007. Springer, 2007, pp. 305–308.
- [147] Asen Asenov, Savas Kaya, and Andrew R Brown. "Intrinsic parameter fluctuations in decananometer MOSFETs introduced by gate line edge roughness". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 50.5 (2003), pp. 1254– 1260.

- [148] Sung-Jin Choi et al. "Fin Width Dependence of Programming Characteristics on a Dopant-Segregated Schottky-Barrier (DSSB) FinFET SONOS Device for a NOR-Type Flash Memory Device". In: *IEEE Electron Device Letters* 31.1 (2010), pp. 71–73.
- [149] H Shang et al. "Investigation of FinFET devices for 32nm technologies and beyond". In: VLSI Technology, 2006. Digest of Technical Papers. 2006 Symposium on. IEEE. 2006, pp. 54–55.
- [150] R. T. Bühler et al. "Trapezoidal SOI FinFET analog parameters' dependence on cross-section shape". In: Semiconductor Science and Technology 24.11 (2009). ISSN: 02681242. DOI: 10.1088/0268-1242/24/11/115017.
- [151] PA Markowich and CA Ringhofer. C. Schmeiser, Semiconductor Equations. 1990.
- [152] Emanuele Baravelli. "TCAD approaches to multidimensional simulation of advanced semiconductor devices". PhD thesis. alma, 2008.
- [153] Umberto Ravaioli. "Hierarchy of simulation approaches for hot carrier transport in deep submicron devices". In: Semiconductor Science and Technology 13.1 (1998), p. 1.
- [154] Gareth D Roy. "Simulation of intrinsic parameter fluctuations in nano-CMOS devices". PhD thesis. University of Glasgow, 2005.

This Ph.D. thesis has been typeset by means of the T_EX-system facilities. The typesetting engine was pdfIAT_EX. The document class was toptesi, by Claudio Beccari, with option tipotesi=scudo. This class is available in every up-to-date and complete T_EX-system installation.